

Faculteit Sociale Wetenschappen Departement Onderwijswetenschappen (OOW)

Community Schooling:

The invisible supplement to minoritized youth's educational pathways

Proefschrift voorgelegd tot het behalen van de graad van doctor in de onderwijswetenschappen aan de Universiteit Antwerpen te verdedigen door

Julia Steenwegen

Promotoren:

Prof. dr. Noel Clycq Prof. dr. Jan Vanhoof

Antwerpen, 2023

Composition of the doctoral jury

Supervisors:

Prof. dr. Noel Cycq, University of Antwerp

Prof. dr. Jan Vanhoof, University of Antwerp

Doctoral committee:

Prof. dr. Antonina Tereschchenko, Brunel University London

Prof. dr. Eddie Denessen, Radboud University Nijmegen

Prof. dr. Semiha Bekir, University of Utrecht

Chair:

Prof. dr. Vincent Donche, University of Antwerp

Summary

Community education, or the organization of educational initiatives by minoritized communities for the benefit of their youth, is a widespread phenomenon. Our understanding of the organization of such spaces, of the goals they pursue, as well as the experience of the pupils attending these schools remains limited. To this end the main aim of this research project is to explore how community schooling is organized and how it impacts minoritized pupils' educational experiences. We specifically focus on supplementary schools, the most frequently organized form of supplementary schooling which supplements mainstream schools and takes place afterhours or in the weekend. We also add to the existing state of the art which mainly discusses supplementary schools in Anglo-Saxon contexts by investigating supplementary schools in Flanders.

To shed more light on what the role of supplementary schooling is in the lives of its students we take a 4-step approach. First, we start by gathering the current state of the art. Research into community organized educational initiatives is fragmented and has not been brought together to distinguish differences and similarities. Such a systematic review of the literature will inform further studies of community education. Second, as studies overviewing several cases of supplementary schooling are lacking, we will add to this, and we will conduct interviews with the organizers and school leaders of a variety of community schools in Flanders. Investigating the purposes that the school leaders seek to pursue as well as their underlying motivations for doing so, will not only further our understanding of minoritized communities' educational needs but also the strategies they engage with to meet these needs.

These two studies are the backbone needed before aiming our attention at the students attending the schools. In the third and fourth study we rely on the opportunity that arises with these minoritized youth attending two educational settings, widely different in terms of culture and ethnic congruence. As the supplementary schools indicate to emphasize the importance of the teacher-students relationship as well as nurturing a sense of belonging we we conduct interviews with the pupils in the supplementary schools to explore how they perceive the relationship to their teachers and their sense of belonging in each school. The student teacher relationship is crucial to many aspects of students' educational experience, and we want to unfurl how students review these relationships in each setting. And last, sense of school belonging has been the topic of much research. With studies showing that minoritized youth have a lower sense of belonging than their majority peers. When these children attend both mainstream schooling and supplementary education in their own communities it is noteworthy to investigate how they construct a sense of school belonging with their experience in each setting.

Combined these findings do not only add to our knowledge of community education in Flanders and beyond but they also gain us insights into the educational experience of minoritized youth. Building upon these insights we can formulate recommendations for policy makers, emphasizing the importance of acknowledging borth the agency and resourcefulness in minoritized communities. these findings do not only add to our knowledge of community education in Flanders and beyond but they also gain us insights into the educational experience of minoritized youth. Building upon these insights we can formulate recommendations for policy makers, emphasizing the importance of acknowledging borth the agency and resourcefulness in minoritized communities.

Table of contents

Summary		3
•	Dankwoord	
Co	mmunity Schooling: The invisible supplement to minoritized	10
you	uth's educational pathways	
	Prologue	10
1.	Introduction	11
Ge	neral Introduction	11
	Current Research Gaps	12
	Theoretical Framework	13
	Minoritized students in education	13
	Paradigms of community organized schooling	15
	Supplementary schooling	16
	Supplementary schools and their pivotal role for minoritized communities	17
Res	search Project	17
	Flemish context	17
	Research aims	18
	RQ1. Bringing together the literature on community education which types of schooling	
	can be distinguished and how do they compare?	19
	RQ2. How do initiators of supplementary schools in Flanders describe the	
	purposes and motivations of their schools?	20
	RQ3. How do minoritized pupils, who attend supplementary schools in addition to their	
	mainstream Flemish schools, perceive the relationship with their teachers in each school?	20
	RQ4. How do the pupils attending supplementary schools, additionally to their	
	mainstream Flemish schools, construct sense of school belonging in each context?	21
	Methodology	22
	Studies	22
	Note on children as participants	23
	Researcher positionality	24
Ret	ferences	26
2.	How and Why Communities Self-Organize Education: A Systematic Review	34
	stract	34
Intr	roduction	34
	Defining Community Education	35
Me	thod	36
	Article Selection	36
Res	sults	39
	Diversity in Organization	39
	Diversity in Purpose of Community Education	40
	Types of Community Education: Combining Organization and Purpose	41
Discussion		44
	Comparison of Community Education Types	46
	Trends and Gaps in the Literature	45
	Limitations and Implications	46
Ref	ferences	47

Table of contents

3.	The What and Why of Supplementary Schooling in Flanders:	
	Purposes and Underlying Motives as Perceived by Initiators	51
	Abstract	51
	Introduction	51
	State of the Literature on Supplementary Education	53
	Comprehensive Approach to Supplementary Schooling	53
	Method	55
	Results	57
	Purposes	57
	Motives	60
	Discussion	65
	References	67
4.	Minoritized Pupils' Reflections on their Student-Teacher Relationship in	
	Mainstream and Supplementary Schools	71
	Abstract	71
	Introduction	71
	Student-teacher relationship: the affective and academic dimension	72
	The specificity of supplementary schooling in relation to mainstream schools	73
	The (un)importance of ethnic matching in student-teacher relations	74
	Current study	74
	Russian language school	74
	Arabic language school	74
	Method	75
	Coding tree	75
	Results	76
	The affective dimension of STR	76
	Academic dimension of the student-teacher relationship	80
	Discussion	82
	References	83
5.	Minoritized children as active agents constructing school belonging	
	while navigating supplementary and mainstream schools	87
	Abstract	87
	Introduction	87
	Theory	88
	Sense of Belonging in Education	88
	Cultural repertoires	89
	Supplementary schooling	90
	Method	90
	Case selection	90
	Methodology	91
	Researcher positionality	91
	Coding	91
	Findings	92
	Relational sense of belonging	92
	Spatial sense of belonging	94
	Emotional sense of belonging	95
	Discussion	96
	References	99

Table of contents

6.	Discussion and Conclusion	103
_	Introduction	103
	Research aims and main findings	103
	RQ1. Bringing together the research on community education, what can we derive?	103
	RQ2. How do initiators of supplementary schools in Flanders describe the purposes	
	and motivations of their schools?	104
	RQ3. How do minoritized pupils, who attend supplementary schools in addition to their	
	mainstream Flemish schools, perceive the relationship to their teachers in each school?	105
	RQ4. How do the pupils attending supplementary schools construct a sense of school	
	belonging?	106
	Theoretical implications	108
	Reflections	109
	Limitations	110
	Recommendations	112
	Avenues for future research	112
	Recommendations for policymakers and practitioners	113
	An epilogue	114
References		116
7.	Appendix	122
	Interview guidelines initiators study 2	122
	Interviewleidraad Community School Initiators	
	Interview guidelines children study 3 & 4	126
	Interviewleidraad Community School Initiators	
	Background information pupils	130
	Achtergrondinformatie deelnemende leerlingen aan het onderzoek naar de effecten	
	van de weekendschool welzijn en academisch zelfvertrouwen van leerlingen	
	Letter to the parents	132
	Information for participants	133
	Formulier met informatie	133
	Approval children participants	134
	Document 3b: Toestemmingsformulier leerlingen	134
	Approval parents	135
	Document 3a: Toestemming ouders/voogden	135
	Approval Participants (adults)	136
	Document 3c: Deelnameformulier leerkachten en directie	136

Dankwoord

Sinds ik begonnen ben aan mijn doctoraat kijk ik er al naar uit om dit dankwoord te schrijven. Want de waarheid is dat ik enorm dankbaar ben. Dankbaar dat ik de kans heb gekregen om me op dit onderwerp te storten en dankbaar dat ik de laatste vier jaar mocht leren en werken tegelijk. En leren, dat doe je nooit alleen. It takes a village en ik had mijn village.

Eerst en bovenaan wil ik de mensen bedanken op de weekendscholen die me zo welkom hebben geheten. Die me met open armen ontvingen en tijd maakten in de weekenden, de avonden, tussen de lessen door om hun passie met mij te delen. Ik wil de leerlingen bedanken die zo precies konden uitleggen waarom ze naar de weekendschool kwamen en hoe ze het daar ervaren. Dank jullie wel voor jullie uitleg en voor jullie geduld.

En als ik dan dank je zeg. Dan zeg ik dat eerst en vooral aan mijn promotoren. Met promotoren moet je geluk hebben. En ik kan mijn beide vuistjes kussen. Dank je, Noel, voor al de gesprekken, de kleine en de grote. Voor het luisteren naar mijn gekke bokkensprongen, voor het meegaan van de hak op de tak. Voor de digitale koffies en de levensechte broodjes. Voor de schouder om op uit te huilen. Voor het klankbord van twijfels en zorgen. Dankjewel, Noël, om mij het gevoel te geven dat ik er mocht zijn zoals ik was. Ook al paste dat niet altijd in het vakje van de typische student. Dankjewel om mijn promotor te zijn maar ook zoveel meer. Dankjewel dat je mijn vriend geworden bent.

En Jan, Merci. Wij hebben soms ook turbulente waters doorzwommen. Af en toe was ik ook even boos en heel geregeld waren we het oneens. Maar ook in die onenigheid had ik altijd het gevoel dat je er helemaal was om me te begeleiden op dit pad. Jij bent een leraar. En zo heb ik je leren kennen de afgelopen jaren. En al leek ik misschien soms een ietwat weerbarstige student ik ben zo dankbaar om de leraar die je geweest bent. Ik denk met warmte terug aan onze discussies, of het nu gaat over de methodologie van een studie, de discussies bij het avondeten in Armenië of bij de cocktails in Chicago. Ook denk ik aan de bloemen die ik kreeg voor mijn verjaardag en de zekerheid waarmee jij mogelijke obstakels het hoofd bood. Een rots in de branding, ik wens elke doctoraatstudent een leraar zoals jij.

Vincent and Antonina, I would also like to thank you both. For guiding me through this process in these last years. Thank you both for your helpful comments and feedback. Thank you coming to my presentation at the conference. Thank you for always being kind and constructive. Thank you, Semiha, for wanting to be part of my jury and taking part in this journey.

Eddie, wat vind ik het fijn dat jij nu een deel bent van dit verhaal. Nadat je me begeleid hebt tijdens mijn masterscriptie zit je nu in de jury van mijn doctoraat. Het is altijd een feest om je te zien en je te horen. Dankjewel voor het zeggen van "ja", ja op het drinken van een koffie, op lunchen in Glasgow en 'ja' op het naar Antwerpen komen in een gek pakje met een hoed.

Bij Edubron voelde ik mij van meet af aan warm ontvangen. Het is een voorrecht als je niet alleen een fijn contact hebt met je collega's maar als je collega's ook je vrienden worden. Mensen met wie je zoveel meer deelt dan artikelperikelen. Mijn lieve Lies, die ondertussen kind aan huis is en door de kinderen soms wel eens tante Lies genoemd wordt. Ruud, met wie ik niet alleen goeie gesprekken en te veel glazen rode wijn gedeeld heb, maar die ook altijd een bed voor mij klaarstaan had in Antwerpen met in de ochtend een verse smoothie er nog bij. Imke, mijn buddy, samen nieuwe steden

ontdekken, op zoek naar lekker eten, wandelen met de honden of naar de bioscoop met een ellenlange G&T. Katelijne, mijn bureaumaatje dat ook een buitensbureaumaatje werd. Blansefloer, die mij 'on the tip of my toes' houdt en de beste sparpartner is. En de speerpunters, samen op weekend een wandeling maken in het bos en oesters met cava op mijn verjaardag. Marloes, bedankt voor je oprechtheid en authenticiteit, Loan, bedankt voor het navragen en je enthousiasme. Ayla, Evelyn, Aster, Michiel, Steffi, dank jullie wel om van Edubron een thuis te maken.

Mijn vrienden wil ik natuurlijk ook bedanken. Voor het luisteren naar mijn verhalen en voor het delen van mijn lief en leed. Manon en Marloes, wat ben ik blij dat wij al meer dan 15 jaar vriendinnen zijn. Antwerpen is een thuis waarnaar ik altijd terugkom en dat is het geworden samen met jullie. Nele, mijn Nele, dankje dankje dankje. Voor de slaapkamer, voor het luisterend oor, voor het meeleven, voor het geduld als ik te veel opga en te lang vertel met net te veel detail. Dankje om te onthouden wat mijn promotoren gezegd hadden en hoe mijn collega's heten. Jij bent mijn grootste fan. En ik de jouwe. Mijn Rosa, wat zou ik gedaan hebben zonder jou? Dankjewel om er te zijn. In het alledag en in al de grote verhalen ook. De afgelopen jaren heb ik mezelf opnieuw leren kennen, en dat heb ik aan jou te danken.

Ik heb geluk om vrienden te hebben die heel bekend zijn met de rollercoaster die een doctoraat soms kan zijn. Thank you, Zoe en Etienne, for all the talks and voice messages. For the conversations that challenge me and take me one step further. Thank you, Ekta, for showing me that academia can do better, and that good academic work should be compassionate work too. Thank you, Rob, for reading my drafts, even though they are qualitative.

En dan is er mijn familie. Dank je Nikkie. Zonder jou was ik hier zeker nooit geraakt. Dank je voor het geloof in mij. Dank je voor het supporteren. Voor het opvangen van de kinderen, het mogelijk maken van de conferenties en voor het lezen van mijn artikels. Danku ook mama en papa. Om er te zijn en te helpen waar het kan. Het is met heel veel spijt dat mijn schoonvader dit niet meer kan lezen, maar ook hem wil ik bedanken. Voor de steun en het geloof. Tot op het einde toonde Thomas altijd oprechte interesse in wat ik deed en was hij de allereerste aan wie ik mijn artikels doorstuurde. De academische wereld stond vroeger heel ver van mijn bed, maar door Thomas kwam die langzaam steeds dichterbij. Dankje Thomas.

Soms hoor of lees je wel eens dat promoveren lastig is om te combineren met kinderen. Voor mij is niets minder waar. Wat ben ik blij voor die drie monsters die zo absoluut midden in het leven staan. Isac, mijn jongen die altijd meer professor is dan iedereen op de universiteit. Die luistert naar mijn presentaties. Die echt weet waar mijn onderzoek over gaat. Amos, onze natuurkracht en wervelwind. Gepieker over artikels verdwijnt meteen naar de achtergrond als je met Amos in een ruimte bent. Dan is het hier en nu het enige dat telt. En Adah, ons verrassinkje dat kwam tijdens dit doctoraat, en die ons leerde dat er met genoeg liefde ook altijd genoeg tijd is.

En dan, als laatste, mijn partner in crime. Mijn meest kritische lezer. Mijn steun en toeverlaat. Mijn onverbiddelijke editor, mijn co-auteur, mijn mededocent, mijn buddy, mijn alles, mijn Mau. Jij maakt van mij de beste versie van mezelf. Dankjewel.

Julia

Community Schooling: The invisible supplement to minoritized youth's educational pathways

Prologue

My family and I had just moved to Montreal, Canada, for a six-month research stay. We are slowly adapting by dusting of our French language skills, trying new foods, and discovering the neighborhood. In an endeavor to actively engage my five-year-old I took him to the local yoga studio for a class. While walking to the yoga studio we pass a Korean community center, a Chinese Catholic church, and a polish grocery store (in which we buy the laundry detergent we miss from back home). The yoga class is not easy on our son as he can't understand a word of what is said, so I stick around to watch the class. In a brief introduction one of the other children mentions she just got back from a visit to her 'oma' (which means grandmother) in the Netherlands. Just at hearing the word 'oma', the single word he understands in the whole class, my son sits up.

After the class I approach the girl's parents. Very quickly we get into a conversation in Dutch. The father, as it turns out, is from the same area in which we live, and his daughter speaks some Dutch too. In no time we share anecdotes about the differences in food, weather, and culture. We make a joke about Dutch people, and we even set a date for meeting up later that week. Our five-year-old son is delighted. Finally! He can speak Dutch to another child, and they understand not only his language, but also the references he makes to games, books and tv-shows. In the following days my son keeps on asking: "When will we see the Dutch people?" and "How many more nights before we go and see the Dutch family?".

Even though we have only been in Canada for a few weeks, knowing that we will not stay for very long, and conscious of the privilege to be there, meeting people with whom we could speak Dutch and with whom we shared cultural repertoires such as language, habits, food, ... (to an extent) felt comforting. Arriving in a new city, adapting to our new surroundings this brief and superficial connections felt like touching a part of home. Something familiar in a setting that was wildly unfamiliar. On our way back home, we pass the same community centers as before. In this superdiverse city that we temporarily adopt as our home. We were not the only migrants. Far from it. And as the street scene confirmed, we were not the only ones to find comfort in traces of home.

Sending the kids for school the first day feels like sending canaries down the coal mine, waving them off into a situation that is unfamiliar and feels insecure. Like many children with a migration background our children can be described as multilingual, as they understand and speak multiple languages (Dutch, German, English) even though not all equally fluent. Nevertheless, this linguistic capital does not give them a lot of advantage in a context wherein French is dominant. While I comfortably write my papers in a coffee bar ordering an americano in English, my five-year-old pees his pants in school because he does not know how to ask to go to the toilet. When we pass playground after school and there are families speaking German or Dutch my son and I both sit up straight and try to make eye contact.

We are in Montreal in the last year of my doctoral studies. And throughout the years, I have studied experiences of migrants and children with migration background from various perspectives. Yet, to be here in another country, trying to navigate this new city, education system, care system and more, adds another level of understanding to the subject of my research. These experiences resonate with what I have learned in my empirical research of the last few years. I recognize the need of people to connect. I understand the wanting for a support system. And I grasp the importance of help in navigating your host country. The supplementary schools I study meet those needs. They can be an anker in times that feel disorienting or leave you feeling unsure. These schools, for me, tell a positive story, of community, resilience, and empowerment.

1. Introduction

General Introduction

Education is a fundamental human right and a crucial tool for social and economic development. However, not all students have equal educational trajectories, and this is particularly true for minoritized communities¹ Educational inequality persists in a wide array of outcomes both academically and socio-emotionally with minoritized pupils and students having lower grades than their majority peers as well as a lower sense of belonging and overall wellbeing (OECD, 2015; OECD, 2018). Various research disciplines have sought to understand this structural inequality by looking at different factors, such as the cultural capital available in the students' environments, to effects of the socio-economic background of the students and their families, supposed cultural gaps between school and home culture as well as looking into the role of teacher attitudes and perceptions (Barnard, 2020; Demanet et al., 2016; Denessen, 2016; Driessen, 1997; Lamont & Small, 2008; Rios-Aguilar & Neri, 2021; Wolbers & Driessen, 1996; C. Wright et al., 2016). Researchers have investigated the mechanisms that are at the root of this inequality pointing towards a variety of reasons and the truth lies in the complexity of all those factors combined.

Despite efforts from policy makers, educators, practitioners, and researchers there still is a considerable gap in the achievements between majority and minoritized students. This structural inequality endures in most countries and regions. Flanders, the northern, Dutch speaking part of Belgium, where this research is situated, still battles an ethnic achievement gap between minoritized students and their majority peers. International comparative tests such as PISA show time and time again that students with a migration background achieve lower test scores, even when taking into account other factors such as socio-economic background (Franck & Nicaise, 2015). Students of migrant background score less on standardized testing, are referred to special education more often, must repeat a school year much more, and have slimmer chances of pursuing a university degree (Crul & Schneider, 2012; D'Hondt et al., 2016). Minority students also indicate to have a lower sense of school belonging and evaluate the relationship with their teachers as more negative than majority peers (Agirdag, van Houtte, et al., 2012; D'hondt et al., 2015). Minority students also have a lower sense of school wellbeing and evaluate the relationship to their teachers more negative overall, and there is ample research investigating the effects of prejudice, exclusion, and racism from teacher on the self-perception of minority students (Clycq et al., 2014; Nouwen & Clycq, 2019).

Both in international research and in policy making, the minoritized communities that are the topic of these endeavors are viewed as passive actors far too often. The community members that experience these educational challenges daily are not passive bystanders. They undertake initiatives themselves and can be agents of change. This study focuses on one of the ways in which minoritized communities respond to the gaps they experience in educational systems (Dove, 1993; Francis et al., 2009; Hall, Özerk, et al., 2002; Rose, 2013; Wei, 2006) For the benefit of their youth, and by expansion, for the benefit of the whole community, they voluntarily organize education (Hall, Özerk, et al., 2002; Hancock, 2012; Lytra, 2011). As the famous, Black sociologist Dubois wrote almost nine decades ago about separate schools for Black students in USA:

"They are needed just so far as they are necessary for the proper education of the Negro race. The proper education of any people includes sympathetic touch between teacher and pupil; knowledge on the part of the teacher, not simply of the individual taught, but of his surroundings and back- ground, and the history of his class and group; such contact between pupils, and between teacher and pupil, on the basis of perfect social equality, as will increase this sympathy and knowledge; facilities for education in equipment and housing, and the promotion of such extra-curricular activities as will tend to induct the child into life." (Du Bois, 1935, p328).

In other words, if schools cannot offer all students equal opportunities to succeed, there will remain a need, and a desire for separate schooling. The obstacles that minoritized students experience in mainstream schooling have since long been at the root of minoritized communities' desire to organize education, either in replacement of, or in supplement to, mainstream schooling.

Community organized schooling is a widespread societal phenomenon with centuries long history (Dove, 1993; Fishman, 2001; Morris, 1999; Wei, 2006). Even though such initiatives are common and of crucial importance to many minoritized communities they often remain in the margins of mainstream society. With this research project we aim to explore the role these schools fulfill in the lives of the youth attending them and seek to answer the following research question: "How do the supplementary schools affect pupils' educational experiences?". We define community education as educational initiatives undertaken by minoritized communities for the benefit of their youth and in the empirical part of this project we focus on supplementary schooling, educational spaces organized by minoritized communities in addition to their mainstream schools, taking place after school hours or in the weekend (Creese, Bhatt, Bhojani, & Martin, 2006; Hancock, 2012; Sneddon, 2014; Wei, 2006).

Current Research Gaps

Looking at the body of literature into community schooling a few trends can be observed. First, this academic literature into community organized schooling is to a large extent fragmented with various disciplines taking a different perspective from language learning to an emphasis on religion and surprisingly little cross referencing. Second, most of the empirical data discusses singular cases of community schooling with no comparisons between different kinds of schools. An overview of the existing research which discerns patterns would be a helpful tool to better understand the role these schools play for the students and pupils attending them (Bridglall et al., 2005; Burman & Miles, 2018; Simon, 2018).

There is also a gap in our knowledge across different cases of communities organizing education. As community education is such a widespread phenomenon with many communities undertaking supplementary education, an investigation into the why and what of those schools would add to our understanding (Gholami, 2017). Furthermore, the existing research in community schools, or educational initiatives undertaken by minoritized communities for the benefit of their youth, has focused on the Anglo-Saxon context with few exceptions² (Bocale, 2023; Hall, Özerk, et al., 2002; Piqueray et al., 2016; Sun & Braeye, 2013; Tereshchenko & Archer, 2013, 2015; Zielińska et al., 2014). Within the various forms in which communities organize education, supplementary education, which takes places outside of the regular school hours, is the most prevalent. Studies in the UK have shown that 25% of minoritized pupils attended supplementary schooling (Maylor et al., 2013) and a much more recent study conducted in Flanders found that 45% of students with a migration background attend supplementary schooling at a certain time (Coudenys et al, 2023). Research in Flanders, however, remains limited (Piqueray et al., 2016; Sun & Braeye, 2013). Acknowledging that supplementary schools are responding to their specific contexts highlights the need for more research into different regions, especially those with significant educational inequality such as Flanders.

Looking more closely at the processes taking place in these schools more gaps can be discerned. Even though these schools are evidently widespread in Flanders as well as in the rest of Europe, the UK and the US, we know surprisingly little about how they impact their students' educational experience. For example, little is known about what the initiators of such schools hope to achieve for their students beyond the abstract notion of responding to the gaps they experience in mainstream schools, and there has not been research into how the attending pupils perceive the relationship to their teachers and how they construct school belonging while navigating these two spaces (Gholami, 2017; McPake & Powney, 1998). Supplementary schools pose a unique vantage point from which to study the experiences of minoritized pupils and students. An interesting question is how the student-teacher relationships affect minoritized students' school experience. Ethnic incongruence in the mainstream school context would negatively affect the students' outcomes (Bosman et al., 2018; Georgiades et al., 2013; Thijs et al., 2012).

² More research might be conducted in different contexts that has not been published in English.

In supplementary schools, where teachers and students share a migration background this hypothesis could be further explored. And last, school belonging has been researched using quantitative methods, and though we know that minoritized students have a lower sense of belonging than their majority peers, we know little about how they themselves perceive and construct sense of belonging (Georgiades et al., 2013; Halse, 2018; Tereshchenko & Araújo, 2011; Yuval-Davis, 2011). Children attending supplementary schooling in addition to their mainstream school, offer an interesting opportunity to investigate how they construct school belonging across contexts. In other words, what these schools aim to achieve, and how the students attending these schools experience them, remains, surprisingly, underinvestigated.

In this research project we delve deeper into the phenomenon of community schooling, and supplementary schooling specifically, in the Flemish context. We will discuss the research conducted on minority organized education in a systematic review of the literature. Then we look at a variety of cases of supplementary schools in Flanders and explore the goals they pursue and the needs they hope to meet. To gain understanding in the experiences of the pupils attending the schools we then compare their views on the relationship to their teachers in both the mainstream and supplementary school. Last, we unravel how these pupils construct a sense of school belonging with their experiences in each school. These findings not only shed light on supplementary schooling as an underexposed aspect in the educational trajectory of minoritized youth, but they also provide valuable insights for practitioners and policymakers in both mainstream and supplementary education.

In the following section we will first outline the background against which community education is organized and we expand on the existing knowledge on community education and supplementary education specifically. We will then highlight the aims of this research project followed by the methodology, in which we will expand on the Flemish context as well as our positionality.

Theoretical Framework

It is impossible to discuss the role of community organized educational initiatives without discussing the educational reality of minoritized youth in majority schools. Mainstream education does not meet every minoritized group's specific needs and community education is a reaction to the gaps experienced in mainstream education (Andrews, 2014; Baldridge et al., 2017; Evans & Gillan-Thomas, 2015; Hall, Özerk, et al., 2002). It supplements, critiques and/or substitutes the curricula taught in mainstream schools. We acknowledge, first, that communities self-organize education in response to mainstream education, whilst they seek to meet their specific needs. Second, we understand community education as a way of educating that goes beyond academic achievement (Burman & Miles, 2018). Therefore, we conceptualize its purposes in the threefold approach of socialization, individual development, and qualification (Biesta, 2009). In the following section we will look, first, at the educational challenges that minoritized youth find themselves confronted with, building on previous research Then we delve into a brief history of community organized schooling after which we highlight supplementary schoolings purposes and pursued goals. We will also briefly discuss the role of community schooling for all members of the community. Before we get into the empirical work of this research project we will elaborate on the specificities of the Flemish contexts and lay bare the lacunas in the current state of the art.

Minoritized students in education

Schools prepare their students to be part of society and to do so they teach them, not only academically, but socially, and on an individual level too. The threefold purpose of education is commonly understood and explicitly named by Biesta (2009) as qualification, socialization, and subjectification. Biesta defines qualification as "providing them (the pupils) with the knowledge, skills and understanding and often also with the dispositions and forms of judgement that allow them to 'do something'" (p. 39). Qualification is the purpose of education that comes most readily to mind when thinking about schooling. It is quantifiable (to an extent) and measurable and relates to academic attainment. In minoritized communities the desire to do well in terms of academic attainment is high, higher even than in majority families (Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), 2018; Salikutluk, 2016). This

desire to do well academically, however, does not always translate in results and students with a migration background tend to structurally have lower test scores, slimmer chances of pursuing higher education, they often repeat a year, and are referred to special education more often than their majority peers (B. D. Gillborn, 2005; D. Gillborn, 2015). This gap between the aspirations and the achievements is referred to as the 'attitude-achievement' paradox (D'hondt et al., 2016; Mickelson, 1990). Community schools are organized on the premise of the attitude-achievement paradox in that they meet the communities educational desire while consciously confronting the obstacles to educational success.

Education also encourages students to think individually and to strengthen themselves as individuals. Biesta called this function subjectification, however in this dissertation we will talk about individual development instead, to emphasize the agency of individual students rather than their roles as subjects. Arguably, the individual development of minoritized students is threatened too, in a situation in which they experience stereotype threat, exclusion or even racism on an intrapersonal as well as a structural level (Agirdag, Loobuyck, et al., 2012; Agirdag, van Houtte, et al., 2012; Nouwen & Clycq, 2019).

The last function of education, which Biesta calls socialization and which Durkheim described as secondary socialization, refers to the ways in which schools teach students to be a part of the social order of society. It is about teaching norms, values, and morals, both explicitly and implicitly. Interestingly, there is not one process of socialization, but children are also socialized in their families, neighborhoods, and communities. This is explicitly true for children attending supplementary schooling, in addition to their mainstream school.

Community schools aim to respond to gaps they experience in terms of qualification, by offering tutoring and support, in socialization, by teaching heritage language and culture, and on an individual level, by helping students to navigate their multiple ethnic identities in host society. In a way, community schools challenge the orders that are dominant in mainstream education by adding to the mainstream narratives or even replacing them (Mirza & Reay, 2000a). Exploring the experience of pupils attending these different educational settings can offer some enticing insights into such socialization processes.

When it comes to experiences of inequality, the research into the perspectives of students themselves remains limited. However, questions concerning student-teacher relationship and school belonging are acute as they impact both academic and personal outcomes for minoritized students. The importance of the student-teacher relationship has been extensively studied, highlighting its crucial role in the social adjustment, academic achievement, and overall wellbeing of students, especially those with a migration background (Bosman et al., 2018; Roorda et al., 2011; Suldo et al., 2009). However, students with a migration background face significant challenges in maintaining positive relationships with their teachers as research in Flanders has shown, perceiving these relationships as more negative overall (Agirdag et al., 2012). This disparity may be attributed to the limited representation of teachers with an ethnic minority background in classrooms across Europe and in Flanders specifically (Overheid 2021). Additionally, many Flemish (majority) teachers admit to feeling ill-prepared in establishing a positive and strong relationship with their ethnically diverse students (Talis 2018). Researchers have argued that this mismatch in ethnic backgrounds between teachers and students can have detrimental effects on the student-teacher relationship (Denessen et al., 2022; Thijs et al., 2012; Thijs & Fleischmann, 2015; van den Bergh et al., 2010). The impact of "ethnic congruence" (Thijs et al., 2012), or the matching between teachers' and students' ethnicity on the perceptions of students remains unclear, specifically whether having a teacher with a similar ethno-cultural or migration background influences various educational, social, and personal outcomes.

Existing studies on student-teacher relationships often focus on mainstream/public education and predominantly examine the perspectives of teachers and secondary education students. Supplementary schools, organized by minority communities during weekends, typically employ teachers from similar ethnic-cultural backgrounds as their students. This unique context provides an innovative research context that allows us to investigate the experiences of minoritized children across different educational settings, rather than solely comparing them to their majority peers.

The significance of a strong sense of school belonging cannot be overstated, as it provides children, regardless of their background, with emotional security, enhances their relationships with others, and shapes their identity and agency (Halse, 2018). While numerous studies have examined the concept of school belonging and its impact on academic outcomes and wellbeing, little attention has been given to understanding how young people themselves perceive and construct a sense of belonging. The existing literature on this topic tends to be quantitative in nature, providing valuable information but failing to capture the nuanced ways in which young individuals construct belonging. Moreover, there is a scarcity of research specifically focused on the experiences of different ethnic minoritized groups and how they navigate feelings of belonging or non-belonging in school. Existing studies primarily examine how schools foster a sense of belonging, rather than exploring how children personally experience it (DeNicolo et al., 2017; Di Stefano, 2017). Research has shown that minoritized children's sense of school belonging is often at risk in mainstream schools, particularly when they are part of a small percentage of students with a migration background (Georgiades et al., 2013). Additionally, the prevalence of monolingual bias and assimilationist practices in Flanders significantly impact the sense of belonging among ethnic minority youth in mainstream schools (Van Der Wildt et al., 2017). Supplementary schools offer a contrasting setting, free from monolingual bias and the majority-minority imbalance, making them a valuable space for exploring how minoritized children experience a sense of belonging in both their mainstream and supplementary school contexts. There is a lacuna in our knowledge of minoritized students' socialization processes in light of their supplementary school attendance. More specifically, we do not know what the organizers of supplementary schools hope to achieve for their students, nor do we have much insight in the relationships the students have to their teachers or how they construct a sense of school belonging while attending these different school contexts.

In the following section we will elaborate on some of the paradigms of community schooling after which we will focus on supplementary schools, or after-hours schools, and their purposes, specifically.

Paradigms of community organized schooling

The first accounts of community schooling go back as early as the times of slavery. Enslaved people would self-organize schooling to secretly teach their youth to read and write. This was an act of rebellion which would provoke severe and inhumane punishments (Morris, 1999). From Black schooling in the US context to Islamic schooling in Europe and every kind of heritage language schooling in the weekend community schools have a history of challenging the status quo in mainstream education and society as a whole. Ever since migrants settled in diasporic communities, they have organized education to teach their youth heritage language and culture (Fishman, 2001). In Flanders the multicultural mining sites in Genk offered heritage language classes for the workers' children (Beyers, 2017). Overall, minoritized communities have organized education through time and place. The history of community schooling is commonly understood from two paradigms. One, as sites of resistance, in which mainstream narratives or displaced (Andrews, 2014, 2016; Baldridge et al., 2017; Mirza & Reay, 2000a). And two, as educational sites in which heritage language and culture are taught (Creese, Bhatt, Bhojani, Martin, et al., 2006; Dove, 1993; Ganassin, 2019; Simon, 2018; Wei & Wu, 2009). These two strands of community schooling are not mutually exclusive. Rather, their difference lies in the way in which they are presented, either by the organizers and teachers at the schools or the researchers describing them (Li, 2006)).

The community-organized schools that are portrayed as spaces of empowerment and resistance are often, though not always, Black community schools. Historically these schools have sought to counter daily experiences of racism and exclusion (Kifano, 1996; Rose, 2013). Dove (1993) described the establishment of supplementary schools as an establishment of African resistance to racism (p430). The ways in which these schools resist racism touches upon the threefold categorization mentioned before. Dove discerns a holistic approach which meets the academic, social, and individual needs of Black students. Other scholars too, have looked at supplementary schools as counterspaces (Margherio et al., 2020; Ong et al., 2018; Shirazi, 2019) in which students can affirm their identities and displace mainstream narratives of suppression (Mirza & Reay, 2000b; Yosso, 2005). They do this by offering a safe space from racism, presenting role models, and celebrating the students ethno-cultural background but

also in offering academic support to confront structural inequality in achievement (Baldridge et al., 2017; Howard & James, 2019; Ramalingam & Griffith, 2015; N. W. A. Wong, 2010a). As such these schools can be understood as instrumental to empowerment and the disruption of inequality.

The other strand of community schooling and the research investigating it focuses on supplementary schooling, often defined as complementary schooling or after hour schools, as mainly spaces of bilingualism and heritage culture transfer (Lam et al., n.d.; Lytra, 2011; Lytra & Martin, 2010a; Martin et al., 2006; Sneddon, 2014; Szczepek Reed et al., 2020a). These schools do not contest mainstream education in the same way as the schools described above, rather they aim to maintain linguistic and cultural heritage, they add to mainstream curricula by offering youth classes in and about their cultural heritage. There are elaborate accounts of such complementary schooling organized by a variety of communities: Greek, Thai, Chinese, Korean and so on, in the UK as well as other countries. These schools rely on volunteers, and they may or may not have formal or informal connections to the heritage country. In these schools the ethno-cultural background of the children is central the curriculum and they too meet the threefold purposes of education organized around language teaching. They might support their students in their endeavor to obtain a qualification in the country of heritage, sustain connection to peers with the same heritage and support the students in the development of their multiple identities (Creese, 2009; Hancock, 2012; Lytra, 2011; Martin et al., 2006).

Although there are specific differences in these two strands of schools, they do share the characteristic that they respond to the gaps that minoritized communities experience in mainstream education systems (Li, 2006). Either they respond to the need for a safe space in which alternative narratives are taught or they respond to the desire to further heritage language and culture to new generations. Mainstream education cannot fulfill every community's specific need but in response to each need communities can self-organize educational spaces.

Supplementary schooling

Supplementary schools are the most frequent occurrence of community organized education. These schools take place after the hours of mainstream schooling, usually in the weekend. They are organized by volunteers and teachers often work on a voluntary basis too. They tend to have a preset timetable and make use of textbooks. Attendance is often free or at a small charge (Chow, 2001; Hancock, 2012; Simon, 2018). Research into supplementary schools remains fragmented as they tend to discuss single cases and overviews of different supplementary schools remains lacking. In this paragraph we will discuss what the current state of the art tells us about the classes taught at and the purposes pursued in different supplementary schools. Many of the schools offer heritage language classes, though not all. Other courses can include history, geography, dance, or homework support. Some schools are connected to the heritage country and receive subsidies as diasporic communities, they might also receive textbooks or sometimes even teachers from the country of heritage. Other schools are independent and rely solely on the resources of volunteers in the communities.

Research into the effects of supplementary schooling has been limited. Not only do these schools tend to exist in the margin of society, but the effects they are presumed to have, are also not necessarily quantifiable. Quantitative studies in the UK have found that attending supplementary schooling seems to positively impact academic achievements in mainstream schools (Maylor et al., 2013). Furthermore, the schools also manage in building a strong affective relationship with their students as the students hold positive attitudes towards their supplementary schools and maintain them longer than towards their mainstream schools (Strand, 2007). Further research into the role of supplementary schools for the students that attend them, finds that the students value the opportunity to meet peers with whom to share cultural registers (Lamont et al., 2016), learn about their heritage backgrounds, share religious values, and they develop an additional identity as 'learners' which is valuable in their mainstream schools too (Archer et al., 2009; Francis et al., 2009, 2010; Tereshchenko & Archer, 2013, 2015). However, there are significant gaps in researching these educational spaces. Pupils attend supplementary schools, per definition, in addition to their mainstream schools. This means that the children attend two different

cultural educational context which informs their perspectives on schooling and the processes that take place in the schools. Research into their perspectives of both schools remains lacking. Especially the ways in which these children perceive the relationship to their teachers in each context and how attending two schools affects their sense of school belonging remains to a large extent underinvestigated. More research into how these pupils navigate various educational spaces is warranted as it would deepen our understanding of their educational experiences and pathways.

Supplementary schools and their pivotal role for minoritized communities

The role of supplementary schooling also transcends that of the individual students attending the schools. Research into Korean and Chinese supplementary schools in the US found these schools to be a force of empowerment for all community members (S. S. Kim & Zhou, 2006). These schools are crucial for the parents of the students not only for building connections to other parents with a shared background but also for the access they provide in means of information and support. By tapping into the social networks of the supplementary school, community members have access to social capital that transcends socio-economic background. These schools are not only pivotal in the lives of the attending students but also of crucial importance to the students' parents and other involved community members (W. T. Lu, 2013; Zhou & Kim, 2006). Through the community schools, parents have access to information about the school system, they share experiences navigating society and its institutions, ask questions, and get in touch with translators.

Many schools even offer language classes for the parents or support groups. The strength of such schools lies in their versatility and adaptiveness. They know the needs of the community members and are flexible enough to respond to them on short notice. In this way the community schools can function as a support network for children and their parents whilst navigating the Flemish society (Steenwegen & Clycq, 2023). It is against this background of the position of supplementary schooling on a community level that – in this dissertation - we aim to understand the meaning of such schools for the youth that attend them.

Research Project

Now that we have given some background to the educational reality of minoritized students and their communities' response in organizing educational spaces, we will now, first, expand on the specificities of the Flemish context and then continue to formulate the research aims we hope to meet in the frame of this research project.

Flemish context

In terms of educational equality Flanders performs poorly (Borgonovi et al, 2021). Though, overall, Flanders does well on international comparative tests such as PISA the difference between majority students and their minority peers are confounding in comparison to native students. Though socio-economic background plays an important role in predicting unequal results, studies find that even it is taken into consideration migration background still predicts lower results compared to majority peers. Immigrant students achieve lower educational outcomes, are more often enrolled in lower tracks, more likely to drop out from high school and less likely to move on to higher education (Crul & Schneider, 2012; Franck & Nicaise, 2015). This inequality is persistent and connected to the organization of the educational system with early tracking and waterfall system, where students are divided into different educational tracks at an early age, and progression through the system is hierarchical, allowing students to move from one level to the next with limited flexibility or opportunity to change tracks (Danhier & Jacobs, 2017). Other factors that play into this structural inequality are the fact that teachers feel ill-equipped in dealing with the diversity in their classrooms and they can be prejudiced and hold lower expectation of their minority students (Agirdag et al., n.d.; Benoliel & Berkovich, 2020; Denessen et al., 2020, 2022; van den Bergh et al., 2010). Students with migration background themselves have a lower sense of

school belonging than their majority peers (D'hondt et al., 2015) and they evaluate the relationship to their teachers more negatively too. Furthermore, the Flemish educational system is both assimilationist and monolinguistic in character (Celeste et al., 2019; Guimond et al., 2014; Pulinx et al., 2017). In most Flemish schools, head scarves are banned, and schools have a strict monolingual policy which even includes punitive measures for speaking heritage languages (Agirdag, 2010a).

Against this background minoritized communities organize education and initiate supplementary schools. In an assimilationist context these spaces are highly contested (Morrissey & Gaffikin, 2006) The current minister for education, from the national-conservative party N-VA, has repeatedly blocked the opening of an Islamic secondary school, despite criticism from the Belgian supreme administrative court (HLN, 2022). In addition, public funds for grassroots organizations which rely on the shared ethnocultural background of communities have been withdrawn (Gianni Paelinck, 2019). Overall, educational initiatives organized by minoritized communities have been the subject of public debate, in Flanders as well as abroad. Opponents have suggested that community schools pose a risk to the integration of migrant groups – leading to the segregation of ethnic groups from mainstream society, or worse, to political radicalization and extremism(Abbas, 2017; Mogra, 2016). While others have suggested that it is through segregated schools that equality can be obtained (Merry & Driessen, 2012, 2012). A survey recently conducted in Flanders shows that people are indeed worried about the segregationist effects of such supplementary schools (Steenwegen & Meijers, 2023).

However, in an experiment survey, in which people were confronted with a hypothetical flyer for supplementary schools from different communities, and aimed at different purposes, we found that people are especially suspicious towards initiatives that are undertaken by Moroccan communities and much less towards Chinese and Italian communities. They are also most critical of Moroccan supplementary schools when they teach heritage language classes, suggesting that prejudice and cultural threat play a determinative role in the evaluation of such educational initiatives.

As described above supplementary school respond to the gaps they experience in mainstream society. Therefore, they are flexible and highly adaptive. This also means that they are contextual in the purposes they serve. Research into the supplementary schools in the Flemish context invites some very interesting research venues (Piqueray et al., 2016; Sun & Braeye, 2013). This research project seeks to add to our knowledge of minoritized students' experience in attending supplementary schools in Flanders. In the next section we will highlight some gaps in the currents state of the art that we will explore within this research project.

Research aims

Within this project we investigate how the attendance of supplementary schools affects minoritized youth. Our main aim is to explore how supplementary schools are organized and how they impact minoritized pupils' educational experiences. So far research into educational spaces organized by minoritized communities remains fragmented, with various discipline describing supplementary schooling from a rather narrow perspective and very little crosspollination of the research. A more holistic approach towards these schools remains lacking (Burman & Miles, 2018; Gholami, 2017).

Even though a significant part of minoritized youth attend supplementary schooling at a certain time, our understanding of their experience navigating these two educational contexts remains limited. Not only is the literature on community organized schooling fragmented, but there are also no overviews of different schools and the purposes they pursue. Without an exploration of their purposes as well as the motives that underlie them it is impossible to grasp their meaning for the educational pathways of the students attending them.

Considering that supplementary schools take up an important role in the socialization processes of minoritized youth, more in-depth research into those processes is wanted for. Moreover, the perspectives of the students attending supplementary schools in addition to their mainstream,

Flemish, schools remain missing. However, these pupils have insights into two different cultural contexts which informs the ways in which they perceive each school. Particularly, with regards to the student-teacher relationship and sense of belonging, two crucial aspects of students' trajectories that are very contextual, research into the students' experiences attending supplementary schooling would add to our understanding and would be significant to researchers, policymakers, and practitioners.

By taking a more holistic, in-depth approach to supplementary schooling and the role it plays in the lives of minoritized youth we aim to bring the existing literature in a new direction and emphasize the versatility of resources as well as the complexity of experiences for the students and pupils attending these schools.

We start by formulating some research questions which lead to demarcated studies, building on each other. We will briefly elaborate on each of these research aims and situate them in the current literature.

RQ1. Bringing together the literature on community education which types of schooling can be distinguished and how do they compare?

In superdiverse societies, historically marginalized communities have a rich tradition of organizing educational initiatives to empower their youth. These initiatives, in the UK, the US, Australia or Europe, encompass various forms of community-driven learning, such as Turkish weekend schools, Hmong after-school projects, and full-time Islamic schools (Endo, 2017; Khalil & DeCuir, 2018; Lytra, 2011; Nordstrom, 2016; Rosowsky, 2013; Szczepek Reed et al., 2020). Termed as community education, these endeavors undertaken by marginalized communities aim to address the specific educational needs, either for educational attainment or transfer of cultural elements, of their youth and have become widespread. Notably, they have a significant impact on the educational journeys of marginalized youth, as they demonstrate innovative approaches to challenging long-standing inequalities (Baldridge et al., 2017; Miller, 2012).

Despite the existence of community education initiatives being studied for several decades, the current body of academic literature suffers from fragmentation and limited knowledge exchange across disciplines, such as language learning, education, or religion. Previous research has either treated community education as a homogeneous entity, overlooking the nuances among its various manifestations, or has primarily focused on individual cases without recognizing commonalities between them, except for a few exceptions (Bridglall et al., 2005; Burman & Miles, 2018; J. S. Lee & Wright, 2014; Leeman, 2015; Maylor et al., 2013). Notably, the diverse models of organizing learning, such as full-time schools or after-hours schools, have not been systematically examined together, despite sharing significant characteristics (Musharraf & Nabeel, 2015). This fragmented state of the literature not only hampers knowledge sharing but also restricts our comprehensive understanding of the richness and diversity inherent in community education.

To advance our comprehension of these educational spaces, we aim to integrate the various manifestations of community education within an overarching conceptual framework. By doing so, we seek to answer the following research questions: (a) "Which types of community education emerge when viewed through a conceptual framework of organizational structure and purpose-orientation?" and (b) "What descriptions of community education currently exist, and what gaps can be identified in the current body of academic literature?" By encompassing the wide range of initiatives organized in diverse ways, we can identify two fundamental and shared characteristics: a) their origin within minoritized communities and b) their focus on meeting the specific educational needs of their youth. These characteristics underscore the importance of self-determination within these communities and recognize the unique educational requirements across various communities and geographical locations.

Bringing together the currently fragmented literature in such a systematic way will be supportive of the following steps of our empirical research endeavor.

RQ2. How do initiators of supplementary schools in Flanders describe the purposes and motivations of their schools?

Among community school initiatives, supplementary schools are the most prevalent. They operate outside regular school hours, either after formal schooling or on weekends (Creese, 2009). These schools offer a unique perspective as they bridge the gap between mainstream public schools and the home and community environment (L. Arthur & Souza, 2020a). However, the existing understanding of the purposes of supplementary schools is limited, often focusing narrowly on their resistance to mainstream education or their role in heritage language transmission. Such fragmentation fails to acknowledge the complex interplay of multiple purposes found in the literature and overlooks the diverse motivations behind the establishment of these schools. The intricate relationship between the educational aspirations of the community, the challenges of mainstream education, and the engagement of supplementary school initiators necessitates further investigation to gain a comprehensive understanding of these schools and the needs of minoritized communities (Burman & Miles, 2018).

To delve deeper into the underlying mechanisms, it is crucial to systematically study the purposes and motivations of these initiatives from the initiators' perspective, which is currently missing (Simon, 2018). Importantly, this investigation should consider insights from research on the motivation-achievement paradox, which explores the high educational desires and aspirations of minoritized youth juxtaposed with their comparatively lower academic performance rates (Mickelson, 1990a). Supplementary schools address persistent academic and social inequities within mainstream education. Although the educational aspirations of minoritized youth and their parents are as high, if not higher, than those of the majority population (OECD, 2018), the motivation-achievement paradox reveals that this does not always translate into higher achievement (Salikutluk, 2016). Supplementary schools aim to tackle both the challenges in mainstream education and the community's aspirations by formulating specific purposes (Hall, Ozerk, et al., 2002; Simon, 2018).

In this study, we aim to bridge the aforementioned gaps and move beyond fragmentation by adopting a comprehensive approach that aligns with the threefold categorization of purposes—qualification, socialization, and individual development—commonly applied to mainstream education (Biesta, 2009). In addition to exploring purposes, we seek to shed light on the motives driving the pursuit of these specific purposes, an aspect that has received limited research attention thus far, with few exceptions (Simon, 2018). Understanding how supplementary schools respond to the educational desires and needs of their communities, which can expand our understanding of what minoritized students need in matter of support, requires a holistic examination of purposes and motivations.

RQ3. How do minoritized pupils, who attend supplementary schools in addition to their mainstream Flemish schools, perceive the relationship with their teachers in each school?

Numerous studies have highlighted the significance of the student-teacher relationship for the social adjustment, academic achievement, and overall well-being of students, particularly those with a migration background (Bosman et al., 2018; Roorda et al., 2011; Suldo et al., 2009). However, for students with a migration background, this relationship often faces considerable strain, as they tend to perceive it more negatively overall (Agirdag et al., 2012). This may be attributed to the fact that although classrooms in Europe are increasingly diverse, the representation of teachers from ethnic minority backgrounds remains limited in Flemish classrooms (Overheid, 2021). Additionally, (majority) teachers often express feeling ill-prepared in building strong relationships with their students from ethnic minority backgrounds (Benoliel & Berkovich, 2020). Consequently, researchers argue that this incongruence in ethnic backgrounds between teachers and students can have a negative impact on the student-teacher relationship (Thijs et al., 2012; Thijs & Fleischmann, 2015; Thijs & Verkuyten, 2012, 2013; van den Bergh et al., 2010).

However, despite existing research, many questions regarding this topic remain unanswered. Specifically, it remains unclear whether "ethnic congruence" between students and teachers or having a teacher with a similar ethno-cultural or migration background, has an impact on various educational, social, and personal outcomes (Koomen & Jellesma, 2015; Thijs et al., 2012, 2012; Zee et al., 2017). Most findings on student-teacher relationships are based on research in mainstream/public education and are primarily examined from the perspective of teachers and/or secondary education students. To address these gaps, our study focuses on primary school pupils attending supplementary schooling, additionally to mainstream Flemish schools. This unique setting allows us to establish an innovative research design to explore the experiences of minoritized children within diverse educational contexts, rather than comparing their experiences solely to those of their majority peers.

To gain a comprehensive understanding of the student-teacher relationship, we draw insights from two different bodies of literature. Firstly, we build upon social psychology research that examines the affective aspects of student-teacher relationships, exploring concepts such as emotional bonding and security (Koomen & Jellesma, 2015). Secondly, we rely on educational research that emphasizes the academic aspects of the student-teacher relationship, particularly focusing on the academic support and validation that pupils receive from their teachers(Agirdag et al., 2012; Reddy et al., 2003). By interviewing pupils with a migration background about their relationships with teachers in both settings, we aim to identify the supportive aspects of these relationships as perceived by the students themselves, while also exploring the potential role of "ethnicity."

RQ4. How do the pupils attending supplementary schools, additionally to their mainstream Flemish schools, construct sense of school belonging in each context?

A robust sense of belonging holds numerous benefits for children across all age groups, including emotional security, enhanced relationships with others, and the formation of identity and agency (Halse, 2018). In recent years, research has increasingly focused on the concept of school belonging, which encompasses the extent to which students feel accepted, respected, included, and supported by others within their school community (Goodenow, 1993). Previous studies have revealed that ethnic minority students often experience lower levels of school belonging compared to their ethnic majority (D'hondt et al., 2015). This raises questions about the meaning and experience of belonging for these students. Furthermore, three gaps in the current state of research can be identified: the predominance of quantitative research that overlooks the complexities of students' lived experiences, limited direct inquiry into young people's perceptions and understanding of belonging, and a narrow theoretical perspective on the concept. We aim to address these gaps by conducting interviews with children attending supplementary schooling in addition to their mainstream Flemish schools.

A comprehensive understanding of school belonging requires further exploration of this concept and consideration of the lived experiences of minoritized pupils themselves. Their experience of school belonging is influenced by attending two distinct educational contexts. To comprehend the processes of belonging in these diverse contexts, we draw upon Wood and Black's refined conceptualization, which distinguishes three dimensions of belonging: space, relations, and emotions (Wood & Black, 2018). This framework brings together research highlighting different aspects of sense of belonging. Space relates to the attachment to spaces in which one can feel at home or ease (Antonsich, 2010), relations refers to the relational aspect of belonging in which connections to others make one feel to belong, and emotions rely the deeply entrenched connection to ones emotions to achieve a sense of belonging in as specific space.

Additionally, we introduce the notion of cultural repertoires, which encompass the frames of reference related to cultural heritage, histories, and language that individuals use to make sense of their environment (Lamont & Small, 2008). This theoretical framework enables us to capture the experiences of minoritized students across different schools and recognize the nuances in their cultural references that contribute to the construction and definition of belonging.

Methodology

To answer our research question: "How do the supplementary schools affect pupils' educational experiences?"., we first want to gain a broader and more holistic understanding of community schooling and then looking more closely at the processes that take place in these schools from the pupils' or students' perspective. To this end we designed a stepwise qualitative methodology, and different interconnected studies going from a broader overview approach to a more focused in-depth one. The research project exists out of one systematic review of the literature and three empirical studies, investigating supplementary schools in Flanders.

We started by delving into the existing literature and systematically extracting articles describing cases of communities self-organizing education (see below, Study 1). Bringing together the array of works we then deduce different types of community education and the purposes they pursue. In a next step we undertook a qualitative cross-case analysis of different supplementary schools in the Flemish context. Through in-depth semi-structured interviews with the schools' initiators, we examined their perception of the schools' purposes which motivations underly these specific purposes (see below, Study 2). By looking at how the motivations and purposes relate with each other, we gain insight into the mechanisms at play in these out-of-school learning sites. We understand the attendance of supplementary schools as an opportunity to investigate the perceptions of pupils who attend schooling in two very different settings. To this end we conducted group interviews with 29 pupils attending two supplementary schools.

The focus of the third and fourth study respectively is on the experienced of the pupils attending both mainstream and supplementary schools in Flanders. The third study explores how these young children (between 9 and 12 years old) perceive the relationship to their teachers in each context. These nuanced perceptions give insights in which aspects of the student-teacher relationship they deem important and offers some venues for interventions which might better the quality of the student-teacher relationship for minoritized children. The fourth study investigates how these children construct a sense of belonging while navigating two culturally specific educational contexts.

Studies

To investigate supplementary schools an explorative, qualitative approach is best suited. There has only been a limited amount of research conducted in these spaces, which leaves many questions open about the premise and pursued purposes of these schools. Moreover, an in-depth qualitative approach is a good way to capture the layered nuance of supplementary school attendance. In a first step, and our first study, we conducted a systematic review of the peer reviewed literature which described cases of community organized schooling. This endeavor, which brought together 76 cases of community education, shed light on the different varieties of such educational spaces. It also illustrated the emphasis on cases in the UK and the US. This review laid bare the gaps in the current literature illuminating that there are only few cases researched in mainland Europe (Hall, Özerk, et al., 2002; Piqueray et al., 2016; Sun & Braeye, 2013; Tereshchenko & Araújo, 2011). Acknowledging that these schools are highly contextualized as they respond to their current societal setting, more research in the European context is wanted for.

In the empirical part of our research endeavor, we took to the Flemish supplementary school scene to explore the pursued goals of the school initiators, for the second study, and to focus on the experience of the pupils themselves, for the third and fourth study. Whereas there is an inventory of supplementary schools in the UK³ there is no such thing in Flanders. We were therefore dependent on informal contacts and mouth-to-mouth recommendations to find supplementary schools. Through connections with NGO's, community leaders, supplementary schoolteachers and snowballing we finalized a sample of 12 supplementary schools. This sample was diverse in terms of location, size, and community including a Thai, two Polish, a Russian, an Arabic, a Chinese, a Pan-African, a Turkish, an Albanian, an Armenian, an Italian and a Greek supplementary school. In the this first explorative study we wanted to investigate which purposes the school leaders aimed to achieve and what were their

³ www.supplementaryeducation.org.uk

motives for doing so. To this end we conducted semi-structured in-depth interviews with the school initiators of these schools. The interviews focused on the reasons they had for initiating the schools and what they aimed to achieve. The interviews were anonymized, transcribed, and thematically coded (Byrne, 2022). The coding process followed the three-fold categorization of purposes that is commonly applied to mainstream schools: qualification, socialization, and individual development. We reported on our findings of the school leaders' motives and pursued purposes and highlighted the versatility and adaptive character of these schools.

In a next step we took a more in-depth approach with two of the schools that took part in the first interview round. We selected the Russian language school and the Arabic language school because they were similar in terms of size, about 150 students, of location, in Antwerp, and because of their diverse character, teaching pupils from diverse ethnic backgrounds. To grasp the experience of children attending supplementary schooling we focused on the pupils in the school. We visited each school several times prior to the interviews to get acquainted with the setting and to make acquaintance already informally to the pupils. We interviewed 29 children in total. Some of the children attended the Russian and Arabic language school quite recently, others had been coming for years.

The sample of pupils was diverse. Some of the children indicated that their first language was Dutch, and they were there to learn and practice their heritage language, others were fluent in the heritage tongue and felt unsure in Dutch. Most of the pupils were first generation migrants who came to Belgium with their parents, though some of the children were second or third generation. These interviews shed light on the experience of children with migration background attending mainstream schooling as well as community organized supplementary schooling.

Note on children as participants

The pupils who took part in the interviews, were told about the research project and invited to voluntarily partake. They received a form explaining the goal and course of the study and only the children who signed up were asked for an interview. The children's parents, too, were informed about the study and given the opportunity to refuse their children's participation, in accordance with the ethical committees' guidelines. The children gave permission to record the interviews and they were given pseudonyms to ensure anonymity. To ensure the children felt at ease, they were free to decide if they would come to an interview alone or with their friends. Most of the children preferred to come in pairs or in trios, though a few of them came alone. The interviews took place in an empty classroom in the supplementary school and the children were free to go whenever they wanted. In these interviews, which were not as structured as interviews with adults usually are but followed a topic list rather freely, the children were asked to talk about the relationship to their teachers and their sense of belonging respectively. The interviews were transcribed and inductively coded using thematic analysis (Braun, 2012).

Interviewing children is difficult to plan. While conducting preliminary fieldwork in different supplementary schools in Flanders and when in a next step conducting interviews with 12 initiators, we came to understand that most of the children attending the schools in the weekend were primary school children. Due to the pressure of secondary school and homework, most pupils stop attending the supplementary school after the age of twelve. This does not correspond with the empirical research we had read so far. In the research that included interviews with students and other reflections of the students' voices, the participants were often older (Archer et al., 2009, 2010; Francis et al., 2009; Hall et al., 2002; Martin et al., 2006; Tereshchenko & Archer, 2013, 2015). Young pupils' experiences attending supplementary schooling and the ways in which they negotiate navigating two school contexts was missing. There are quite some challenges to interviewing younger children about complex topics (Kostet, 2021), yet their accounts are valuable and should not be omitted when seeking to understand the educational pathways of minoritized youth. Throughout the interviews with the children, it became apparent that they have a very nuanced perspective on the differences and similarities between their mainstream and supplementary schools. The children formulated their views while considering differences in organization and the pressure the teachers are under in each context. In line with what other researchers have found

investigating children with a migration background in the superdiverse setting of Antwerp, they are flexible in the cultural repertoires they use, and they find similarity and homogeneity beyond ethnic boundaries (Kostet, 2022).

By focusing on the views of the initiators, the experience of these pupils attending supplementary schools and the ways the children perceive the relationships to their teachers in each context as well as how they construct a sense of school belonging, we believe to add significantly to the literature on supplementary schooling.

Researcher positionality

My identity as a researcher has steered the course of this research project. This includes my perspectives on knowledge construction, my professional background as well as the reflections on my place of privilege and power as a White researcher (Bourabain, 2021).

My perspective as a social constructivist is that knowledge is situated in time and place and interactions between people are what steers the construction of knowledge and is therefore interdependent(McKinley, 2015). At the same time, interviewing ethnic minoritized children as a white majority researcher poses some ethical considerations (Swartz, 2011; Vanner, 2015) In this frame I understand the various actors involved in supplementary schooling as valuable sources and active participants in the constructing of knowledge (Stoecklin & Fattore, 2018). To expand my own knowledge, I rely on their telling and therefore I try to replicate their words as accurately as possible. When investigating the experiences of children this also means listening to the children and let them tell in their own words how they perceive the relationship to their teachers and their sense of belonging.

Children are active agents in the ways in which they relate to their teachers and in how they construct a sense of belonging, but also in how they recount these experiences in their interviews with me. To that end I have tried to leave the interviews open to invite their own interpretations and to minimize the ways in which I would steer their answers. At the same time, I acknowledge that in a setting where I come and interview them, I will unavoidably steer the course of the conversation, within this research endeavor that means to acknowledge that power balances between the researcher and the children may shift. (Kostet, 2021)

In some ways my person and position had some assets in this research context. My own professional background as a teacher is what brought me to research these supplementary schools with a passion and what guided me both through the interviews with the school leaders as with the pupils. While working as a primary school teacher in the past I was always aware of the obstacles that minoritized pupils were confronted with. Especially the outspoken prejudice from teachers in the teachers' room made me insistent about looking for ways to counter these negative narratives. Many of the discourse on minoritized students is deficit oriented (Pica-Smith & Veloria, 2012).

Yet, supplementary schools offer an interesting opportunity to investigate the many resources and opportunities that minoritized communities harbor. My experience as a teacher guided me through the interviews with the school leader because I know what teaching entails and could imagine the challenges they are confronted on a weekly basis. In interviewing the pupils, I found that my background as primary school teacher was helpful in managing my expectations and planning realistically.

For example, regardless of how well I prepared my questions, the children's answers would scatter in all directions. By listening attentively, following their train of thought, and sometimes steering them back to my initial question, I received a richness of information. It also meant that I felt comfortable in talking to the pupils and could ask specific questions about their schools because I know the common organization of their mainstream schools at least which was helpful in guiding my questions and an opportunity to let the children compare one school to the other.

Last, as a white woman, who is part of the majority group in Flanders I am very conscious

of the privilege that I bring to the table. When talking to minoritized people, who are structurally suppressed, there is always a power imbalance and especially when discussing sensitive topics such as racism and exclusion (Swartz, 2011; Vanner, 2015). It is possible that some of the interviewees did not feel free to discuss negative experiences in mainstream Flemish society with me and therefore weighed their words. This outsider perspective (Braun, 2012) was also helpful in a way. It was clear to all participants, children, and adults alike, that I had never attended a supplementary school and that they, therefore, held more knowledge than I did.

Throughout the interviews I noticed that the participants were eager to explain the workings of the supplementary school. In interviewing the children another power imbalance was present, that of me, the adult and them, the child. Inviting the children to decide themselves whether they preferred to come alone or in group was a way of shifting this balance. The children were also left quite free in the ways in which they recounted their experiences.

Though some children were shy at first, most of them warmed quickly and were very talkative. The last imbalance to mention is that of language, for some children Dutch was their first language but for other it wasn't.

The interviews were nonetheless held in Dutch because I do not speak Russian or Arabic. The children were all fluent in Dutch but some of them indicated that they felt they weren't. At the beginning of the interviews, I tried to create a relaxed atmosphere, I brought some cookies and juice for the kids, and we would usually start the conversation with some exchanges about who is who and what had they been doing that day. If children choose to come in small groups, I made sure that everyone in the group said something before the interview started, to break the ice and welcome every child's voice. I sought to be conscious of my privileged position and these imbalances in power in all contact with the participants of the study, but I am also aware of the fact that they were never erased.

- Abbas, T. (2017). The "trojan horse" plot and the fear of muslim power in british state schools. *Journal of Muslim Minority Affairs*, 37(4), 426–441. https://doi.org/10.1080/13602004.2017.1313974
- Agirdag, O. (2010). Exploring bilingualism in a monolingual school system: Insights from Turkish and native students from Belgian schools. *British Journal of Sociology of Education*, 31(3), 307–321. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/01425691003700540
- Agirdag, O., Houtte, M. Van, & Avermaet, P. Van. (n.d.). fulfilling prophecies as determinants of academic achievement in Flanders. 46–74.
- Agirdag, O., Loobuyck, P., & Van Houtte, M. (2012). Determinants of Attitudes Toward Muslim Students Among Flemish Teachers: A Research Note. *Journal for the Scientific Study of Religion*, 51, 368–376.
- Agirdag, O., van Houtte, M., & van Avermaet, P. (2012). Ethnic School Segregation and Self-Esteem: The Role of Teacher-Pupil Relationships. *Urban Education*, 47(6), 1135–1159. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/0042085912452154
- Andrews, K. (2014). Resisting racism: The Black supplementary school movement. In O. Clennon (Ed.), Alternative education and community engagement: Making education a priority (pp. 56–73). Palgrave Macmillan
- Andrews, K. (2014b). Toward a Black Radical independent education: Black radicalism, independence and the supplementary school movement. *Journal of Negro Education*, 83(1), 5–14. https://doi.org/10.7709/jnegroeducation.83.1.0005
- Andrews, K. (2016). The problem of political blackness: lessons from the Black Supplementary School Movement. Ethnic and Racial Studies, 39(11), 2060–2078. https://doi.org/10.1080/01419870.2015.1131314
- Antonsich, M. (2010). Searching for belonging An analytical framework. In Geography Compass (Vol. 4, Issue 6, pp. 644–659). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-8198.2009.00317.x
- Archer, L., Francis, B., & Mau, A. (2009). 'Boring and stressful' or 'ideal' learning spaces? Pupils' constructions of teaching and learning in chinese supplementary schools. *Research Papers in Education*, 24(4), 477–497. https://doi.org/10.1080/02671520802584111
- Arthur, L., & Souza, A. (2020). All for one and one for all? Leadership approaches in complementary schools. *Educational Management Administration and Leadership*. https://doi.org/10.1177/1741143220971285
- Baldridge, B. J., Beck, N., Medina, J. C., & Reeves, M. A. (2017). Toward a New Understanding of Community-Based Education: The Role of Community-Based Educational Spaces in Disrupting Inequality for Minoritized Youth. Review of Research in Education, 41(1), 381–402. https://doi.org/ 10.3102/0091732X16688622
- Barnard, M. (2020). Cultural capital in non-white majority schools: a critical exploration of cultural ethos and pedagogy. *Critical Studies in Education*, 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1080/17508487.2020.1788618
- Benoliel, P., & Berkovich, I. (2020). Ideal teachers according to TALIS: Societal orientations of education and the global diagnosis of teacher self-efficacy. *European Educational Research Journal*. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/1474904120964309
- Beyers, L. (2017). Everyone black? Ethnic, class and gender identities at street level in a Belgian mining town, 1930–50. In *Towards a comparative history of coalfield societies* (pp. 146–163). Routledge.
- Biesta, G. (2009). Good education in an age of measurement: On the need to reconnect with the question of purpose in education. *Educational Assessment, Evaluation and Accountability*, 21(1), 33–46. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s11092-008-9064-9
- Bocale, P. (2023). Reasons for Community Language Learning in Ukrainian Complementary Schools in Italy. *EL.LE*, 2. https://doi.org/10.30687/ELLE/2280-6792/2023/02/006
- Bosman, R. J., Roorda, D. L., van der Veen, I., & Koomen, H. M. Y. (2018). Teacher-student relationship quality from kindergarten to sixth grade and students' school adjustment: A person-centered approach. *Journal of School Psychology*, 68(March), 177–194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsp.2018.03.006
- Bourabain, D. (2021). Everyday sexism and racism in the ivory tower: The experiences of early career researchers on the intersection of gender and ethnicity in the academic workplace. *Gender, Work and Organization*, 28(1), 248–267. https://doi.org/10.1111/gwao.12549

- Braun, V., & C. V. (2012). Thematic analysis. . American Psychological Association.
- Bridglall, B. A., Green, B., & Mejia, A. (2005). A Taxonomy of Supplementary Education Programs. In E. Gordon, B. Bridglall, & A. Meroe (Eds.), Supplementary Education: The Hidden Curriculum of High Academic Achievement (pp. 151–189). Maryland: Rowman and Littlewood.
- Burman, E., & Miles, S. (2018). Deconstructing supplementary education: from the pedagogy of the supplement to the unsettling of the mainstream. *Educational Review*, 72(1), 3–22. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131911.2018.1480475
- Byrne, D. (2022). A worked example of Braun and Clarke's approach to reflexive thematic analysis. *Quality and Quantity*, 56(3), 1391–1412. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11135-021-01182-y
- Celeste, L., Baysu, G., Phalet, K., Meeussen, L., & Kende, J. (2019). Can School Diversity Policies Reduce Belonging and Achievement Gaps Between Minority and Majority Youth? Multiculturalism, Colorblindness, and Assimilationism Assessed. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 45(11), 1603–1618. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167219838577
- Chappell, S. V., & Cahnmann-Taylor, M. (2013). No Child Left With Crayons: The Imperative of Arts-Based Education and Research With Language "Minority" and Other Minoritized Communities. *Review of Research* in Education, 37(1), 243–268. https://doi.org/10.3102/0091732X12461615
- Chow, H. P. H. (2001). Learning the Chinese language in a multicultural milieu: Factors affecting Chinese-Canadian adolescents' ethnic language school experience. Alberta Journal of Educational Research, 47(4), 369–374
- Clycq, N., Ward Nouwen, M. A., & Vandenbroucke, A. (2014). Meritocracy, deficit thinking and the
 invisibility of the system: Discourses on educational success and failure. *British Educational Research Journal*, 40(5), 796–819. https://doi.org/10.1002/berj.3109
- Creese, A. (2009). Building on Young People's Linguistic and Cultural Continuity: Complementary Schools in the United Kingdom. *Theory into Practice*, 48(4), 267–273. https://doi.org/10.1080/00405840903192664
- Creese, A., Bhatt, A., Bhojani, N., & Martin, P. (2006). Multicultural, heritage and learner identities in complementary schools. Language and Education, 20(1), 23–43. https://doi.org/10.1080/09500780608668708
- Creese, A., Bhatt, A., Bhojani, N., Martin, P., Creese, A., Bhatt, A., Bhojani, N., Martin, P., & Creese, A. (2006). Multicultural, Heritage and Learner Identities in Complementary Schools Multicultural, Heritage and Learner. *Language and Education*, 20(1), 22–43. https://doi.org/10.1080/09500780608668708
- Crul, I. M., & Schneider, J. (2012). The European Second Generation Compared Does the Integration Context Matter?
- Danhier, J., & Jacobs, D. (2017). Segregatie in het onderwijs overstijgen.: Analyse van de resultaten van het PISA 2015-onderzoek in Vlaanderen en in de Federatie Wallonië-Brussel.
- Demanet, J., Van Praag, L., & Van Houtte, M. (2016). About ethnicity, fitting in, and acting out: Applying the
 person—environment fit framework to school misconduct. *Journal of Cognitive Education and Psychology*,
 15(2), 293-319.
- Denessen, E. (2016). Ongelijke kansen in het onderwijs: verklaringen en.
- Denessen, E., Hornstra, L., van den Bergh, L., & Bijlstra, G. (2022). Implicit measures of teachers' attitudes and stereotypes, and their effects on teacher practice and student outcomes: A review. *Learning and Instruction*, 78(December 2020), 101437. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.learninstruc.2020.101437
- Denessen, E., Keller, A., van den Bergh, L., & van den Broek, P. (2020). Do Teachers Treat Their Students
 Differently? An Observational Study on Teacher-Student Interactions as a Function of Teacher Expectations
 and Student Achievement. Education Research International, 2020, 1–8. https://doi.org/
 10.1155/2020/2471956
- DeNicolo, C. P., Yu, M., Crowley, C. B., & Gabel, S. L. (2017). Reimagining Critical Care and Problematizing Sense of School Belonging as a Response to Inequality for Immigrants and Children of Immigrants. Review of Research in Education, 41(1), 500–530. https://doi.org/10.3102/0091732X17690498
- D'hondt, F., Van Houtte, M., & Stevens, P. A. J. (2015). How does ethnic and non-ethnic victimization by peers and by teachers relate to the school belongingness of ethnic minority students in Flanders, Belgium? An explorative study. *Social Psychology of Education*, 18(4), 685–701.

- Di Stefano, M. (2017). Understanding how emergent bilinguals bridge belonging and languages in dual language immersion settings. . Utah State University.
- Dove, N. D. E. (1993). The emergence of Black supplementary schools: Resistance to racism in the United Kingdom. *Urban Education*, 27(4), 430–417.
- Driessen, G. (1997). Islamic primary schools in the Netherlands: The pupils' achievement levels, behaviour and attitudes and their parents' cultural backgrounds. *Netherlands Journal of Social Sciences*, 33(1), 42-+.
- Du Bois, W. E. B. (1935). Does the Negro need Seperate Schools? *The Journal of Negro Education*, 4(3), 328–335. https://doi.org/10.2307/2291879
- Endo, R. (2017). The Narrative Experiences of Hmong American Adolescent Males Labeled Educationally "At Risk." *Education and Urban Society*, 49(6), 593–615. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013124516644051
- Evans, D., & Gillan-Thomas, K. (2015). Supplementary Schools: Descriptive analysis of supplementary school pupils 'characteristics and attainment in seven local authorities in England (Issue May).
- Fishman, J. A. (2001). 300-plus years of heritage language education in the United States. In J. K. Peyton, D. A. Ranard, & S. McGinnis (Eds.), *Heritage languages in America: Preserving a national resource* (pp. 81-97.). ERIC Publications.
- Francis, B., Archer, L., & Mau, A. (2009). Language as capital, or language as identity? Chinese complementary school pupils 'perspectives on the purposes and benefits of complementary schools. *British Educational Research Journal*, 35(4), 519–538. https://doi.org/10.1080/01411920802044586
- Francis, B., Archer, L., & Mau, A. (2010). Parents' and teachers' constructions of the purposes of Chinese complementary schooling: "Culture", identity and power. *Race Ethnicity and Education*, 13(1), 101–117. https://doi.org/10.1080/13613320903550089
- Franck, E., & Nicaise, I. (2015). Ongelijkheden in het Vlaamse Onderwijssysteem: Verbetering in het zicht? Een vergelijking tussen PISA 2003 en 2015
- Ganassin, S. (2019). Teaching and learning about Chinese culture: pupils' and teachers' experiences of Chinese community schooling in the UK. *Language and Intercultural Communication*, 19(2), 167–183. https://doi.org/10.1080/14708477.2018.1504953
- Georgiades, K., Boyle, M. H., & Fife, K. A. (2013). Emotional and Behavioral Problems Among Adolescent Students: The Role of Immigrant, Racial/Ethnic Congruence and Belongingness in Schools. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 42(9), 1473–1492. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-012-9868-2
- Gholami, R. (2017). Beyond myths of Muslim education: a case study of two Iranian "supplementary" schools in London. *Oxford Review of Education*, 43(5), 566–579. https://doi.org/10.1080/03054985.2017.1352352
- Gianni Paelinck. (2019, November 22). Geen subsidies meer voor "etnische" verenigingen: "Dat geldt ook voor Vlaamse organisaties", zegt minister Bart Somers. *VRT NWS*.
- Gillborn, B. D. (2005). Education policy as an act of white supremacy: Whiteness, critical race theory and education reform. *Journal of Education Policy*, 20(4), 485–505. https://doi.org/10.1080/02680930500132346
- Gillborn, D. (2015). Intersectionality, Critical Race Theory, and the Primacy of Racism: Race, Class, Gender, and Disability in Education. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 21(3), 277–287. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077800414557827
- Goodenow, C. (1993). Classroom Belonging among Early Adolescent Students: Relationships to Motivation and Achievement. *The Journal of Early Adolescence*, 13(1), 21–43. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/0272431693013001002
- Guimond, S., de la Sablonnière, R., & Nugier, A. (2014). Living in a multicultural world: Intergroup ideologies and the societal context of intergroup relations. *European Review of Social Psychology*, 25(1), 142–188. https://doi.org/10.1080/10463283.2014.957578
- Hall, K. A., Özerk, K., Zulfiqar, M., & Tan, J. E. C. (2002). "This is our school": Provision, purpose and pedagogy of supplementary schooling in Leeds and Oslo. *British Educational Research Journal*, 28(3), 399–418. https://doi.org/10.1080/01411920220137467
- Halse, C. (2018). Interrogating Belonging for Young People in Schools. Palgrave Macmillan. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/978-3-319-75217-4
- Halse, C. (2018). Theories and Theorising of Belonging. In C. Halse (Ed.), *Interrogating Belonging for Young People in Schools* (pp. 1–28). Palgrave.

- Hancock, A. (2012). Unpacking mundane practices: Children's experiences of learning literacy at a Chinese complementary school in Scotland. *Language and Education*, 26(1), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1080/09500782.2011.609280
- HLN. (2022, May 18). Raad van State vernietigt Vlaamse beslissing rond 'islamschool.' Het Laatste Nieuws.
- Howard, P. S. S., & James, C. E. (2019). When dreams take flight: How teachers imagine and implement an environment that nurtures Blackness at an Africentric school in Toronto, Ontario. *Curriculum Inquiry*, 49(3), 313–337. https://doi.org/10.1080/03626784.2019.1614879
- Khalil, D., & DeCuir, A. (2018). This is us: Islamic feminist school leadership. *Journal of Educational Administration and History*, 50(2), 94–112. https://doi.org/10.1080/00220620.2018.1439904
- Kifano, S. (1996). Afrocentric education in supplementary schools: Paradigm and practice at the Mary McLeod Bethune Institute. *Journal of Negro Education*, 65(2), 209–218. https://doi.org/10.2307/2967314
- Kim, S. S., & Zhou, M. (2006). Community forces, Social Capital and Educational Achievement. *Harvard E*, 76(1), 1–29.
- Koomen, H. M. Y., & Jellesma, F. C. (2015). Can closeness, conflict, and dependency be used to characterize students' perceptions of the affective relationship with their teacher? Testing a new child measure in middle childhood. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 85(4), 479–497. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjep.12094
- Kostet, I. (2021). Shifting power dynamics in interviews with children: a minority ethnic, working-class researcher's reflections. *Qualitative Research*. https://doi.org/10.1177/14687941211034726
- Lam, V. L., Chaudry, F. R., Pinder, M., & Sura, T. (n.d.). British Sikhs in complementary schooling: the role of heritage language proficiency and "culture learning" in ethnic identity and bicultural adaptation. *Language and Education*. https://doi.org/10.1080/09500782.2019.1634095
- Lamont, M., Graziella, M. S., Welburn, J., Guetzkow, J., Mizrachi, N., Herzog, H., & Reis, E. (2016). Getting Respect: Responding to Stigma and Discrimination in the United States, Brazil and Israel. Princeton University Press.
- Lamont, M., & Small, M. (2008). How culture matters: Enriching our understanding of poverty. Russell Sago Foundation, pp. 76–102. In L. A. Chin & D. Harris (Eds.), *The Colors of Poverty: Why Racial and Ethnic Disparities Persist.* (pp. 76–102). Russel Sage Foundation.
- Lee, J. S., & Wright, W. E. (2014). The Rediscovery of Heritage and Community Language Education in the United States. In K. M. Borman, A. B. Danzig, D. R. Garcia, & T. G. Wiley (Eds.), Review of Research in Education, Vol 38: Language Policy, Politics, and Diversity in Education (Vol. 38, pp. 137–165). https://doi.org/10.3102/0091732x13507546
- Leeman, J. (2015). Heritage Language Education and Identity in the United States. *Annual Review of Applied Linguistics*, 35, 100–119. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0267190514000245
- Li, W. (2006). Complementary schools, past, present and future. Language and Education, 20(1), 76–83. https://doi.org/10.1080/09500780608668711
- Lu, W. T. (2013). Confucius or Mozart? Community Cultural Wealth and Upward Mobility Among Children
 of Chinese Immigrants. Qualitative Sociology, 36(3), 303–321. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11133-013-9251-y
- Lytra, V. (2011). Negotiating language, culture and pupil agency in complementary school classrooms. Linguistics and Education, 22(1), 23–36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.linged.2010.11.007
- Lytra, V., & Martin, P. (Eds.). (2010). Sites of Multilingualism. Complementary schools in Britain today. Stoke-on-Trent.
- Margherio, C., Horner-Devine, M. C., Mizumori, S. J. Y., & Yen, J. W. (2020). Connecting counterspaces and community cultural wealth in a professional development program. *Race Ethnicity and Education*, 00(00), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1080/13613324.2020.1798378
- Martin, P., Bhatt, A., Bhojani, N., & Creese, A. (2006). Managing bilingual interaction in a Gujarati complementary school in Leicester. *Language and Education*, 20(1), 5–22. https://doi.org/10.1080/09500780608668707
- Maylor, U., Rose, A., Minty, S., Ross, A., Issa, T., & Kuyok, K. A. (2013). Exploring the impact of supplementary schools on Black and Minority Ethnic pupils' mainstream attainment. In *British Educational Research Journal* (Vol. 39, Issue 1). https://doi.org/10.1080/01411926.2011.614689
- Maylor, U., Rose, A., Minty, S., Ross, A., Issa, T., & Kuyok, K. A. (2013). Exploring the impact of supplementary schools on Black and Minority Ethnic pupils' mainstream attainment. *British Educational Research Journal*, 39(1), 107–125. https://doi.org/10.1080/01411926.2011.614689

- McKinley, J. (2015). Critical Argument and Writer Identity: Social Constructivism as a Theoretical Framework for EFL Academic Writing. Critical Inquiry in Language Studies, 12(3), 184–207. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/15427587.2015.1060558
- McPake, J., & Powney, J. (1998). A mirror to ourselves? The educational experiences of Japanese children at school in the UK. *Educational Research*, 40(2), 169–179. https://doi.org/10.1080/0013188980400205
- Merry, M. S., & Driessen, G. (2012). Equality on Different Terms: The Case of Dutch Hindu Schools. Education and Urban Society, 44(5), 632–648. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013124511404887
- Merry, M. S., & Driessen, G. (2012). Integration by other means: Hindu schooling in the Netherlands. In International Handbook of Migration, Minorities and Education: Understanding Cultural and Social Differences in Processes of Learning (pp. 523–541). Springer Netherlands. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-1466-3
- Mickelson, R. A. (1990). The Attitude-Achievement Paradox Among Black Adolescents. Sociology of Education, 63(1), 44. https://doi.org/10.2307/2112896
- Miller, P. M. (2012). Community-based education and social capital in an urban after-school program. Education and Urban Society, 44(1), 35–60. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013124510380910
- Mirza, H. S., & Reay, D. (2000b). Spaces and places of black educational desire: Rethinking black supplementary schools as a new social movement. *Sociology-the Journal of the British Sociological Association*, 34(3), 521–544. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0038038500000328
- Mogra, I. (2016). The "Trojan Horse" affair and radicalisation: an analysis of Ofsted reports. In *Educational Review* (Vol. 68, Issue 4, pp. 444–465). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131911.2015.1130027
- Morris, J. E. (1999). A pillar of strength: An African American school's communal bonds with families and community since Brown. *Urban Education*, 33(5), 584–605. https://doi.org/10.1177/0042085999335003
- Morrissey, M., & Gaffikin, F. (2006). Planning for peace in contested space. *International Journal of Urban and Regional Research*, 30(4), 873–893. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-2427.2006.00696.x
- Musharraf, M., & Nabeel, F. (2015). Schooling Options for Muslim Children Living in Muslim-Minority Countries--A Thematic Literature Review. *International Journal of Social Science and Humanities Research*, 3(4), 29–62.
- Nordstrom, J. (2016). Parents' reasons for community language schools: insight from a high-shift, non-visible, middle-class community. *Language and Education*, 30(6), 519–535. https://doi.org/10.1080/09500782.2016.1168431
- Nouwen, W., & Clycq, N. (2019). The Role of Teacher–Pupil Relations in Stereotype Threat Effects in Flemish Secondary Education. *Urban Education*, 54(10), 1551–1580. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/0042085916646627
- OECD. (2015). Immigrant Students at School Easing the Journey towards Integration. OECD Publishing.
- Ong, M., Smith, J. M., & Ko, L. T. (2018). Counterspaces for women of color in STEM higher education: Marginal and central spaces for persistence and success. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 55(2), 206–245. https://doi.org/10.1002/tea.21417
- Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD). (2018). The Resilience of Students with an Immigrant Background: Factors That Shape Well-Being. OECD Reviews of Migrant Education. In OECD Reviews of Migrant Education. http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx? direct=true&db=eric&AN=ED582071&site=ehost-live%0Ahttp://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264292093-en
- Overheid, V. (2021). Nulmeting herkomst leerkrachten in het Vlaamse onderwijs.
- Piacentini, M. (n.d.). Pisa Data on Students With An Immigrant Background.
- Pica-Smith, C., & Veloria, C. (2012). "At Risk Means a Minority Kid:" Deconstructing Deficit Discourses in the Study of Risk in Education and Human Services. . *Pedagogy and the Human Sciences*, 2(1).
- Piqueray, E., Clycq, N., & Timmerman, C. (2016). The Polish community school in Flanders: bridging the gap between school and home environment. In V. Timmerman, N. Clycq, M. McAndrew, A. Balde, L. Braeckmans, & S. Mels (Eds.), *Youth in Education* (pp. 171–191). Routledge.
- Pulinx, R., Van Avermaet, P., & Agirdag, O. (2017). Silencing linguistic diversity: the extent, the determinants and consequences of the monolingual beliefs of Flemish teachers. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 20(5), 542–556. https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2015.1102860
- Ramalingam, V., & Griffith, P. (2015). Saturdays for success: How supplementary education can support pupils from all backgrounds to flourish. September, 26.

- Reddy, R., Rhodes, J. E., & Mulhall, P. (2003). The influence of teacher support on student adjustment in the middle school years: A latent growth curve study. *Development and Psychopathology*, 15(1), 119–138. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579403000075
- Rios-Aguilar, C., & Neri, R. C. (2021). Funds of Knowledge, Community Cultural Wealth, and the Forms of Capital: Strengths, Tensions, and Practical Considerations. *Urban Education*. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/00420859211016522
- Roorda, D. L., Koomen, H. M. Y., Spilt, J. L., & Oort, F. J. (2011). The influence of affective teacher-student relationships on students' school engagement and achievement: A meta-analytic approach. *Review of Educational Research*, 81(4), 493–529. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654311421793
- Rose, A. (2013). Exploring the relationship between supplementary schools and "cohesive communities."
 International Journal of Inclusive Education, 17(11), 1135–1151. https://doi.org/
 10.1080/13603116.2012.742144
- Rosowsky, A. (2013). Faith, phonics and identity: reading in faith complementary schools. *Literacy*, 47(2), 67–78. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-4369.2012.00669.x
- Salikutluk, Z. (2016). Why Do Immigrant Students Aim High? Explaining the Aspiration-Achievement Paradox of Immigrants in Germany. *European Sociological Review*, 32(5), 581–592. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcw004
- Shirazi, R. (2019). "Somewhere We Can Breathe": Diasporic Counterspaces of Education as Sites of Epistemological Possibility. *Comparative Education Review*, 63(4).
- Simon, A. (2018). Supplementary Schools and Ethnic Minority Communities. In Supplementary Schools and Ethnic Minority Communities. https://doi.org/10.1057/978-1-137-50057-1
- Sneddon, R. (2014). Complementary schools in action: Networking for language development in East London. *Multilingua-Journal of Cross-Cultural and Interlanguage Communication*, 33(5–6), 575–600. https://doi.org/10.1515/multi-2014-0029
- Sotto-Santiago, S. (2019). Time to reconsider the word minority in academic medicine. . *Journal of Best Practices in Health Professions Diversity*, 12(1), 72–78.
- Stoecklin, D., & Fattore, T. (2018). Children's multidimensional agency: Insights into the structuration of choice. *Childhood*, 25(1), 47–62. https://doi.org/10.1177/0907568217743557
- Strand, S. (2007). Surveying the views of pupils attending supplementary schools in England. *Educational Research*, 49(1), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131880701200682
- Suldo, S. M., Friedrich, A. A., White, T., Farmer, J., Minch, D., & Michalowski, J. (2009). Teacher Support and Adolescents' Subjective Well-Being: A Mixed-Methods Investigation. School Psychology Review, 38(1), 67–85. https://doi.org/10.1080/02796015.2009.12087850
- Sun, M., & Braeye, S. (2013). Comparing Supplementary Ethnic Schools and the Academic Achievement of Chinese Immigrant Students in Quebec and Flanders. *Diversité Urbaine*, 12(1), 105–124. https://doi.org/ 10.7202/1019214r
- Swartz, S. (2011). "Going deep" and "giving back": Strategies for exceeding ethical expectations when researching amongst vulnerable youth. *Qualitative Research*, 11(1), 47–68. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/1468794110385885
- Szczepek Reed, B., Said, F., Davies, I., & Bengsch, G. (2020). Arabic complementary schools in England: language and Fundamental British Values. *Language, Culture and Curriculum*, 33(1), 50–65. https://doi.org/10.1080/07908318.2019.1569674
- Tereshchenko, A., & Araújo, H. C. (2011). Stories of Belonging: Ukrainian Immigrant Children's Experiences of Portugal. Global Studies of Childhood, 1(2), 129–139. https://doi.org/10.2304/gsch.2011.1.2.129
- Tereshchenko, A., & Archer, L. (2013). Eastern European complementary schools in London: Bulgarian and Albanian migrant pupils' identities and educational experiences. *London: King's College, Department of Education & Professional Studies*, 1–33.
- Tereshchenko, A., & Archer, L. (2015). Identity projects in complementary and mainstream schools: the views of Albanian and Bulgarian students in England. Research Papers in Education, 30(3), 347–365. https:// doi.org/10.1080/02671522.2014.919521

- Thijs, J., & Verkuyten, M. (2012). Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology Ethnic attitudes of minority students and their contact with majority group teachers. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 33(5), 260–268. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appdev.2012.05.004
- Thijs, J., & Verkuyten, M. (2013). School ethnic diversity and students 'interethnic relations. *British Educational Research Journal*, 84, 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjep.12032
- Thijs, J., Westhof, S., & Koomen, H. (2012). Ethnic incongruence and the student-teacher relationship: The perspective of ethnic majority teachers. *Journal of School Psychology*, 50(2), 257–273. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsp.2011.09.004
- Van den Bergh, L., Denessen, E., Hornstra, L., Voeten, M., & Holland, R. W. (2010). The Implicit Prejudiced Attitudes of Teachers: Relations to Teacher Expectations and the Ethnic Achievement Gap. *American Educational Research Journal*, 47(2), 497–527.
- Van Der Wildt, A., Van Avermaet, P., & Van Houtte, M. (2017). Multilingual school population: ensuring school belonging by tolerating multilingualism. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 20(7), 868–882. https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2015.1125846
- Vanner, C. (2015). Positionality at the Center: Constructing an Epistemological and Methodological Approach
 for a Western Feminist Doctoral Candidate Conducting Research in the Postcolonial. *International Journal of*Qualitative Methods, 14(4). https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406915618094
- Wei, L. (2006). Complementary Schools, Past, Present and Future Complementary Schools, Past, Present. Language and Education, 20(1), 76–83. https://doi.org/10.1080/09500780608668711
- Wei, L., & Wu, C. J. (2009). Polite Chinese children revisited: creativity and the use of codeswitching in the Chinese complementary school classroom. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 12(2), 193–211. https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050802153210
- Wingrove-Haugland, E., & McLeod, J. (2021). Not "Minority" but "Minoritized". . Teaching Ethics, 21(1).
- Wolbers, M., & Driessen, G. (1996). Social class or ethnic background? Determinants of secondary school careers of ethnic minority pupils. *Netherlands Journal of Social Sciences*, 32(2), 109-.
- Wong, N. W. A. (2010). "Cuz They Care About the People Who Goes There": The Multiple Roles of a Community-Based Youth Center in Providing "Youth (Comm) Unity" for Low-Income Chinese American Youth. *Urban Education*, 45(5), 708–739. https://doi.org/10.1177/0042085909355766
- Wood, B. E., & Black, R. (2018). Spatial, relational and affective understandings of citizenship and belonging for young people today: Towards a new conceptual framework. In *Interrogating Belonging for Young People in Schools* (pp. 165–185). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-75217-4
- Wright, C., Maylor, U., & Becker, S. (2016). Young black males: resilience and the use of capital to transform school 'failure.' *Critical Studies in Education*, 57(1), 21–34. https://doi.org/10.1080/17508487.2016.1117005
- Yosso, T. J. (2005). Whose culture has capital? A critical race theory discussion of community cultural wealth. *Race Ethnicity and Education*, 8(1), 69–91. https://doi.org/10.1080/1361332052000341006
- Yuval-Davis, N. (2011). The politics of belonging: Intersectional Contestations. Sage Publications.
- Zee, M., de Jong, P. F., & Koomen, H. M. Y. (2017). From externalizing student behavior to student-specific teacher self-efficacy: The role of teacher-perceived conflict and closeness in the student-teacher relationship. Contemporary Educational Psychology, 51, 37–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2017.06.009
- Zhou, M., & Kim, S. S. (2006). Community forces, social capital, and educational achievement: The case of supplementary education in the Chinese and Korean immigrant communities. *Harvard Educational Review*, 76(1), 1–29.
- Zielińska, M., Kowzan, P., & Ragnarsdóttir, H. (2014). Polish complementary schools in Iceland and England. *Intercultural Education*, 25(5), 405–417. https://doi.org/10.1080/14675986.2014.967967

2. How and Why Communities Self-Organize Education: A Systematic Review

Julia Steenwegen, Noel Clycq and Jan Vanhoof

Published in Compare, A Journal of Comparative and International Education, 2022 https://doi.org/10.1080/03057925.2021.2022458

Abstract

Minoritized communities have a long history of self-organizing learning to meet their youth's varied educational needs. Community education is a widespread societal phenomenon, yet a conceptual framework mapping the diversity of educational initiatives remained lacking.

We bring together the body of academic work on community education in a systematic literature review and extract an array of cases. By regarding these cases through a conceptual framework based on their organizational form and their main objectives we distinguish different types of community education, and we deduce that different communities have different needs which translate into different intended purposes.

Distinguishing similarities and differences in community education across communities and countries is a necessary step in acknowledging the resourcefulness of minoritized communities in self-organizing education which is pertinent for stakeholders of community schools as well for those researching community educational spaces.

Introduction

Minoritized communities across Western societies have a long history of self-organizing education to benefit their youth. There are different types of community-organized learning such as Turkish weekend-schools, Hmong after-school projects and full-time Islamic schools. These spaces of community education, here defined as educational initiatives undertaken by minoritized communities to meet their youth's specific educational needs, are a widespread phenomenon. They have significant impact on the educational trajectories of minoritized youth as they are innovative in finding ways to disrupt enduring inequalities (Baldridge et al., 2017; Miller, 2012).

While community education initiatives have been studied for decades, the extant literature is marked by a high degree of fragmentation and limited knowledge sharing across disciplines. So far, academic research has either looked into community education as one homogenous body without thoroughly recognizing the differences in its emanations, or has applied single-case analyses of educational initiatives without acknowledging similarities across cases, with few exceptions (Bridglall et al., 2005; Burman & Miles, 2018; J. S. Lee & Wright, 2014b; Leeman, 2015; Maylor et al., 2013). Specifically, different ways of organizing learning such as full-time schools or after-hours schools have not been brought together, even though they share important characteristics (Musharraf & Nabeel, 2015). The current fragmentation not only hinders knowledge sharing, but the lack of a common framework limits our grasp of community education's richness and variety.

To further our understanding on these critical places, we bring different emanations together under the overarching concept of "community education" and aim to present an encompassing

framework. In the large variety of initiatives, organized in many different ways, two shared and crucial characteristics can be discerned: they are a) undertaken by minoritized communities and b) they meet their youths' specific educational needs. These characteristics are crucial as they emphasize the self-determination that exists within these communities and they acknowledge the specific educational needs across communities and locations.

The research questions formulated to gain a better understanding of community education are the following: (a) "Which types of community education emerge when viewed through a conceptual framework of organizational structure and purpose-orientation?" and (b) "Which descriptions of community education are present and which gaps can be identified in the current body of academic literature?"

Research shows the educational purposes of community education to go beyond mere increasing academic achievement of minoritized youth (Baldridge et al., 2017; Burman & Miles, 2018). Therefore, we regard community education's objectives through the lens of education's threefold purposes of qualification, socialization and individual development (Biesta, 2009). Acknowledging the rich variety in organizing learning spaces we further differentiate between informal, after-hours and full-time occurrences of community education. We then conduct a systematic literature review and bring together the dispersed academic literature on community education (Alexander, 2020). A review of the literature, through a shared theoretical framework, enables us to distinguish as well as compare different types of community education.

This study argues that educational initiatives undertaken by minoritized communities differ greatly in their educational purposes and their organizational structures, yet similarities arise across communities and countries. Such similarities and differences shed light on the educational aspirations as well as challenges of different communities. In recognizing the richness of learning spaces, we not only acknowledge the resilience and resourcefulness of minoritized communities but also emphasize the importance of community education as a broad societal phenomenon. This will forward the academic discussion and broader understanding of the educational needs of minoritized youth and the ways in which communities aim to meet those needs.

In what follows we will, first, expand our definition of community education. Second, we discuss the method used for the systematic literature review. Third, we deduce a theoretically grounded typology to the cases discussed in literature and fourth, we make comparisons across types, communities and locations. Finally, we end with a discussion of the implications of our findings.

Defining Community Education

We use the concept of "community education" to distinguish a variety of initiatives that are organized by minoritized communities in Western societies to support their youth. To a large extent, academic descriptions of community education remain limited to differentiating at the level of organizational structures. Traditionally, community education is discussed in literature as weekend-schools or afterhours schools, and is often defined as 'supplementary education', 'complementary education' or 'language heritage schools'; this includes for example Chinese language schools, black supplementary schools and Thai Saturday schools.

Yet, communities initiate educational spaces that support their youth in a variety of ways. This includes the broad scope of initiatives such as black supplementary schools and language heritage schools, but also encompasses other educational spaces. For example, communities organize education in more informal ways, such as peer-to-peer homework support, and sometimes they organize educational spaces that are formally recognized as full-time schools, such as Islamic schools or Jewish schools. These different schools have never been brought together and compared, thus similarities and distinctions between them remain unaccounted for.

A thorough conceptual framework should surpass organizational distinctions and bring together

research on informal learning spaces, after-hours schools and full-time schools and then regard the different intentions formulated by such schools.

Beyond the organizational differentiation, a comprehensive framework should encompass the diversity in purposes of community education. Mainstream education does not meet every minoritized group's specific needs and community education is a reaction to the gaps experienced in mainstream education (Andrews, 2016; Evans & Gillan-Thomas, 2015; Hall, Özerk, et al., 2002). It either supplements, critiques or substitutes the curricula taught in mainstream schools. We acknowledge, firstly, that communities self-organize education in response to mainstream education while they seek to meet their specific needs. Secondly, we understand community education as a way of educating that goes beyond academic achievement (Baldridge, 2014; Burman & Miles, 2018). Therefore, we conceptualize its purposes in the threefold approach of socialization, individual development and qualification.

We thus define community education as educational initiatives organized by minoritized communities to support their youth in a variety of ways and to achieve a variety of goals. For a more comprehensive approach, we acknowledge a diversity in organizational structures as well as purpose-orientation and use the term community education as an overarching one.

Some scholars have noted that the richness and complexity of community education complicates the construction of a typology (Matarese, 2013). Others have sought to work towards frameworks through which to examine community education (Burman & Miles, 2018; Gholami, 2017; Gordon et al., 2005). We build upon these previous works and take their concerns and reflections into account to different types of community education. We examine different cases and critically assess their purposes and organizational structure.

Method

Because the academic knowledge of community education is scattered throughout research disciplines and journals, methodically searching the literature is the best way to bring together different cases and observe them through a shared lens. We conduct a systematic literature review (Grant & Booth, 2009) in order to gather the wide range of existing research on community education, and synthesized findings from different disciplines, research areas and journals to answer the research questions. Search terms for scanning databases were selected, and inclusion and exclusion criteria were set. We present a synthesis of cases (Aveyard, 2010; Liberati et al., 2009) that serves as the data for our subsequent analysis and comparison of types.

Article Selection

Search Criteria

After an inductive, explorative reading phase (Shadiev & Sintawati, 2020) search terms were identified and decided upon. These terms were used in significant articles and book chapters. A first search using those search terms was conducted to check if relevant works were included. We used the following search phrase:

(Ethnic* OR migrant OR minorit* OR communit*) AND (supplementary OR complementary OR language OR heritage OR culture* OR religio*) AND (school* OR educat*) NOT health

The search term "health" was excluded to eliminate articles in medical journals. We had no exclusion criteria for year of publication and extracted articles from as early as 1993 to 2019. However, there were not enough case descriptions throughout these years for a thorough historical analysis. To ensure the quality and academic rigor of the selected studies, we limited our analysis to peer-reviewed

articles included in the Web of Science Database, a comprehensive repository that contains almost all published (social) science research (Alexander, 2020). Books and book chapters were not included in our synthesis of cases but were used as theoretical foundations. We followed the selection procedure described in the PRISMA flow diagram (*Liberati et al., 2009 see table 2*).

Table 1PRISMA Flow Diagram

PRISMA Flow Diagram (Liberati et al., 2009)					
Identification phase	Articles identified through database search:				
	<i>N</i> =5895				
	Records added after reference snowballing				
	and contacting authors: N=53				
Screening phase	Articles screened on title and abstract: N=				
	5948				
	Articles excluded: N=5338				
Eligibility phase	Articles full text assessed for eligibility:				
	<i>N</i> =610				
	Reason for exclusion:				
	1. Top-down initiative				
	2. Aimed at majority pupils				
	3. Initiative in mainstream set-up				
	4. No discussion of empirical case				
	analysis				
	Articles excluded with reasons: N=539				
Inclusion	Articles included for analysis purposes:				
	<i>N</i> =71				

We further narrowed the search by only including articles written in English, Dutch, French and German, as these are languages spoken by the researcher. The search terms were written in English as journals in other languages often have English abstracts and would thus be included in the search, yet only articles written in English were extracted.

As the focus of our study is education initiatives in the context of Western countries, we included only countries in the EU, UK, Canada, Australia, New Zealand and the US. While an analysis of cases in other regions of the world would certainly add to our understanding, in this paper we limited ourselves to Western countries as certain educational, political and social characteristics of contexts in other parts of the world might add too many variables into our analysis complicating a profound comparison of the cases and the purposes they aim to meet.

After the removal of duplicates, we extracted 5895 articles. Through snowballing the references of the final sample list and contacting authors in the field, we extracted an additional 53 articles.

Screening

All the extracted articles were then screened based on title and abstract, excluding all the articles that did not discuss educational contexts or ethnic-minority pupils. This led us to exclude 5338 articles. For the remaining 610 articles, the full text was scanned for eligibility. In this phase of the screening process, we used four exclusion criteria rooted in our theoretical framework.

The exclusion criteria were as follows:

- 1. Initiatives taken by government or mainstream schools: because community education is defined as initiatives undertaken by minoritized communities, top-down initiatives were excluded.
- 2. Initiatives set up for majority pupils: community education exists in support of minoritized youth, therefore initiatives that target majority pupils were excluded.
- 3. Method: the goal of the review is to extract and categorize cases, so we excluded articles that did not contain empirical discussion and/or description of specific cases.

The final sample of articles included for analysis spanned a total of 71 articles. Some articles discussed more than one case, bringing the total number of cases to 76⁴.

⁴ The analysis relies on case descriptions as portrayed in the articles examined in the systematic literature review. As not all authors provide exact details of the cases, it cannot be ruled out that there is some degree of overlap in the cases discussed in the articles by the same author. Yet, as this contribution's emphasis lies on the ways in which the cases are discussed in the literature, this does not affect the substantive results.

Coding

We coded the articles' description of the cases and results to extract geographic location, community involved, purposes and organization. For coding purposes, we relied on the case description, results and discussion. Organizational characteristics were described in each article and we could therefore straightforwardly categorize the cases as informal, after-hours or full-time. Coding purpose was more complex because as Matarese (2013) points out, community education initiatives are so rich and diverse that it is hard to categorize them. She suggests 'tagging' different occurrences of community education instead. We followed her lead and added 'tags' of intended purpose-codes inductively, while coding the articles. The tags of purposes were taken as described in the articles (for example 'test prepping' or 'language learning'). The intended purposes of the described cases were extracted both from the authors' descriptions and from interview findings that are described in the articles. Each case could receive up to four tags, to ensure that more than one purpose, and of each strand, could be assigned. In the end, 26 different tags were used to distinguish purpose. In summary, each intended-purpose tag was coded inductively and then these tags were grouped together within the deductively constructed categories of qualification, socialization and individual development (see *Table 2*).

Table 2
Purpose tags grouped in categories

Qualification	Socialization	Individual Development
Information network, qualification asset, test prepping, support mainstream education	Community capital, community network, ethnic identity, religious identity, cultural reproduction, family relations, ingroup socializing, heritage language learning, sense of belonging, ties to original society	Sense of pride, safe space, anti-racism, self-consciousness, exemplary role-models for pupils, multiple-identity, counter- subtractive schooling

Results

Diversity in Organization

The organizational categorization of the cases described in literature was adopted from the authors' descriptions. Though there is no shared framework, authors tend to give — albeit brief — descriptions of the way initiatives are organized, so differentiating between organizational types did not pose any theoretical challenges. We provide an overview of the typical traits for each organizational type (Table 3) followed by a few illustrative examples.

Table 3
Overview of Organizational Variety

Informal Initiatives	After-Hours Initiatives	Full-Time Schools
No curriculum, no timetables, a variety of activities, educational purposes are often by-products	Curriculum, pre-set timetable, voluntary teachers and principals, financial support from heritage country's contacts, borrowed spaces, community commitment	Alternative to mainstream schooling, public school, state curriculum with community's specific emphasis, teachers with recognized certificates, receive funding

Informal Initiatives

These initiatives have no curriculum and no formal timetables. Often pupils will attend these programs for a variety of reasons. The educational purposes are not necessarily the main purpose, but they are by products. For example, Wei-Ting (2013) describes a music school, organized and initiated by members of the community, in which pupils get musical instruction but additionally, Wei-Ting describes the school's waiting room as a place for knowledge exchange. Parents, both middle and working class, use these information networks to learn about university admissions and obtain advice on enhancing pupils' chances on getting admitted to highly regarded schools.

After-Hours Initiatives

After-hours initiatives are organized either on the weekend or after school. Contrary to their informal counterparts, they do have a curriculum, textbooks and predetermined timetables. These initiatives usually do not have their own building but use the classrooms of mainstream schools. Cruickshank (2015) describes how every Sunday morning, a local primary school in Sydney is transformed into a Thai Language School (p. 163). The teacher has a teaching certificate from Thailand and every Sunday follows the same routine with a set timetable. Cruickshank describes how the school's existence depends on the support of the community, the consulate and a Thai university.

Full-Time Schools

Contrary to the informal and after-hours initiatives, full-time schools do not add to the mainstream schools, but rather they substitute them. Often using state recognized curricula and receiving funding they offer their students a full-time programme with an emphasis on specific communities' needs. Howard and James (2019) describe a full-time school in Canada, Toronto's Africentric Alternative School. The school was the product of the community's decades long struggle to gain the right to establish a full-time public elementary school. The school serves as an alternative to other full-time schools by emphasizing the community's needs and 'more appropriately considering Black life' (p. 320).

Diversity in Purpose of Community Education

Attending community schools is shown to be beneficial for pupils' sense of empowerment, interconnectedness and learning attitudes (Berliner, 2006; Francis et al., 2009; Mirza & Reay, 2000c; Sneddon, 2014b; Strand, 2007). However, community education seems to exist in the margins of mainstream society (Fishman, 2001; J. S. Lee & Wright, 2014b) and the impact of community education on mainstream school achievement has proved difficult and problematic to measure (Maylor et al., 2013d; Tereshchenko & Archer, 2015). Therefore, we focus on intended purposes. Understanding the intended purposes of community education is vital because it offers insights in the variety of community education as well as in the variety of educational needs.

The purpose of education is often divided into qualification, socialization and individual development (Biesta, 2009). We acknowledge that communities' efforts to self-organize education are a response to their experiences in mainstream education. We therefore mirror the threefold purposes that are traditionally applied to mainstream education and apply them to community education. We do so from a composite view. These three educational dimensions can be separated for theoretical-analytical reasons but are interwoven in reality. As previous research has shown, community education is prone to have more than one objective (Maylor et al., 2010; Strand, 2007) and therefore strands of purpose are not mutually exclusive.

The different goals that are described in the different community education cases are categorized under qualification, socialization and individual development (see Table 2). We briefly illustrate how these three purposes are manifested in the discussed cases and describe authentic examples, extracted for the review study, for each purpose.

Qualification Purpose

The purposes of community education that are categorized as "qualification" exist in support of mainstream educational success. The intended purpose is to achieve better outcomes in mainstream schools and colleges, either concurrently or in further education (for example, university admission). In previous research, this has sometimes been defined as 'complementary' to mainstream education (Creese et al., 2011; Strand, 2007). The support organized in community education can be very concrete such as math classes (J. Arthur, 2003) or test preparation (Andrews, 2016). It can also be about language acquisition when the language in question is seen as an asset in professional environments, for example Noro (1997) describes that one of the reasons to learn Japanese is that these language skills are seen as an advantage for one's future career, though it is not further clarified this seems to imply the possibility of working in or with a Japanese company (Cho et al., 1997; Shibata, 2000). In a few cases, the purpose is described as the sharing of information in order to achieve more success in mainstream educational settings, for example by informing co-ethnics about scholarships and university admission policies (W. Lu, 2013; Nygreen, 2017).

Socialization Purpose

Socialization purpose is understood as the deliberate process of teaching how to be a member of the heritage cultural group (additional to mainstream culture). Activities that seek to transmit cultural traditions and languages, such as language teaching and history lessons, are part of the socialization process into the ethno-cultural minorities' in-group. Ethnic identification is also included in the socialization purpose, interpreting it as integrating children to become part of the ethnic in-group. Community education often emphasizes the perpetuation of culture and the importance of recognizing one's heritage (Du, 2017; Ganassin, 2019; Hirsch, 2019). The same goes for religious identity, which is about learning the norms, values, histories, traditions and customs considered important in the religious community (F. Ahmed, 2012; Brooks & Ezzani, 2017; Makosa, 2015). Learning heritage languages that are significant either for the pupils' religious education (Hall, Özerk, et al., 2002) or to maintain communication with family members (Tereshchenko & Archer, 2015) is categorized under the socialization purpose too. The socialization purpose in community education might also be translated to other goals such as in-group

socializing (J. I. Kim, 2017), ties to heritage society (Walters, 2019) and building community networks (Sai, 2018).

Individual Development Purpose

The third purpose encompasses all the activities that relate to the strengthening of the pupil as an individual. Individual development is closely entwined with socialization but differs in its objective. If the goal is group-oriented, we categorize it as socialization. If the purpose is described as being specifically for the benefit of the individual, it is categorized as individual development. Goals as formulated in the case studies are the cultivation of pride (Tereshchenko & Archer, 2015) and self-confidence (D'Arcy, 2014) or specifically the development of multiple identities. The latter is different from the cultivation of ethnic or religious identities as it is not concerned with including youth into the ethnic group but rather with supporting the youth in their coping with development of multiple identities (Gholami, 2017).

A recurring theme in the objective of individual development is that of anti-racism and safe spaces (Pecenka & Anthias, 2015; Shirazi, 2019)⁵. In the same vein, some activities that community schools offer counter processes of subtractive schooling, in other words they teach the minoritized perspectives and histories that are not taught in mainstream school(Valenzuela, 2005). The objective often is to cultivate a positive self-image and sense of pride(Howard & James, 2019; N. W. A. Wong, 2010b). And lastly, community education might function as spaces where youth see role models that they might identify with (Kifano, 1996).

When applying the typology on the cases, we gain an overview of purpose described in the different cases. Most community education initiatives intended to achieve socialization (87%), a little over half were described as having individual development as purpose and only one third of the discussed cases had qualification as an intended purpose.

⁵ Racism in mainstream education was often mentioned in the extracted articles and we therefore inductively added it as a code for analysis purposes. In 22 of the 71 cases (30%), racism in mainstream education was discussed.

Types of Community Education: Combining Organization and Purpose

Combining variety of purposes and organizational forms will advance the study of community education as it allows the inclusion of the large array of initiatives that exist. Acknowledging that community education cases may answer to one, two or three strands of purpose that are not mutually exclusive, we deduce seven purpose-oriented types with three organizational distinctions. As mentioned before, it is important to bear in mind that applying the framework to the cases described in the selected articles holds some challenges and limitations. Specifically, we are dependent on the authors' description of the cases to extract a case's intended purpose(s).

Therefore, the following analysis should be understood as a categorization of the cases as they are described, which may well stray from how the cases actually are from a more holistic perspective. As such, this typology should not be understood as a categorization of different types of community education, but rather as a categorization of types of community education as described in academic literature. This is appropriate when pursuing a systematic review of the literature in order to gather the scattered scholarship and develop a shared framework and helps us answer our research questions. Table 4 shows a distribution of cases with some examples that are illustrated further on.

Table 4
Distribution of Types and Examples

	Organization		
Purpose-Type	Informal	After-hours	Full-time
Qualification	[N=1] 'Madrassa' (UK) (Davies, 2019)	[<i>N</i> =0]	[<i>N</i> =0]
Socialization	[<i>N</i> =2]	[N=18] 'Texas Dragon Chinese School' (US) (Wu, Palmer & Field, 2011)	[N=4]
Individual Development	[<i>N</i> =0]	[<i>N</i> =0]	[N=0]
Qualification+ Socialization+ Individual Development	[<i>N</i> =0]	[<i>N</i> =3]	[N=2] 'Iqra Islamic School' (UK) (Pecenka & Anthias, 2015)
Qualification+ Socialization	[N=1]	[N=10] 'Korean & Chinese supplementary education' (US) (Zhou & Kim, 2006)	[<i>N</i> =0]
Qualification+ In d i v i d u a l Development	[N=1]	[N=7] 'Black supplementary school' (US) (Dove, 1993)	[N=1]
Socialization+ Individual Development	[N=3]	[N=15]	[N=8] 'Muslim school' (Ireland) (Sai, 2018)

To further illustrate, we give a case example of each purpose type with their organizational occurrence as they are described in the articles. Notably, to distinguish the purposes described in the cases we 'tagged' the cases with the purposes mentioned in the articles. Therefore, it is possible that a school also responds to different strings of purpose, but when these are not mentioned throughout the article, we have not included them. In doing so, we adopt the primary purpose(s) as emphasized by the authors.

'The Madrassa' (UK). In her article on the factors that influence the educational progress of Pakistani-heritage youth in Britain, Davies (2019) applies the concept of habitus to study the youth's milieu. The Madrassa, or after-mosque class, was described in support of the youth's educational progression. Parents saw the respectful and disciplined pedagogical approach as beneficial to pupils' mainstream educational success and pupils described the support in the Madrassa classes as beneficial (2019, p. 693). Learning and educational betterment was achieved through the Madrassa classes almost haphazardly, without textbooks or curricula. The Madrassa as it is described in Davies' article is an example of informal community education of the qualification purpose-type.

'Korean and Chinese Supplementary Education' (US). In their article on social capital and educational achievement, Zhou and Kim (2006) describe cases of Korean and Chinese supplementary education in the US. These two cases are examples of after-hours community education of the qualification+socialization purpose-type as their intended purposes are described with relation to qualification (the initiatives function, among other things, as information networks as well as educational programs with the aim of heightening academic success) and socialization (the maintenance of heritage language and transmission of cultural traditions and being part of the in-group by identifying with their ethnic identities: p. 12).

'Iqra Islamic School' (UK). In their description of a Muslim school, the Iqra Islamic school in the UK, Pecenka and Anthias (2015) give an example of a full-time qualification+socialization+individual development purpose-type of community education where the case answers to the three strands of intended purpose. On the qualification strand, they describe the Iqra school as having higher educational standards in comparison to mainstream schools that 'fail' Muslim students (p. 443); on the socialization strand, they mention "teaching of religion-specific values and behaviour" (p. 439), and on the strand of individual development the school is described as having a counter-racism purpose (p. 444).

'Texas Dragon Chinese School' (US). As an example of an after-hours socialization purpose-type of community education, we use the description of Wu, Palmer and Field (2011) of the 'Texas Dragon Chinese School' in the US. The school's purposes that are described can all be placed in the socialization strand of intended purpose: reading and writing Mandarin and cultural transmission (p. 50).

'Muslim School' (Ireland). In his ethnographic study of a state-funded Muslim school in Ireland, Sai (2018) describes an example of a full-time community education of the socialization+individual development purpose-type. The reason parents give for sending their children to the state-funded Muslim school are to be placed in the socialization strand: among others they wanted their youth to learn Islamic traditions and to have a sense of cultural belonging (p. 559). In the individual development strand, the school parents describe the sense of pride they hope to give their children for the benefit of their children's personal growth (p. 559).

'Black Supplementary School' (US). In Dove's (1993) description of a black supplementary school, she mentions intended purposes on the qualification strand (the help to develop academic skills: p. 439) and on the individual development strand. Pupils in her article describe the black supplementary schools, among other things, as a safe space from racism (p. 439) and as providing exposure to positive images of Africans (p. 441). The black supplementary school as described by Dove is an example of an after-hours qualification+individual development purpose-type of community education.

Discussion

Bringing together the dispersed literature on a variety of cases we deduced a framework encompassing the wide array of community education types. By looking at the initiatives' objectives, we established that there are similarities in different initiatives which surpass the organizational differentiation. More specifically, this tells us that communities are innovative and flexible in the ways they meet educational needs and that the same needs are met in informal, after-hours and full-time cases. This finding offers a strong argument for the use of a shared framework, such as the one presented here, through which minoritized communities' educational initiatives are observed as it eliminates blind spots and refines our understanding of community education.

By differentiating types of community education, we can make comparisons and analyse the state of the art which enables us to identify trends and gaps in the literature and formulate implications for future research.

Comparison of Community Education Types

From comparing the purpose-types over different communities we deduce that different communities indeed seem to have different needs which translate into different intended purposes. For example, 40 of the cases name individual development as an intended purpose, including all seven cases of Black schools yet only five of the Chinese schools. Moreover, though many cases mention purposes in the individual development strand it seems insufficient on its own as there are no cases mentioning only this purpose strand. More than half of the black schools had qualification as an intended purpose compared to less than one third of the Chinese schools. In total, only 25 out of 76 cases described qualification, with support to mainstream education, as one of their intended purposes.

In all of the Chinese cases (18), socialization was an intended purpose, regardless of organizational type (17 after-hours and one informal occurrence). This might not seem surprising as socialization includes the teaching of heritage languages, yet for Latino community education this was typically not an intended purpose (Aragon, 2018; Nygreen, 2017). Thus, the needs indeed differ across communities. On the other hand, qualification was described as an intended purpose in only 5 of the Chinese cases. That the Chinese community in particular does not often describe qualification is interesting when acknowledging that that community is often (problematically) portrayed as a 'model minority' (S. J. Lee, 1994; Ng et al., 2007). Yet the educational needs of that community are not translated to the qualification strand in their community educational initiatives. Whilst Zhou and Kim note that Asian-American youth experience extra pressure to be successful and turn to community education for admission to prestigious schools (Maylor et al., 2013d; Zhou & Kim, 2006), the data, by and large, does not reflect this. This might be due to the fact that for those involved in community education, the academic benefits of the socialization purpose are self-evident and thus not explicitly mentioned in case descriptions.

We can overall observe that most of the described cases are located in Anglo-Saxon countries (71 from 76 cases are located in the UK, the US, Ireland, Australia or Canada). Of the after-hours schools, the UK and US make up 43 of the 53 described cases. Whereas initiatives in Anglo-Saxon countries are strongly represented in the state of the art, we know little about the variety of community education in continental Europe. Expanding research beyond the Anglo-Saxon world would not only strengthen our knowledge of existing types, it would also add insight into community education in different contexts. Communities organizing education in countries where policies are less oriented towards 'multiculturalism' (Alba & Foner, 2014; Triandafyllidou & Modood, 2006) are likely to have different needs and thus different types of community education. An examination of such varieties is indispensable if we want to achieve a comprehensive grasp of community education.

Analysing the cases extracted from the academic body of work, we found that some communities are much more frequently represented than others. For example, the description of cases organized in the Chinese communities make up a large part of the literature whereas other communities

remain almost or completely invisible. For example, in London alone there are 96 supplementary schools that have the QRCSE-quality trademark (National Resource Centre for Supplementary Education (NRCSE), n.d.) and scanning the directory, Chinese community schools make up only a small share of these cases, contrary to what we would expect based on our literature review. There are, on the other hand, many examples of Polish initiatives, a community that is hardly represented in the academic literature (exception Makosa, 2015; Piqueray et al., 2016). Further research into other communities would add to our shared understanding.

Trends and Gaps in the Literature

By bringing together the dispersed literature and systematically reviewing it we came across some significant trends and gaps in the current literature such as a correlation between research interest and purpose description. Analysing the purposes of community education, we found significant variation not only across communities but also across research areas. For instance, researchers of bilingualism were more likely to describe cases in which heritage languages are taught. This makes sense as that is where their interest lies. Yet, as a consequence, it is unclear if the description of the cases always does the richness of the cases justice. Do these cases only teach heritage languages, or do they offer test preparation too?

As mentioned above, in comparing purpose-types for each community we established that the description of cases differs per community too. In most of the cases of Chinese community education the qualification purpose was omitted in the authors' description of the cases. One reason could be that the involved actors do not discern any qualification purposes because this is deemed self-evident. Alternatively, qualification is perhaps not emphasized because the researcher describing the cases in question does so from another disciplinary perspective. More specifically, the researcher's academic interest likely influences the description of the community school's objectives.

While analysing the cases we also found some other indications that the researchers' own academic interests seeped through their description of the cases. For instance, when the author of the article was involved in the community school, either as volunteer, parent or teacher, 50 per cent of the cases mentioned anti-racism as one the case's main purposes. When the author was not described as involved, this decreased to 20 per cent.

These findings are indicative of the researcher's specific interest and/or personal involvement likely influencing their description of a community education program's purposes. As minoritized communities organize community education in response to their specific needs, acknowledging the variety of such needs would do the richness of such manifestations justice and add significantly to our shared knowledge of minoritized youths' educational needs.

A critical review of the literature uncovers gaps in research and opens up avenues for future research. First, community education has been described mainly in Anglo-Saxon countries. We lack understanding of the educational needs, translated to community school initiatives, in different contexts. Second, the cases presented in literature do reflect the diversity of communities organizing education as they illustrate a wide variety of types but they do not reflect it in a proportional way, overrepresenting some communities whilst neglecting to describe others. Third, although community education exists in response to mainstream education there is almost no research on the interplay between these two educational settings. Though it is broadly accepted and acknowledged that community education exists in response to mainstream education, works on this mutual relationship are surprisingly scarce (exception: McPake & Powney, 1998). This gap in research is significant, as the pupils attending community education move between these different contexts continuously. Switching between different educational contexts is likely to affect the pupils' perceptions and attitudes towards mainstream education. Research which focusses on these transitions is urgently required, when seeking to understand the educational experiences of minoritized youth.

Limitations and Implications

The main goal of this study was to bring together the scattered knowledge on community education through a systematic review of the literature. This approach is best fitted to serve our goal but there are also some limitations. We extracted only peer-reviewed papers and though this does ensure high quality research and a greater likelihood of providing a thorough case description , it also eliminates other potentially relevant publications. Additionally, the application of a categorization which takes into account both organization and purpose-orientation is novel. Therefore, the articles extracted did not necessarily extensively describe both of these aspects, which poses some challenges in categorization. And lastly, we were dependent on the authors' description of the cases to extract information. It is possible that the described cases serve more goals than mentioned in the case description and we could then not include those in our categorization. Nevertheless, in applying the proposed typology we found it to encompass all the cases described.

This study has important implications for future research. First, a shared theoretically founded framework can support a comprehensive description of cases of community education. A more comprehensive and systematic description of cases will broaden our understanding of community education in all its variations as a societal phenomenon. Second, studying the organization form together with every community education's case specific objectives is necessary when researching their impact. For instance, the impact of a case that has objectives in the socialization strand cannot and should not be measured by applying qualification evaluations and vice versa. When measuring the impact of community education, future research should consider the variety of types both on an organizational and purpose-oriented level.

Last, future research on community education should take into account the diversity in purposes as this might broaden our understanding of different communities' educational needs in their particular contexts. A conceptual framework shared across research areas that acknowledges the various purposes community education can meet, will hopefully support a more comprehensive case description in future research.

This overview of community education is valuable for practitioners too. It emphasizes how versatile communities are in findings ways to meet their youths' educational needs. The innovative ways in doing so might serve as inspiration. More pressingly, a large part of minoritized youth attend community school in addition to their mainstream schools. Yet, teachers in mainstream schools are often not aware, and their knowledge of the pupils' learning processes and trajectories is therefore incomplete. Gaining insights into the different purposes served by community initiatives might help to tap into these resources and instigate collaborations.

- Ahmed, F. (2012). Tarbiyah for shakhsiyah (educating for identity): Seeking out culturally coherent pedagogy for Muslim children in Britain. *Compare-a Journal of Comparative and International Education*, 42(5), 725–749. https://doi.org/10.1080/03057925.2012.706452
- Alba, R., & Foner, N. (2014). Comparing immigrant integration in North America and Western Europe: How
 much do the grand narratives tell us? *International Migration Review*, 48(s1), S263–S291. https://doi.org/
 10.1111/imre.12134
- Alexander, P. A. (2020). Methodological Guidance Paper: The Art and Science of Quality Systematic Reviews. *Review of Educational Research*, 90(1), 6–23. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654319854352
- Andrews, K. (2016). The problem of political blackness: Lessons from the Black supplementary school movement. Ethnic and Racial Studies, 39(11), 2060–2078. https://doi.org/10.1080/01419870.2015.1131314
- Aragon, A. (2018). Achieving Latina students: Aspirational counterstories and critical reflections on parental community cultural wealth. *Journal of Latinos and Education*, 17(4), 373–385. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/15348431.2017.1355804
- Arthur, J. (2003). "Baro Afkaaga Hooyo!" A case study of Somali literacy teaching in Liverpool. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 6(3–4), 253–266. https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050308667784
- Aveyard, H. (2010). Doing a Literature Review in Health and Social Care A Practical Guide (Vol. 2). Open University Press.
- Baldridge, B. J. (2014). Relocating the Deficit: Reimagining Black Youth in Neoliberal Times. 51(3), 440–472. https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831214532514
- Baldridge, B. J., Beck, N., Medina, J. C., & Reeves, M. A. (2017). Toward a New Understanding of Community-Based Education: The Role of Community-Based Educational Spaces in Disrupting Inequality for Minoritized Youth. *Review of Research in Education*, 41(1), 381–402. https://doi.org/ 10.3102/0091732X16688622
- Berliner, D. C. (2006). Our impoverished view of educational research. Teachers College Record, 108(6), 949–995. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9620.2006.00682.x
- Biesta, G. (2009). Good education in an age of measurement: on the need to reconnect with the question of purpose in education. *Educ Asse Eval Acc*, 21, 33–46. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11092-008-9064-9
- Bridglall, B. A., Green, B., & Mejia, A. (2005). A Taxonomy of Supplementary Education Programs. In E. Gordon, B. Bridglall, & A. Meroe (Eds.), Supplementary Education: The Hidden Curriculum of High Academic Achievement (pp. 151–189). Maryland: Rowman and Littlewood.
- Brooks, M. C., & Ezzani, M. D. (2017). "Being wholly Muslim and wholly American": Exploring one Islamic school's efforts to educate against extremism. *Teachers College Record*, 119(6).
- Burman, E., & Miles, S. (2018). Deconstructing supplementary education: from the pedagogy of the supplement to the unsettling of the mainstream. *Educational Review*, 72(1), 3–22. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/00131911.2018.1480475
- Cho, G., Cho, K. S., & Tse, L. (1997). Why ethnic minorities want to develop their heritage language: The case of Korean Americans. *Language, Culture and Curriculum*, 10(2), 106–112. https://doi.org/10.1080/07908319709525244
- Creese, A., Blackledge, A., Barac, T., Bhatt, A., Hamid, S., Wei, L., Lytra, V., Martin, P., Wu, C. J., & Yagcioglu, D. (2011). Separate and flexible bilingualism in complementary schools: Multiple language practices in interrelationship. *Journal of Pragmatics*, 43(5), 1196–1208. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pragma.2010.10.006
- Cruickshank, K. (2015). A framework for inclusion: Plurilingual teachers in day and community schools.
 Australian Review of Applied Linguistics, 38(3), 155–171. https://doi.org/10.1075/aral.38.3.05ru
- D'Arcy, K. (2014). Home education, school, Travellers and educational inclusion. *British Journal of Sociology of Education*, 35(5), 818–835. https://doi.org/10.1080/01425692.2014.919840
- Davies, A. (2019). Tradition and transformation: Pakistani-heritage young people explore the influences upon their educational progress. *Race Ethnicity and Education*, 22(5), 683–702. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/13613324.2017.1395320
- Dove, N. D. E. (1993). The emergence of Black supplementary schools: Resistance to racism in the United Kingdom. Urban Education, 27(4), 430–417.
- Du, X. (2017). Rethink about heritage language learning: A case study of children's Mandarin Chinese learning at a community language school in Ontario, Canada. Language and Literacy, 19(1), 4–20.

- Evans, D., & Gillan-Thomas, K. (2015). Supplementary Schools: Descriptive analysis of supplementary school pupils 'characteristics and attainment in seven local authorities in England (Issue May).
- Fishman, J. A. (2001). 300-plus years of heritage language education in the United States. In *Heritage languages in America: Preserving a national resource* (pp. 81-97.).
- Francis, B., Archer, L., & Mau, A. (2009). Language as capital, or language as identity? Chinese complementary school pupils 'perspectives on the purposes and benefits of complementary schools. *British Educational Research Journal*, 35(4), 519–538. https://doi.org/10.1080/01411920802044586
- Ganassin, S. (2019). Teaching and learning about Chinese culture: Pupils' and teachers' experiences of Chinese community schooling in the UK. *Language and Intercultural Communication*, 19(2), 167–183. https://doi.org/10.1080/14708477.2018.1504953
- Gholami, R. (2017). Beyond myths of Muslim education: A case study of two Iranian "supplementary" schools in London. Oxford Review of Education, 43(5), 566–579. https://doi.org/10.1080/03054985.2017.1352352
- Gordon, Bridglall, B. L., & Meroe, A. S. (2005). Supplementary education: The hidden curriculum of high academic achievement. Rowman & Littlefield.
- Grant, M. J., & Booth, A. (2009). A typology of reviews: An analysis of 14 review types and associated methodologies. *Health Information and Libraries Journal*, 26(2), 91–108. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-1842.2009.00848.x
- Hall, K. A., Özerk, K., Zulfiqar, M., & Tan, J. E. C. (2002). "This is our school": Provision, purpose and pedagogy of supplementary schooling in Leeds and Oslo. *British Educational Research Journal*, 28(3), 399–418. https://doi.org/10.1080/01411920220137467
- Hirsch, S. (2019). Diversity within and around Jewish elementary schools in Montreal. Religion & Education, 46(2), 176–190. https://doi.org/10.1080/15507394.2018.1541691
- Howard, P. S. S., & James, C. E. (2019). When dreams take flight: How teachers imagine and implement an
 environment that nurtures Blackness at an Africentric school in Toronto, Ontario. *Curriculum Inquiry*, 49(3),
 313–337. https://doi.org/10.1080/03626784.2019.1614879
- Kifano, S. (1996). Afrocentric education in supplementary schools: Paradigm and practice at the Mary McLeod Bethune Institute. *Journal of Negro Education*, 65(2), 209–218. https://doi.org/10.2307/2967314
- Kim, J. I. (2017). Immigrant adolescents investing in Korean heritage language: Exploring motivation, identities, and capital. *Canadian Modern Language Review-Revue Canadienne Des Langues Vivantes*, 73(2), 183–207. https://doi.org/10.3138/cmlr.3334
- Lee, J. S., & Wright, W. E. (2014). The rediscovery of heritage and community language education in the United States. In K. M. Borman, A. B. Danzig, D. R. Garcia, & T. G. Wiley (Eds.), Review of Research in Education, Vol 38: Language Policy, Politics, and Diversity in Education (Vol. 38, pp. 137–165). https://doi.org/10.3102/0091732x13507546
- Lee, S. J. (1994). Behind the model-minority stereotype: Voices of high- and low-achieving Asian American students. *Anthropology & Education Quarterly*, 25(4), 413–429. https://doi.org/10.1525/aeq.1994.25.4.04x0530j
- Leeman, J. (2015). Heritage Language Education and Identity in the United States. Annual Review of Applied Linguistics, 35, 100–119. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0267190514000245
- Liberati, A., Altman, D. G., Tetzlaff, J., Mulrow, C., Gøtzsche, P. C., Ioannidis, J. P. A., Clarke, M.,
 Devereaux, P. J., Kleijnen, J., & Moher, D. (2009). The PRISMA statement for reporting systematic reviews and meta-analyses of studies that evaluate healthcare interventions: explanation and elaboration. BMJ (Clinical Research Ed.), 339. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.b2700
- Lu, W. (2013). Confucius or Mozart? Community cultural ealth and upward mobility among children of Chinese iimmigrants. Qual Sociol, 36(303), 303–321. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11133-013-9251-y
- Makosa, P. (2015). The communities providing religious education and catechesis to Polish immigrants in England and Wales. *British Journal of Religious Education*, 37(2), 182–194. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/01416200.2014.923376
- Matarese, M. T. (2013). Beyond community: Networks of bilingual community support for languages other than English in New York City. In O. Garcia, Z. Zakharia, & B. Otcu (Eds.), Bilingual Community Education and Multilingualism: Beyond Heritage Languages in a Global City (pp. 291–309). Multilingual Matters.
- Maylor, U., Glass, K., Issa, T., Kuyok, K. A., Minty, S., Rose, A., Ross, A., Tanner, E., Finch, S., Low, N., Taylor, E., Tipping, S., & Purdon, S. (2010). Impact of supplementary schools on pupils 'attainment: An investigation into what factors contribute to educational improvements.
- Maylor, U., Rose, A., Minty, S., Ross, A., Issa, T., & Kuyok, K. A. (2013). Exploring the impact of supplementary schools on Black and Minority Ethnic pupils' mainstream attainment. *British Educational Research Journal*, 39(1), 107–125. https://doi.org/10.1080/01411926.2011.614689

- McPake, J., & Powney, J. (1998). A mirror to ourselves? The educational experiences of Japanese children at school in the UK. *Educational Research*, 40(2), 169–179. https://doi.org/10.1080/0013188980400205
- Miller, P. M. (2012). Community-based education and social capital in an urban after-school program. *Education and Urban Society*, 44(1), 35–60. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013124510380910
- Mirza, H. S., & Reay, D. (2000). Spaces and places of black educational desire: Rethinking black supplementary schools as a new social movement. *Sociology-the Journal of the British Sociological Association*, 34(3), 521–544. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0038038500000328
- Musharraf, M., & Nabeel, F. (2015). Schooling Options for Muslim Children Living in Muslim-Minority Countries--A Thematic Literature Review. *International Journal of Social Science and Humanities Research*, 3(4), 29–62.
- National Resource Centre for Supplementary Education (NRCSE). (n.d.). Out of School Education Directory.
 Retrieved April 3, 2020, from https://www.supplementaryeducation.org.uk/out-of-school-education-directory/
- Ng, J. C., Lee, S. S., & Pak, Y. K. (2007). Contesting the model minority and perpetual foreigner stereotypes: A critical review of literature on Asian Americans in education. *Review of Research in Education*, 31(March), 95–130. https://doi.org/10.3102/0091732X06298015
- Noro, H. (1997). Kanadaniokeru keishoogotoshino nihongo-kyooiku [Japanese education as a heritage language in Canada]. In *Japanese as a heritage language: The Canadian experience* (pp. 67–75).
- Nygreen, K. (2017). Troubling the discourse of both/and: Technologies of neoliberal governance in community-based educational spaces. *Policy Futures in Education*, 15(2), 202–220. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/1478210317705739
- Pecenka, J., & Anthias, F. (2015). Minority faith schools as claims for cultural recognition? Two examples from England. *Identities-Global Studies in Culture and Power*, 22(4), 433–450. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/1070289x.2014.964246
- Piqueray, E., Clycq, N., & Timmerman, C. (2016). The Polish community school in Flanders: bridging the gap between school and home environment. In *Youth in Education* (pp. 171–191). Routledge.
- Sai, Y. (2018). "I can't cope seeing my kids ... hearing these kinds of prayers." Parents' rationale for choosing state-funded Muslim schools in the Republic of Ireland: an ethnographic study. *Journal of Contemporary Religion*, 33(3), 549–565. https://doi.org/10.1080/13537903.2018.1535377
- Shadiev, R., & Sintawati, W. (2020). A review of research on intercultural learning supported by technology. Educational Research Review, 31, 100338. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2020.100338
- Shibata, S. (2000). Opening a Japanese saturday school in a small town in the United States: Community collaboration to teach Japanese as a heritage language. *Bilingual Research Journal*, 24(4), 465–474. https://doi.org/10.1080/15235882.2000.10162778
- Shirazi, R. (2019). "Somewhere We Can Breathe": Diasporic Counterspaces of Education as Sites of Epistemological Possibility. *Comparative Education Review*, 63(4).
- Sneddon, R. (2014). Complementary schools in action: Networking for language development in East London. *Multilingua-Journal of Cross-Cultural and Interlanguage Communication*, 33(5–6), 575–600. https://doi.org/10.1515/multi-2014-0029
- Strand, S. (2007). Surveying the views of pupils attending supplementary schools in England. Educational Research, 49(1), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131880701200682
- Tereshchenko, A., & Archer, L. (2015). Identity projects in complementary and mainstream schools: The views of Albanian and Bulgarian students in England. Research Papers in Education, 30(3), 347–365. https://doi.org/10.1080/02671522.2014.919521
- Triandafyllidou, A., & Modood, T. R. (2006). European challenges to multicultural citizenship: Muslims, secularism and beyond. In *In Multiculturalism, muslims and citizenship* (pp. 12–33). Routledge.
- Valenzuela, A. (2005). Subtractive schooling, caring relations, and social capital in the schooling of US-Mexican youth. In Beyond silenced voices: Class, race, and gender in United States schools (pp. 83–94).
- Walters, S. (2019). Learning to read Hebrew in a Jewish community school: Learners' experiences and perceptions. Language Learning Journal, 47(2), 257–267. https://doi.org/10.1080/09571736.2017.1283350
- Wong, N. W. A. (2010). "Cuz they care about the people who goes there": The multiple roles of a community-based youth center in providing "Youth (Comm) Unity" for low-income Chinese American youth. *Urban Education*, 45(5), 708–739. https://doi.org/10.1177/0042085909355766
- Wu, H. P., Palmer, D. K., & Field, S. L. (2011). Understanding teachers' professional identity and beliefs in the Chinese heritage language school in the USA. *Language Culture and Curriculum*, 24(1), 47–60. https://doi.org/10.1080/07908318.2010.545413
- Zhou, M., & Kim, S. S. (2006). Community forces, social capital, and educational achievement: The case of supplementary education in the Chinese and Korean immigrant communities. *Harvard Educational Review*, 76(1), 1–29.

3. The What and Why of Supplementary Schooling in Flanders: Purposes and Underlying Motives as Perceived by Initiators

Julia Steenwegen, Noel Clycq and Jan Vanhoof Published in Research Papers in Education in 2022

Abstract

Supplementary schooling can play an important role in the educational trajectory of minoritised youth. Yet, our knowledge of the communities' motives for organising education and the purposes the schools pursue remains limited. Existing literature tends to understand supplementary schools either as resisting ongoing inequity in mainstream society or as transmitting the heritage language. We argue that it is valuable to transcend this fragmented view by taking a more comprehensive approach to the diversity of purposes of supplementary schools and by revealing how different purposes might intersect or emerge within the same school.

Methodologically, semi-structured in-depth interviews with initiators of 12 supplementary schools in Flanders took place to learn about the pursued purposes and the motives underlying them. The initiators – who are also the current school leaders– argue to focus on a broad array of purposes, based upon their interpretation of the communities' educational needs.

Rather than the fragmented view often presented in the literature, the initiators show a strong sensitivity to the variety of needs ranging from nurturing pride, over supporting communication between parents and children, to working towards a diploma of the heritage country. Initiators seem deeply invested to support and strengthen youth in navigating the different educational and socio-cultural contexts they are part of. These findings shed light on the variety of educational needs and desires of minoritised communities in continental Europa. They highlight opportunities to tackle enduring inequalities experienced by minoritised youth in mainstream schools.

Introduction

Minoritised communities from various ethnic, religious and cultural backgrounds have a long history of organising bottom-up educational initiatives or so-called 'community education' (Wei, 2006). Among the various types of educational initiatives undertaken by minoritized communities, supplementary schools, sometimes also referred to as complementary schools, are the most frequent type. They are organised after the hours of formal, mainstream schooling or at the weekend (Creese, Bhatt, Bhojani, Martin, et al., 2006). They are particularly interesting to study because they are situated explicitly at the intersection of the mainstream (public) school and the home and community environment (Arthur & Souza, 2020b). A recent review of the literature illustrates that the current understanding of supplementary schools' purposes remains rather narrow either emphasising the resistant character of these school vis a vis mainstream education or its singular focus on transmitting the heritage language (Authors, 2022). Such fragmentation does not do justice to the complex interplay of different purposes found in the literature and is unable to grasp the variety of motives underlying the establishment of these schools. The interplay between supplementary schools' initiators engagement with communities' educational desires and their consideration of mainstream education' challenges is complex. Investigating their perspective on the schools' purposes will broaden our understanding of supplementary schools in general, and of the needs of minoritised communities and how schools engage with them in particular (Steenwegen et al., 2023).

To deepen our comprehension of the mechanisms at play, an important – but currently missing – step is to systematically study the purposes and underlying motives of these initiatives from the perspective of the initiators. Important in this regard is to recognize the insights from research on the motivation-achievement paradox, that is, the strong educational desires and high aspirations of minoritized youth and their lower performance rates (Mickelson, 1990). The challenges to which supplementary schools respond relate to enduring academic and social inequities in mainstream education. Though the educational aspirations of minoritised youth and their parents are as high (and often higher) as those of majority youth (OECD, 2018), the motivation-achievement paradox shows that this does not necessarily translate into higher achievement (Salikutluk, 2016). Supplementary schools aim to address both the challenges in mainstream schooling and the community's high educational desires when formulating specific purposes (Hall, Özerk, et al., 2002; Simon, 2018).

The schools' purposes, which we define as the concrete goals that the schools seek to reach for their pupils in organising lessons, are assumed to serve the needs of the community. In the academic literature, these purposes range from providing support for students to perform well in mainstream education (Bridglall et al., 2005; Maylor et al., 2013; Strand, 2007) to preserving and/or nurturing the students' heritage language and culture (Francis et al., 2010b; Lytra, 2011) and nourishing pride by offering alternative histories to the mainstream narratives (Andrews, 2014; Mirza & Reay, 2000c). In this paper we aim to fill this gap and go beyond this fragmentation and apply a more comprehensive approach mirroring the threefold categorisation of purposes into qualification, socialisation and individual development that is commonly applied to mainstream education (Biesta, 2009). Investigating not only the purposes but also the motives for pursuing specific purposes which have not been the focus of research yet (exception Simon, 2018), will elaborate our understanding of how supplementary schools respond to the communities' educational desires and needs.

A second gap we aim to fill is that most research into supplementary schooling has looked primarily at single cases and has mostly done so in Anglo-Saxon countries (Authors, 2022). Though many religious and ethnocultural communities in continental Europe self-organise education, research into spaces beyond the UK remains surprisingly scarce (exceptions Hall, Özerk, et al., 2002; Piqueray et al., 2016; Tereshchenko & Archer, 2013). The emphasis on supplementary schools in Anglo-Saxon contexts means that the functioning of these spaces in different settings, especially those characterised by (more) significant achievement gaps such as Flanders, remains to a large extent unaccounted for.

We use semi-structured interviews to analyse the perception of the initiators of supplementary schools regarding the schools' purposes and their underlying motives. This study will examine a variety of cases in Flanders, the semi-autonomous northern Dutch-speaking part of Belgium. The Flemish public education system is characterised by a significant achievement gap (one of the largest in Europe) between ethnic majority and ethnic minority students; minoritised pupils are disproportionately referred to vocational tracks, underrepresented in higher education and overrepresented in early school leaving rates (Danhier & Jacobs, 2017). Furthermore, for years, Flanders has implemented a strict monolingual education system, wherein pupils are often not allowed to use their heritage language in mainstream public schools, and most schools ban religious symbols, in particular the Islamic headscarf (Agirdag, 2010b; Franken, 2020). This makes the educational situation for minoritised pupils very challenging as they not only face obstacles to perform well academically but also have a lower sense of school belonging and self-worth, despite having a very high achievement motivation (D'hondt et al., 2015). Given that supplementary schools respond to the communities' specific contextualised needs, this challenging context is likely to affect their purposes.

First, we will outline the current state of the literature, arguing that an exploratory and comprehensive approach towards the schools' purposes can further our understanding. Then we will describe the set-up of our data collection. In the results section we report the purposes pursued by the initiators and the motives underlying those purposes. We then conclusively reflect upon the position of supplementary schools in contemporary society and formulate recommendations for future research.

State of the Literature on Supplementary Education

In the current literature on supplementary education, two broad types of purposes can be distinguished. On the one hand, the literature looks at supplementary schools from a relational perspective as spaces of resistance, and the schools' main purpose is understood as resisting racism (Andrews, 2014b). On the other hand, a second body of literature studies supplementary schools as learning spaces serving to maintain the community's language and culture (Creese, Bhatt, Bhojani, Martin, et al., 2006; Wei, 2006). As a conceptual starting point for our study, we will outline these approaches and argue that by using a comprehensive approach, we allow for a broader understanding of the purposes of supplementary schools.

The earliest descriptions of ethnic minoritised communities organising supplementary schooling go back as far as the time of slavery in the US, when people of African descent would clandestinely set up schools to teach their youth (Franklin, 2002). Education was an act of resistance; literacy was used to defy the system and would bring harsh punishments (Douglas & Peck, 2013). This element of resistance remains an important narrative in supplementary schools, and Black schools specifically, even though its meaning has evolved with the changing circumstances and the specific obstacles, inequalities and opportunities faced by different communities (Dove, 1993; Johnson, 2013; Kifano, 1996). In offering alternative histories and narratives, these schools aim to decentralise the dominant discourses taught in mainstream education (Andrews, 2014b; Mirza & Reay, 2000c) and offer alternative representations of Black and minoritised communities (Howard & James, 2019). Thus, these supplementary schools provide a refuge from racist experiences in dominant society as well as a space where youth familiarise themselves with positive role models often absent from mainstream education (N. A. Wong, 2010).

Through a different lens, scholars look at supplementary schools primarily as spaces in which community languages and cultures are taught (Creese, Bhatt, Bhojani, Martin, et al., 2006). Their purposes are understood as encouraging a sense of belonging to one's ethnic community by nurturing one's heritage and ethnocultural identity (Szczepek Reed et al., 2020b). These schools are often established not primarily in response to processes in mainstream society but as intrinsically connected to and focused on the heritage community via the preservation of heritage languages and traditions (Lytra, 2011; Simon, 2018). The purposes described include initiating contacts with co-ethnic peers and learning the community's language, history, and traditions. Yet, supplementary schools have a variety of purposes. They seek to encourage pride and offer a safe space free from racism or stigmatisation; they also organise homework support and tutoring as well as language learning, and they are even described as tools for empowering the community as a whole (S. S. Kim & Zhou, 2006). Although there is little cross-referencing between the 'heritage schools' and 'spaces of resistance' strands of literature, the purposes described certainly overlap. A review of community-based educational spaces reveals that the notion of 'resistance' is often inherent to these learning spaces but can also take on a broader meaning (Baldridge et al., 2017). In organising education, these spaces offer opportunities to resist the inequality that is reinforced in mainstream contexts. Even though supplementary schools themselves are not free from reproducing inequality, they are described as successful in offering support and tools that 'help strengthen academic performance, and cultivate strong social, cultural, and political identities' (Baldridge et al., 2017, p. 396).

A Comprehensive Approach to Supplementary Schooling

Conceptualising purposes in community education

The drawback with forementioned focusses of research is that they seem unable to grasp the wide variety of purposes that the schools' initiators set. An educational perspective mirroring the purposes of mainstream education can help to provide a more comprehensive understanding of the different purposes. while addressing the often-implicit assumption that supplementary schools will have an impact on academic outcomes at the individual level. By structuring the purposes under

qualification, socialisation and individual development (Biesta, 2009) and understanding them as flexible and not as mutually exclusive, we can grasp the richness of these learning spaces (Authors, 2022). Examining the existing literature through this lens, we encompass the broad variety of purposes served.

First, regarding qualification purposes, the initiators of supplementary schools often respond to academic inequality in mainstream schools by organising academic encouragement via tutoring and homework support to increase success in mainstream education (Arthur, 2003). Additionally, they prepare pupils for additional certification, either a diploma recognised in the heritage country or a certificate of (heritage) language skills (Ee, 2017), and teach language skills and familiarise the pupils with different cultural settings. This aims to increase the students' intercultural competences, in the hope of broadening their opportunities on the labour market (Francis et al., 2009).

Second, in line with the purposes of socialisation in mainstream schools, which teach pupils to be members of mainstream society, supplementary schools pursue the maintenance of community languages and culture as well as the transmission of values and norms (Lytra, 2011). For instance, heritage language schools teach their community's mother tongue and culture to strengthen a sense of belonging by enabling communication with family members as well as fostering the heritage identity (Li, 2008). These purposes are focused on the ethnocultural group and enhance the feeling of connectedness.

Third, supplementary schools are also focus on the development of the pupils in their individual identity and identification processes. Schools support and/or further encourage the development of a positive heritage identity, a learners' identity and a positive attitude towards education (Archer et al., 2009; Tereshchenko & Archer, 2015). They strive to counter negative experiences and offer safe spaces where pupils can develop a sense of pride in their heritage.

This threefold approach focusing on the educational nature of supplementary schools not only recognises the value of both the traditional 'resistance' versus 'heritage' perspectives but also incorporates them into a more comprehensive framework enabling scholars to interpret processes from different perspectives and be more attentive to the learning processes taking place in these schools. This educational framework encompasses 'resistance' to racism but also broadens it to include different purposes with other educational outcomes. Given the significant gap in the research on cases of supplementary schools in different settings characterised by different political contexts with persistent inequality, a broader framework such as this one is needed to review the schools' purposes. However, to fully understand the mechanisms at play, research must also probe deeper and seek to grasp the motives underlying the purposes.

Conceptualising the motives behind community education

As the purposes formulated by the initiators are rooted in their interpretations of the communities' educational desires, it is vital to investigate the motives that underlie them. By looking into why communities choose to set certain goals and not others, an understanding of minoritised communities' educational needs and specific situation in society emerges. However, up until now the motives underlying the described purposes have not received much attention. Simons (2018) offers an analytical perspective on supplementary schools and their motives by conducting interviews with different school leaders. We can broadly distinguish three main thematic categories.

The first motive is to respond to experiences of exclusion, racism or ongoing inequity in mainstream society and offer a space free from feelings of exclusion (Shirazi, 2019). The second is to connect the pupils to their heritage country by enabling communication and safeguarding the survival of the specific cultural character of the ethnic group. Supplementary schools teaching heritage languages are established in light of the risk of assimilation (Lytra & Martin, 2010b; Simon, 2018). Another reason frequently given for maintaining the heritage language is to enable contact with family members in the heritage country. In their research on Chinese schools in the UK, Archer and colleagues (2010) explored

the motives of pupils, parents and teachers for participating in supplementary schooling. Though pupils mostly described their motives as learning the language, parents and teachers described attendance to Chinese schools as an important tool for preserving their heritage identity and being able to build connections within the community, specifically by enabling contact with family members. The third motive relates to bridging the gaps experienced between mainstream schooling and the home culture. Parents and teachers describe bringing school culture closer to home culture as their reason for opting for supplementary schooling (Ahmed, 2012).

A gap is assumed between the school and home culture, and the supplementary schools seek to bridge it by offering a more holistic worldview.

Method

To learn how initiators describe the purposes of the supplementary schools and the motives that underly them, we specifically sought out a variety of communities self-organising education. In an initial phase of explorative fieldwork, we contacted community leaders and different umbrella organisations. Through contacts in the field and a further snowballing effect, we then sampled 12 afterhours supplementary schools in Flanders, the northern Dutch-speaking part of Belgium. The 12 cases were chosen to build a diverse sample allowing us to study the purposes and motives of schools from a variety of ethnic, cultural, linguistic and religious backgrounds. A diverse sample of schools enables us to develop the comprehensive view we argued for in our theoretical framework.

The following schools are included in our sample: a Russian, Thai, Chinese, Albanian, Syrian, pan-African, Turkish, Armenian, Greek, and Italian schools and two Polish schools (see Table 5 for an overview). The sample was diverse in terms of location, with schools from different cities. Some of the schools were established two years ago while others exist for more than 20 years. Interestingly, in each case the initiators, our respondents, that originally set up the school are still also part of the current management of the school. Overall, the initiators contacted were very welcoming and all, except for one school, agreed to be interviewed. The schools are similar in their approach in that they organise classes after-hours, either in the weekend or on Wednesday afternoon. They all use pre-set timetables and are to a large extent depending on volunteers. Some schools are connected to the heritage country and receive funds from that government. Teachers are sometimes volunteers from the minority community and sometimes are sent from and employed by the heritage country to teach in the supplementary school. In our sample 10 out of 12 schools offer heritage language classes.

Most of the schools offer tutoring and homework support. Some schools organise dance classes, and some teach heritage geography and history. We spoke to the school leaders, who, in all these cases, also initiated those schools. Their role as initiators gives us specific insights into the pressing needs of the community as well as the responses formulated. Table 5 shows elemental characteristics. We use categories for the pupils' count and for how many years ago the schools were established. The initiators stated that the pupils' count varied a lot during Covid and found it hard to give exact numbers. Using the categories gives an indication of the schools' size. We use three categories for establishment too, as it would often take a few years from the first steps initiating the schools to organising the first classes. The categories (0-5 years, 5-10 years, and more than 10 years) give an indication of how established the schools are.

Table 5
Supplementary schools' characteristics

Organising Community	Gender of Initiator/respondent	Date of Establishment	Number of Pupils	
Turkish	f	Less than 5 years	Between 20-50	
Armenian	m	More than 10 years	Between 50-100	
Pan-African	m	Less than 5 years	Between 20-50	
Polish	f	Less than 5 years	More than 100	
Polish	f	More than 10 years	Between 20-50	
Syrian	m	Less than 5 years	More than 100	
Chinese	f	More than 10 years	More than 100	
Greek	f	More than 10 years	Between 20-50	
Italian	m	More than 10 years	More than 100	
Russian	f	Between 5 to 10 years	Between 50-100	
Albanian	f	Less than 5 years	Less than 20	
Thai	f	Between 5 to 10 years	Less than 20	

To grasp the initiators' perception of the schools' purposes and their underlying motives, a semi-structured interview guide with open-ended questions was used (Silverman, 2020). Semi-structured interviews were chosen for their flexibility, and their open nature allows new and rich information to emerge (Yin 2003). Participants can use their own words, which is particularly important when taking an exploratory approach (Savin-Baden & Howell, 2013). The interviewer has an ethnic-majority background, by which all communities could be approached from a similar 'outsider' perspective. Although it is possible that, facing a majority-culture interviewer, the respondents felt the need to filter their answers, we found that this did not keep them from describing negative experiences in Flemish society.

An ethics approval was given by the university ethics committee of the Faculty of Social Sciences prior to contacting the organisations. The interviewees all gave their informed consent before taking part in the interviews as well as their permission to record.

The interviews took place between October 2020 and January 2021. Most were conducted in Dutch and some in English, depending on the preference of the interviewee, and lasted between 35 minutes and 75 minutes. Due to Covid-19-related restrictions, 10 of the 12 interviews were conducted online. To analyse the data, the interviews were transcribed verbatim and then coded using the Nvivo 13 software. To make sense of the data we first categorized the initiators' descriptions on the purposes pursued thematically, based upon our threefold approach discussed in the theoretical section. We distinguished the purposes (1) under qualification if they referred to academic achievement in the mainstream context, (2) under socialisation if the purposes were aimed at learning about the community and (3) under individual development when the purposes were aimed at supporting the individual pupil. For each of these strands we subsequently looked at the different approaches described by the initiators. More specifically, how do they support their pupils academically, socially, and individually.

While the existing literature concerning motives is scarce, we could distinguish three main motives: 'negative experiences in mainstream education', 'connection to heritage country' and 'seeking to bridge experienced gaps between the mainstream and heritage cultures'. Like the coding process of the purposes, we used these broad categories to structure our data in a first phase. Again, for more fine-grained coding, we relied on our data to learn about the specific motives. We derived seven

different subcategories; responding to 'inequality' and 'exclusion' for the negative experiences made in mainstream education; 'communication with family members', 'facilitating return' and 'language preservation' for connection to the heritage country; and bridging the gaps between 'parents and children' and between 'mainstream and heritage community'. We subsequently looked at how the motives relate to the purposes pursued.

Results

Purposes

For each case, we look at which purposes the initiators put forward as crucial for the school. To understand how they viewed these purposes, the initiators were asked to reflect upon them in their own words. Their descriptions offer insights into the complexity of the purposes.

Qualification

The notion of 'qualification' was paramount in the interviews. The initiators saw their supplementary school primarily as a school, where children and young people come to learn, using the terms 'school', 'classes' and 'teachers'. Thus, the supplementary schools as described by the initiators mirror mainstream education in terms of both purposes and terminology. Support in achieving mainstream educational success was discussed by the initiators as one of their key purposes. Regarding their understanding of 'educational success for their pupils', we found that their main concern was to compensate for learning gaps in mainstream education. They described the pursuit of success along three axes: (1) enhancing overall academic success by closing the achievement gap and improving the pupils' test scores in mainstream education; (2) supporting the obtention of a heritage country diploma; and (3) increasing future economic opportunities.

Academic support

The initiators strongly emphasised the importance of helping pupils to achieve better test scores in school. To this end, they organise homework support or tutoring programs, as explained in the following example, where the Armenian school set up a team of teachers to teach support classes in Dutch, French and mathematics:

R: [...] When many children are bad at maths – when they are bad at it in their regular Belgian schools – then we have special teachers who can help them.

I: Ah, yes? And they help...

R: With the Dutch language, French language, maths... and then the teacher will help them. We have special teachers to help the children.

I: To tutor?

R: Yes!

(Armenian school)

The pan-African school described an achievement gap, with pupils with an African heritage consistently underachieving compared to their white peers. The school initiator stressed the school's purposes as closing that gap by offering homework support:

R: [...] So we try to close that gap. Just by offering homework support, by tutoring. And we tried to tutor online, on Zoom, to close the gap where possible. (*Pan-African school*)

The initiator of the Turkish school also argued that enhancing academic success in mainstream education was one of their core tasks. She emphasised the crucial role of parental participation in

the pupils' academic betterment; as a result, the school offers homework support to pupils and the staff regularly discuss the (potential) progress made with the parents. The Turkish school's initiator responded to these challenges by actively involving the parents and teaching them how to support their children.

Heritage country diploma

According to some of the initiators, the purpose was to help pupils obtain a diploma from the heritage country. For the Polish school's initiator, this goal is specifically aimed at easing the return to the heritage country. The Greek school's initiator emphasised the economic value of the diploma, presuming that a recognised diploma conforming to European norms would be an asset on the pupils' resumes:

R: [...] So and then you also have secondary school and secondary school is actually mainly the preparation of a recognised diploma from the Ministry of Education in connection with the language. [...] which is also recognised by the whole of Europe, that is, for example to get your B1, B2, C1, C2 and so on. So, we actually prepare the students for that. [...] Young people are also encouraged to enrich their CV with a certificate or diploma in language skills and to take the exam.

(Greek school)

Economic opportunity

In addition to academic success, some schools viewed their purpose as improving the pupils' economic opportunities. This can take on different meanings depending on the communities' societal situation. Some initiators stressed the value of a heritage language on the labour market in Belgium or internationally. The language taught was understood as an asset, for instance in the case of the Chinese school.

I: How do you see the mission of the weekend school? Why is the weekend school so important?

L: [...] it gives more opportunities. If you later find work in the trading business in Belgium, if you know the Chinese language, if you can write Chinese [...] extra chance to give later good, good career. *(Chinese School)*

Similar explanations were given by the Greek and Italian schools. It was explicitly assumed that knowledge of the Greek, Italian and Chinese languages would benefit the pupils in their future professional careers. Interestingly, this point was not made by the other communities. While the initiator of the pan-African school also saw enhancing the pupils' economic opportunities as a key purpose, his interpretation was very different. He did not describe the acquired knowledge as an asset but rather as a tool for countering the narrative of inequality that the pupils have been exposed to in mainstream society. Economic opportunity is understood as changing the pupils' perception of what they are capable of and which opportunities present themselves to them:

R: Suppose you don't want to do anything with your diploma after your studies, that's your choice, but it must be your choice. You must be able to make the choice of 'I want to do that job now or I don't want to do it' and it shouldn't be like 'no, society says you have to become a worker so to speak', that you choose, 'no, actually for me personally I'd rather choose [to be] a worker'. So that's why it's really kind of important that we support them so that they themselves have the freedom to make that choice. (Pan-African School)

The result that he hoped to achieve was that the pupils would look for a job, see plenty of possibilities and not limit themselves to certain jobs. He sought to enhance economic opportunities by changing the pupils' mindsets.

Socialisation

Purposes related to socialisation were often emphasised by the initiators. We identified language learning and learning about the heritage culture as the main purposes.

Language

Various initiators painted 'learning the heritage language' as central to the supplementary school. This can be interpreted from a 'qualification' perspective, as seen above, but also from a 'socialisation' perspective. Learning the language was presented as a gateway for pupils to understand their heritage.

The initiator of the Turkish community school was an exception. She described her school's main purpose as academic betterment, and the school does not offer Turkish language classes but teaches only in Dutch, which opens the classes for pupils of all heritages. This also means that the school seeks volunteers from diverse backgrounds and even discourages the pupils from speaking Turkish. The hope is to enhance the pupils' Dutch-language skills, assuming it will help them in their mainstream schools. Only when an explanation in Turkish would help the pupils understand complex tasks do the teachers speak Turkish.

Cultural Elements

When discussing the importance of teaching the heritage language, several initiators mentioned teaching pupils about the heritage culture and traditions as key purposes. Culture is often taught from an almost outsider perspective as the pupils are taught what being part of the heritage group is supposed to mean. For example, they learn dances and songs that children in the heritage country would not know, as described in the following example:

A: I can say that maybe the children that follow our school or lessons, from some perspective, [they] know more than the children in Poland. I don't want to say that we push but we put a little bit of pressure on topics, for instance in our school we also have dance lessons, folk dancing, and if you just compare our children, we dance the traditional dance and this music. Children in Poland in some school will never hear it or dance it.

(Polish school)

Learning about cultural heritage is presented with an element of show. The children perform the dances that they have learned for their parents, which often involves the waving of the heritage country's flag.

Individual Development

Individual development was a major purpose for many of the initiators. Distinct from socialisation, this purpose focuses on the pupils as individuals, and initiators aimed to strengthen their identity. The initiators identified two components: nourishing pride and supporting multiple identities. They were conscious of the challenges that the pupils are confronted with when negotiating their heritage identities in mainstream society. The purposes concerned supporting the pupils in balancing these different aspects in the construction of their identity.

Nourishing pride

As the quotes below illustrate, 'nourishing pride' or 'being proud' of what makes the pupils 'different' from the majority in the white Flemish society and education system was often a response aiming to counter negative self-images related to their ethnocultural background. We will return to this when exploring the underlying motives, but it is relevant to show here how nourishing pride is an explicit purpose put forward by several initiators.

[...] we try to show them are special because they can speak two languages, which is not a normal situation. They are special and they don't need to be shy, they don't need to cover their part of Polish. (Polish school)

In organising events to discuss hair care and the pupils' attitude towards their hair, acknowledging their complex relationship with their visibility and appearance as 'different' from the white majority group in society, the pan-African school hopes to nourish a sense of pride:

R: I think, um, one of the most successful events that we have organised is the 'Afro' event, where we just – from the hair part – just... Yes, that is part of our identity anyway. Further we want to look at 'what is the impact on our lives?' And then we look at the problems. For example, many young ladies have very negative connotations with their hair, don't like their hair for some reason, are very insecure about their hair, don't know what to do with it.

R: By organising an event like that and giving tips and tricks can 'you can take care of it so, so, so', you kind of give a, um, um, how do you say that? A new power to say of 'ah, okay, if I do this and this my hair is – in quotes – "prettier"'. Trying to give them that, along with 'why don't you like your hair? How come?' and then they get the impression of 'ah well, actually it's not true at all how I think', you renew their self-confidence and I think that's just very important. (Pan-African school)

Multiple Identities

A second dimension of the notion of individual development that various initiators referred to is constructing a heritage and a Flemish identity that are not mutually exclusive. They emphasised the importance, for the pupils, of knowing their heritage to know themselves. In the following excerpt, the Albanian school initiator argues that pupils must know the 'routes' that they have travelled to continue their life:

A: What for your origin and so on, what kind of earth did I grow or come from and origin is very important. You have to know your route, admit to yourself where you came from in order to move on in life. And you may also be sad about that... and be proud about that.

(Albanian school)

The initiator's personal experience of never feeling fully accepted as a Belgian made it so important to her that the Albanian school support youth in the construction of their identities. Knowledge of the heritage country was overall understood as crucial to that process by the interviewees.

Motives

For a deeper understanding of why initiators point to the purposes above, the underlying motives must be studied. In our interviews, we took a closer look at the initiators' desires, which underly

the purposes and their need to emphasise some of them. As can be observed in the examples above and in line with the expectations arising from the existing literature (Andrews, 2014b; Hall, Özerk, et al., 2002), the purposes described by the initiators are often a response to experiences in mainstream society. We derived three different themes in the motives underlying the various purposes. The first is directly related to mainstream society and responds to the experiences had there. The second centres around the idea of connectedness to the heritage country. The third aims to bridge the gaps perceived by the initiators between the youth and their parents on the one hand, and between the mainstream and heritage culture on the other hand.

We found that similar motives can lead to a variety of purposes and that the same purpose can have different motives as its cause for different communities. The table below shows how the purposes, in the columns, correspond to the most important underlying motives, in the rows. The needs experienced by the initiators are met with different purposes within the same school and across schools. For example, the need to counter inequality is met by formulating purposes individually as well as academically. The desire to bridge the gaps perceived between parents and their children is reflected in all three categorizations of purposes. In other words, in organising supplementary schooling, the initiators found a variety of solutions to the communities' needs and desires. This indicates that solely looking at the purposes is insufficient to fully comprehend the mechanisms at play in supplementary schooling. Furthermore, the table shows that schools serve a variety of purposes, transcending the fragmentation found in the current state of the art.

Table 5
Supplementary schools' characteristics

		Purposes						
		Individual		Socialisation		Qualification		
		Developn	ient					
Motives		Multiple	Pride	Cultural	Language	Economic	Diploma	Academic
		identities		elements		opportunity		support
Mainstream	Inequality		X			х		х
	Exclusion	x	X		x			
Heritage	Return			х	x		х	
Country	Communication			х	x			
	Preservation	х	Х	х	х			
'Bridging'	Parents-	x		x	x			х
	children							
	Heritage-							х
	mainstream							
	culture							

Mainstream society: responding to inequality and exclusion

The initiators explained that one of their motives for establishing the supplementary school was to respond to experiences in mainstream society. Participants carefully chose their words but would sometimes reflect on their personal experiences of exclusion or racism to highlight the importance of the supplementary school or refer to educational inequality and differential treatment based on the pupils' heritage. In the example below, the initiator shares her view on why pupils from immigrant

backgrounds are referred to technical and vocational tracks more often than ethnic-majority children:

We also notice that there is a very high chance to repeat a year or to be sent on to a different kind of education, but we notice very often that there are children who are sent straight to BSO education [the practical track]. Again, I don't necessarily think there's a distinction in our different types of education, but it's obviously very bad to start putting that stamp on the child right away. Purely because they assume you will do better there. They try to come up with that and play devil's advocate maybe, but we don't see it that way. It's really like standing up for, no there is indeed an authority that stands behind them and certainly believes in them. These children have more to offer. (Turkish school)

The interviewee chose her words carefully and did not name specific communities. Yet, acknowledging that minoritised pupils are referred to vocational tracks more often than their white peers and that the supplementary school she initiated hosts pupils from a Turkish background almost exclusively and puts the emphasis on academic betterment shows that she is very conscious of the academic challenges that the pupils face. The school responds to inequality by enhancing the pupils' academic opportunities via tutoring and homework support.

In other instances, participants referred to experiences of racism or exclusion in mainstream society – either their own or those of the children in their schools. These experiences were highlighted in the interviews as reasons for initiating the schools, specifically with regards to nourishing pride and the development of multiple identities. In the following example, an interviewee describes the experience of Belgian youth with Moroccan heritage, who feel a sense of exclusion in Belgium as well as when they visit Morocco:

And when they go to Morocco. They are also Moroccan. They are Moroccan, but they don't speak Arabic or Moroccan languages. Therefore, they too... They really don't feel at home. There and here. Therefore, those children should really learn Dutch and should also learn the [...] mother tongue, also to know... to communicate with his homeland. (Syrian school)

In this context, learning to speak and write Arabic is understood as combatting a sense of exclusion and as a vehicle to develop multiple identities and even counter feelings of inferiority. The example above also shows that the Syrian school hosts pupils from a variety of backgrounds. Syrian, Moroccan but also Afghan and Sudanese pupils attend the weekly classes. This is not uncommon in the schools in our sample: many supplementary schools host pupils from diverse backgrounds. Although the pupils' personal experiences are different, they seem to be united in their shared needs and desires, to which the school seeks to respond.

The pupils can share experiences, and the initiators also hope to undo feelings of shame and inadequacy by teaching the children to be proud of their heritage. Multilingualism was often mentioned in this context. Specifically, the school initiators explained that the pupils are often confronted with negative stereotypes regarding their heritage language and discouraged from speaking their mother tongue, even at home. Meanwhile, the school initiators themselves often stated their desire for the pupils to be proud of their multilingualism. This tension between the pride of being bilingual and the mainstream schools' rejection of this bilingualism was a recurrent theme throughout the interviews.

Connection to the heritage country

In the interviews, the need for preservation often appeared as a crucial motive for teaching the heritage language. For some initiators, this desire to preserve the heritage language arose from a more general wish to ensure ethnocultural and linguistic continuity; for others, it was rooted in a very specific context

and a history of explicit and state-led marginalisation or suppression in which language conservation is a reaction against the risk of assimilation. Both the Albanian and Armenian communities stressed the importance of learning about the heritage language and culture specifically because of the situation in the heritage country. With reference to the history of war in their heritage countries, keeping the language alive as immigrants in Belgium was understood as a way to show respect for the battles fought to maintain the heritage language. As shown in the following excerpt, the ancestors' fight for the language is used as a motive for the pupils to learn the Albanian language:

They know that also in history... that also it has to do with history and what our ancestors have done to maintain language. We have huge... a lot of great movies, to see how hard they fought to protect a language. You know very well, not so long ago, very many people did not have possibility of education. A lot of people, even in time of today are illiterate. [...] Language is never bad. (Albanian school)

For other communities, the importance of learning the language was based on more practical considerations. The first-generation immigrants that we interviewed, such as the initiators of the Syrian and the Polish school, linked the reasons for acquiring a good knowledge of the language to the prospect of returning to the heritage country:

Each person does not guarantee to stay here forever. Or yes... uh, maybe after a few years... nobody knows, if the parents want to return to their homeland. The kids are going to decide that to go with them, some kids won't, but if the kids decide to go with them, they really need to know Arabic. (Syrian school)

To facilitate a possible return to the heritage country and schooling in the heritage country, a good command of the language is vital. Some supplementary schools, such as the Polish school, even teach the same courses as the heritage country to enable a smooth return.

Furthermore, across communities, initiators stressed the need to speak the heritage language to communicate with family members on social media or when visiting the home country, as in the following example, in which knowledge of the Thai language is deemed a prerequisite for connecting to family in Thailand:

[...] and especially when we go back to Thailand even on holiday, you know... And I see all day a lot of my family, no problem, my kids speaks perfect Thai but just know maybe he speaks more Dutch with me. We speak, you know, like in daily life language. When he goes to Thailand, after a few days, he picks it up very quickly. And he could go, when he was baby, he could stay with my sister, he could stay with my parent no problem at all. (Thai school)

'Bridging' the perceived gaps between mainstream and community cultures

The schools' initiators described their school's function as 'building bridges' and highlighted two components. First, they intend to bridge the gap between the community to which they tailor their education and mainstream society, as in the example below:

Because our mission is simply: we want to bring Albania, Albanians closer to Belgium. *(Albanian school)*

This suggests that the initiators perceive a gap between the heritage community and the mainstream Flemish community, as well as between the generations of the schools' pupils and their parents. The initiators further see themselves as dedicated to bridging those gaps and do so in various ways. They go out and tidy the streets with the pupils to leave a positive impression on the

neighbourhood, they organise classes to discuss the differences in customs and how to handle them or they contact teachers in the Flemish schools to explain a particular home situation.

Several of the interviewees interpreted their role as one of mediation between the values transmitted at home or traditionally within the community and the values prevalent in Flemish society. One of the subjects discussed by the initiators was how to help the pupils to cope with cultural and religious diversity, both on the street and in the mainstream classroom. In other situations, the initiators seek a middle ground between parental expectations and Flemish customs. For example, several interviewees noted that parents tend to find the qualification standards of Flemish schools insufficiently high. Compared to the country of origin the parents find the Flemish schools too easy. According to the initiators, their role is to explain that the Flemish didactics are indeed different but can produce good results.

Second, another 'bridging function' that came to light is that between parents and pupils. The schools' initiators perceived a significant generational gap between pupils and their parents and looked for ways to bridge this gap. Both learning the language and gaining a cultural understanding transcends the purposes described earlier and is understood as pivotal in strengthening the relationship between the parents and children.

In the following example, the Chinese community school's initiator argues that the language is a prerequisite to facilitate communication between parents and children, but cultural knowledge is also deemed important to understand the parents' reasoning:

If you know Chinese language then you can then better communication with your parents. Then you can understand better your parents' opinion. So good communication and with understanding... and then you can understand more Chinese culture, thinking style, everything. (...)maybe the Chinese parents have different decision but you understand more. (Chinese school)

In the following quote from the Polish school, the interviewee describes the importance of learning the Polish language and Polish mathematical jargon to enable parental involvement in schoolwork:

If they want to get help. They get help from their Polish parents, but they don't understand what the parents say about math or something else. So that terminology they get from [the Polish] school, the parents can reuse it at home when explaining... (Polish school)

Lastly, in an example from the Thai school, Thai language skills are understood to enable the children's emotional availability for their parents:

I also know a lot of people who don't speak Thai to their kids. They speak Dutch, broken Dutch and broken English and in the end, you know, when the kids grow up like 9, 10 years ago they not listen to mama anymore and I feel so sad about that. (Thai community)

Discussion

In our problem statement we argued that the current understanding of supplementary schools' purposes is limited and fragmented. We set out to go beyond the fragmentation in the current state of the literature of resistance or heritage language transmission by taking a more comprehensive approach. This enables us to grasp the diversity of ways in which the school leaders formulate purposes and which motives underly these purposes. Our results indicate that the initiators position themselves and their schools at the crossroads between the communities' educational desires, on the one hand, and the challenges that their youth face in mainstream education, on the other hand. They navigate the community's and mainstream society's expectations in versatile ways. A comprehensive approach reveals the variety and complexity of purposes, and the underlying motives shed light on their views of the communities' educational needs as minoritised communities. An educational frame recognizes the educational character of the supplementary schools which aim to mirror mainstream schools, even using the same scripts.

Our analysis paints a more multifaceted picture of these purposes than previously described in the literature. For example, by teaching the language, the supplementary schools pursued a variety of goals to support their youth. Teaching the heritage language can be understood as relating to socialisation. In some schools, such as the Chinese and Greek, however, the knowledge of the heritage language was seen as an asset on the job market and can thus be associated with qualification. For other initiators, such as the one from the Syrian school, knowledge of the language was understood to nourish pride and can thus be connected to individual development. These differences or nuances relate primarily to the specific position of the minorities in broader society. Further research into specific communities and their situations, which the framework of the present paper did not allow, would add greatly to an even more nuanced understanding of the communities' educational needs.

The motives underlying the described purposes are an important gateway to understanding the educational reality of minoritised communities. Differences in motives for learning the language, for example, are not only of importance when seeking to understand the mechanisms underlying supplementary schooling but also likely affect the pupils' and parents' attitudes in mainstream education. Those communities oriented towards a possible return to the heritage country might interact with mainstream education in a different way than communities that see their future in Belgium and want to learn the heritage language to facilitate communication with family members. Communities with a history of suppression and resistance to assimilation are likely to emphasise the importance of speaking their language in different ways. The reasons behind their emigration from the heritage country (e.g. war or economic reasons) affect how the communities relate to the host country (van Hear, 2010) and how they motivate the purposes of the supplementary schools.

Previous literature assumed that supplementary schools respond to the gaps experienced in mainstream education (Andrews, 2014b; Hall, Özerk, et al., 2002). Our findings indicate that they not only address these gaps but also exist within and respond to the complex social situation in which they are embedded. Not only are they often located within the mainstream classrooms, which they borrow 'after hours' (Tsolidis & Kostogriz, 2008), but they also continuously negotiate the expectations of mainstream education. The schools sought to formulate responses to negative experiences in mainstream society, the need for connection with the heritage country as well as the urge to successfully 'integrate' in Flemish society. They are resourceful in the ways they respond to the educational needs of contemporary minoritised youth. These findings indicate that to encompass the richness of these spaces, we must go beyond the dichotomy of resistance and preservation found in the existing literature.

Moreover, whereas supplementary schools are often described as places of resistance where the dominant mainstream narratives are displaced (Andrews, 2016; Mirza & Reay, 2000c), the supplementary schools in our sample were reluctant to offer alternative norms. Although they did transmit alternative narratives, they did not seek to replace or displace the mainstream ones but rather add to them. The initiators explained that the supplementary schools reflect on and complement what

the pupils learn in their mainstream schools. For example, the Polish school elaborately discusses the meaning of national holidays in Belgium and Flanders and subsequently complements those histories with Polish history. In their descriptions of the workings of the schools, the interviewees were very careful not to be 'oppositional' to Flemish mainstream culture and repeatedly underlined their desire to be well-functioning members of Flemish society. Even when describing instances of racism, enduring inequality, or exclusion, they did not criticise Flemish society but rather diminished those negative experiences and tried to find ways to respond to them within the supplementary school. The desire was to fit in, even when this means not speaking the heritage language, as was the case with the Turkish school, which discouraged the pupils from speaking Turkish in the supplementary school to support academic success in their mainstream school.

Moreover, as the initiators explicitly shy away from presenting their mission as resistance and rather seem to focus on compensating for the inequality experienced in mainstream society, this could raise new issues. For example, by applying these types of strategies the schools might also inadvertently help to maintain the reproduction of inequality instead of tackling it in the long run (Baldridge et al., 2017). Of course, given the structural nature of these enduring inequalities it is arguably an almost impossible task for these often-voluntary supplementary school initiatives to tackle these challenges. The schools do provide various forms of support to their pupils and such empowering individual pupils might enable betterment for the whole community (Kim & Zhou, 2006). The initiators' reluctance to come across as oppositional should also be understood specifically in the Flemish political context, which has a much more assimilative approach towards minoritised communities than the UK or the US, which have a more multicultural approach. Moreover, the interviews were done by the first author of this paper – a white Flemish native woman – which might also affect the ways initiators frame their answers and might lead them to avoid delving too deep into issues of racism from white Flemish people to minoritised youth.

These findings open avenues for further research. First, research focusing on the workings of the supplementary schools is necessary as it will expand our knowledge of how the purposes are translated into classroom interactions. Having studied the purposes of supplementary schools and the motives underlying them in the current paper, it is crucial to learn how the pupils experience learning in these schools and what they take away from them. Second, our knowledge of the interaction between mainstream and supplementary schools remains limited. Although an estimated 20-25% of minoritised youth attend a supplementary school while growing up ((estimated 20-25% Maylor et al., 2010), we know very little about how the pupils manage to navigate various educational settings. Early research seems to indicate that differential teaching attitudes and expectations affect the perception of these pupils in the mainstream school (McPake & Powney, 1998). Expanding our understanding of how attending supplementary schools relates to behaviour and perception in mainstream schools could offer important insights, which are especially valuable when seeking ways to disrupt ongoing inequality. And third, the initiators describe their efforts as agents for the community in presenting them outwards. This suggests a different way to confront the deficit views the communities find themselves confronted with. Further research could look further into the effects of community education both on the individual pupils and the whole community. How do the pursued purposes affect the pupils in their mainstream schools? And what is the role of the supplementary schools in the strive for equality for the whole community?

Our findings in this study indicate that supplementary schools offer a richness of support to minoritised youth. Yet, they tend to exist at the margins of mainstream society (Fishman, 2001; J. S. Lee & Wright, 2014b), which hinders the use of these spaces as a resource and does not (fully) recognise the meaning and value they have. Expanding our knowledge of supplementary schools can allow us to involve them more commonly in the support of minoritised youths' educational trajectories.

The authors declare that this project was approved by the ethics committee of the social sciences department of the Antwerp University

- Agirdag, O. (2010). Exploring bilingualism in a monolingual school system: Insights from Turkish and native students from Belgian schools. *British Journal of Sociology of Education*, 31(3), 307–321. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/01425691003700540
- Ahmed, F. (2012). Tarbiyah for shakhsiyah (educating for identity): Seeking out culturally coherent pedagogy for Muslim children in Britain. Compare-a Journal of Comparative and International Education, 42(5), 725– 749. https://doi.org/10.1080/03057925.2012.706452
- Andrews, K. (2014). Resisting racism: The Black supplementary school movement. In *Alternative education and community engagement: Making education a priority* (pp. 56–73). Palgrave Macmillan.
- Andrews, K. (2016). The problem of political blackness: Lessons from the Black supplementary school movement. Ethnic and Racial Studies, 39(11), 2060–2078. https://doi.org/10.1080/01419870.2015.1131314
- Archer, L., Francis, B., & Mau, A. (2009). 'Boring and stressful' or 'ideal' learning spaces? Pupils' constructions of teaching and learning in chinese supplementary schools. Research Papers in Education, 24(4), 477–497. https://doi.org/10.1080/02671520802584111
- Arthur, J. (2003). "Baro Afkaaga Hooyo!" A case study of Somali literacy teaching in Liverpool. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 6(3–4), 253–266. https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050308667784
- Arthur, L., & Souza, A. (2020). All for one and one for all? Leadership approaches in complementary schools.
 Educational Management Administration and Leadership. https://doi.org/10.1177/1741143220971285
- Baldridge, B. J., Beck, N., Medina, J. C., & Reeves, M. A. (2017). Toward a New Understanding of Community-Based Education: The Role of Community-Based Educational Spaces in Disrupting Inequality for Minoritized Youth. Review of Research in Education, 41(1), 381–402. https://doi.org/ 10.3102/0091732X16688622
- Biesta, G. (2009). Good education in an age of measurement: on the need to reconnect with the question of purpose in education. Educ Asse Eval Acc, 21, 33–46. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11092-008-9064-9
- Bridglall, B. A., Green, B., & Mejia, A. (2005). A Taxonomy of Supplementary Education Programs. In E. Gordon, B. Bridglall, & A. Meroe (Eds.), Supplementary Education: The Hidden Curriculum of High Academic Achievement (pp. 151–189). Maryland: Rowman and Littlewood.
- Burman, E., & Miles, S. (2018). Deconstructing supplementary education: from the pedagogy of the supplement to the unsettling of the mainstream. *Educational Review*, 72(1), 3–22. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/00131911.2018.1480475
- Creese, A., Bhatt, A., Bhojani, N., Martin, P., Creese, A., Bhatt, A., Bhojani, N., Martin, P., & Creese, A. (2006). Multicultural, Heritage and Learner Identities in Complementary Schools Multicultural, Heritage and Learner. *Language and Education*, 20(1), 22–43. https://doi.org/10.1080/09500780608668708
- Danhier, J., & Jacobs, D. (2017). Segregatie in het onderwijs overstijgen. Analyse van de resultaten van het PISA 2015-onderzoek in Vlaanderen en in de federatie Wallonië-Brussel (Issue September).
- D'hondt, F., Van Houtte, M., & Stevens, P. A. J. (2015). How does ethnic and non-ethnic victimization by peers and by teachers relate to the school belongingness of ethnic minority students in Flanders, Belgium? An explorative study. *Social Psychology of Education*, 18(4), 685–701.
- Douglas, T.-R. M., & Peck, C. (2013). Education by Any Means Necessary: Peoples of African Descent and Community-Based Pedagogical Spaces. *Educational Studies*, 49(1), 67–91. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/00131946.2012.749477
- Dove, N. D. E. (1993). The emergence of Black supplementary schools: Resistance to racism in the United Kingdom. *Urban Education*, 27(4), 430–417.
- Ee, J. (2017). Understanding Parents' Expectations and Concerns for a Dual-Language Program Through the Lens of Community Cultural Wealth. *Korean Language in America*, 21(2), 218–249.
- Fishman, J. A. (2001). 300-plus years of heritage language education in the United States. In *Heritage languages in America: Preserving a national resource* (pp. 81-97.).

- Francis, B., Archer, L., & Mau, A. (2010). Parents' and teachers' constructions of the purposes of Chinese complementary schooling: "Culture", identity and power. Race Ethnicity and Education, 13(1), 101–117. https://doi.org/10.1080/13613320903550089
- Franken, L. (2020). Learning to live together: Religious education and religious symbols in Flanders and Québec. Education, Citizenship and Social Justice, 15(3), 290–304. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/1746197919859487
- Franklin, V. P. (2002). Cultural Capital and African American Education. *The Journal of African American History*, 87, 175–181.
- Hall, K. A., Özerk, K., Zulfiqar, M., & Tan, J. E. C. (2002). "This is our school": Provision, purpose and pedagogy of supplementary schooling in Leeds and Oslo. *British Educational Research Journal*, 28(3), 399– 418. https://doi.org/10.1080/01411920220137467
- Howard, P. S. S., & James, C. E. (2019). When dreams take flight: How teachers imagine and implement an environment that nurtures Blackness at an Africentric school in Toronto, Ontario. *Curriculum Inquiry*, 49(3), 313–337. https://doi.org/10.1080/03626784.2019.1614879
- Johnson, L. (2013). Segregation or "Thinking Black"?: Community Activism and the Development Of Black-Focused Schools in Toronto and London, 1968-2008. *Teachers College Record*, 115(11).
- Kifano, S. (1996). Afrocentric education in supplementary schools: Paradigm and practice at the Mary McLeod Bethune Institute. *Journal of Negro Education*, 65(2), 209–218. https://doi.org/10.2307/2967314
- Kim, S. S., & Zhou, M. (2006). Community forces, Social Capital and Educational Achievement. *Harvard E*, 76(1), 1–29.
- Lee, J. S., & Wright, W. E. (2014). The rediscovery of heritage and community language education in the United States. In K. M. Borman, A. B. Danzig, D. R. Garcia, & T. G. Wiley (Eds.), *Review of Research in Education, Vol 38: Language Policy, Politics, and Diversity in Education* (Vol. 38, pp. 137–165). https://doi.org/10.3102/0091732x13507546
- Li, W. (2008). Complementary Schools, Past, Present and Future Complementary Schools, Past, Present. 0782(2006). https://doi.org/10.1080/09500780608668711
- Lytra, V. (2011). Negotiating language, culture and pupil agency in complementary school classrooms. *Linguistics and Education*, 22(1), 23–36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.linged.2010.11.007
- Lytra, V., & Martin, P. (Eds.). (Eds.). (2010). Sites of Multilingualism. Complementary schools in Britain today.
- Maylor, U., Glass, K., Issa, T., Kuyok, K. A., Minty, S., Rose, A., Ross, A., Tanner, E., Finch, S., Low, N., Taylor, E., Tipping, S., & Purdon, S. (2010). Impact of supplementary schools on pupils 'attainment: An investigation into what factors contribute to educational improvements.
- Maylor, U., Rose, A., Minty, S., Ross, A., Issa, T., & Kuyok, K. A. (2013). Exploring the impact of supplementary schools on Black and Minority Ethnic pupils' mainstream attainment. *British Educational Research Journal*, 39(1), 107–125. https://doi.org/10.1080/01411926.2011.614689
- McPake, J., & Powney, J. (1998). A mirror to ourselves? The educational experiences of Japanese children at school in the UK. Educational Research, 40(2), 169–179. https://doi.org/10.1080/0013188980400205
- Mickelson, R. A. (1990). The Attitude-Achievement Paradox Among Black Adolescents. Sociology of Education, 63(1), 44. https://doi.org/10.2307/2112896
- Mirza, H. S., & Reay, D. (2000). Spaces and places of black educational desire: Rethinking black supplementary schools as a new social movement. Sociology-the Journal of the British Sociological Association, 34(3), 521–544. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0038038500000328
- OECD. (2018). The Resilience of Students with an immigrant background: Factors that shape well-being.
- Piqueray, E., Clycq, N., & Timmerman, C. (2016). The Polish community school in Flanders: bridging the gap between school and home environment. In *Youth in Education* (pp. 171–191). Routledge.

- Salikutluk, Z. (2016). Why Do Immigrant Students Aim High? Explaining the Aspiration-Achievement Paradox of Immigrants in Germany. European Sociological Review, 32(5), 581–592. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcw004
- Shirazi, R. (2019). "Somewhere We Can Breathe": Diasporic Counterspaces of Education as Sites of Epistemological Possibility. *Comparative Education Review*, 63(4).
- Simon, A. (2018). Supplementary Schools and Ethnic Minority Communities. In Supplementary Schools and Ethnic Minority Communities. https://doi.org/10.1057/978-1-137-50057-1
- Strand, S. (2007). Surveying the views of pupils attending supplementary schools in England. *Educational Research*, 49(1), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131880701200682
- Szczepek Reed, B., Said, F., Davies, I., & Bengsch, G. (2020). Arabic complementary schools in England: language and Fundamental British Values. *Language, Culture and Curriculum*, 33(1), 50–65. https://doi.org/10.1080/07908318.2019.1569674
- Tereshchenko, A., & Archer, L. (2013). Eastern European complementary schools in London: Bulgarian and Albanian migrant pupils' identities and educational experiences. *London: King's College, Department of Education & Professional Studies*, 1–33.
- Tereshchenko, A., & Archer, L. (2015). Identity projects in complementary and mainstream schools: The views of Albanian and Bulgarian students in England. Research Papers in Education, 30(3), 347–365. https:// doi.org/10.1080/02671522.2014.919521
- Tsolidis, G., & Kostogriz, A. (2008). "After hours" schools as core to the spatial politics of "in-betweenness." *Race Ethnicity and Education*, 11(3), 319–328. https://doi.org/10.1080/13613320802291199
- van Hear, N. (2010). Theories of migration and social change. Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies, 36(10), 1531–1536. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2010.489359
- Wei, L. (2006). Complementary Schools, Past, Present and Future Complementary Schools, Past, Present. Language and Education, 20(1), 76–83. https://doi.org/10.1080/09500780608668711
- Wong, N. A. (2010). "Cuz They Care About the People Who Goes There": The Multiple Roles of a Community- Based Youth Center in Providing "Youth (Comm) Unity" for Low-Income Chinese American Youth. https://doi.org/10.1177/0042085909355766

4. Minoritized Pupils' Reflections on their Student-Teacher Relationship in Mainstream and Supplementary Schools

Julia Steenwegen, Noel Clycq and Jan Vanhoof This paper is currently under review.

Abstract

This study addresses the importance of the student-teacher relationship for academic achievement, social adjustment, and overall well-being, specifically focusing on the experiences of students with migration backgrounds. While existing research has acknowledged the negative perceptions of these students in their relationships with teachers, there is a gap in the literature regarding primary school pupils' perspectives and the influence of attending supplementary schools. To fill this gap, we conducted in-depth interviews with 29 minoritized primary school pupils in Flanders who attended both mainstream and supplementary schools.

The study explores the academic and affective dimensions of the student-teacher relationship and investigates the perceptions of the minoritized pupils. The findings highlight the differences and commonalities in the student-teacher relationship experiences across both contexts. Implications of the study include the need to address the low representation of teachers from ethnic minority backgrounds, promote inclusivity in the teaching profession, and provide solutions to improve the relationship between minoritized students and their teachers.

Introduction

The student-teacher relationship has long been recognized as a crucial factor influencing students' academic achievement, social adjustment, and overall well-being (Bosman et al., 2018; Roorda et al., 2011; Suldo et al., 2009). However, existing research has predominantly focused on the general aspects of student-teacher relationship, overlooking the specific experiences of students with migration backgrounds while they often perceive their relationships with teachers as more negative. This low-quality student-teacher relationship may be attributed to the increasing diversity of classrooms juxtaposed with the low representation of teachers from ethnic minority backgrounds (Nouwen & Clycq, 2019). Research in the US indicates that ethnic congruence between students and teachers positively impacts various educational, social, and personal outcomes and the incongruence between teachers' and students' ethnic backgrounds has been posited to adversely impact the student-teacher relationship (Redding, 2019; Thijs et al., 2012).

Nevertheless, several unanswered questions remain in the current context. For instance, the existing literature on student-teacher relationship predominantly focuses on the perspectives of teachers or secondary school students. While secondary school students have several teachers throughout the day, primary school pupils usually spend their school days with one classroom teacher which makes the student-teacher relationship is especially intensive. Yet, there is little research exploring the perspectives of minoritized pupils in primary schools on their student teacher relationship. Furthermore, a significant part of minoritized children (attend supplementary schools in the weekend in addition to their mainstream schools. Supplementary schools are usually organized by volunteers in minoritized communities, they often (not always) teach heritage languages and they mirror mainstream schools in the ways they are structured and make use of curricula and timetables (Simon, 2018; Steenwegen et al., 2022). In these schools the mainstream ethnic hegemony is displaced, and teachers have minoritized backgrounds, like their pupils (Mirza & Reay, 2000a). There has been no research, to

our knowledge, investigating how minoritized pupils perceive the relationship to their teachers while navigating from a mainstream to a community educational school context.

To address these gaps, this study focuses on the views of minoritized primary school pupils in Flanders who attend supplementary schools in their communities in addition to their mainstream schools. In Flanders, the Northern Dutch speaking part of Belgium, a small range of the teachers in mainstream schools has an ethnic minority background (Overheid, 2021) and teachers from majority backgrounds express a lack of preparedness in building strong relationships with students from ethnic minority backgrounds (Benoliel & Berkovich, 2020). Meanwhile, research in Flanders has shown that minoritized students experience the relationship to their teachers more negative overall, which is especially deplorable since a strong student-teacher relationship can limit the effects of stereotype threat on the academic self-concept of students (Nouwen & Clycq, 2019). Simultaneously, almost half of minoritized pupils attend supplementary schooling in which they share their ethnic minority background with their teachers, making it an interesting context from which to study the student teacher relationships in different educational contexts from minoritized children's perspectives.

In our approach we consider both the academic dimension and the affective dimension of the student-teacher relationship. To ensure a comprehensive understanding of this relationship, we consider insights from two different bodies of literature. First, we build on social psychology research on the affective aspects of student-teacher relationships and explore the concepts of emotional bonding and security (Koomen & Jellesma, 2015). Furthermore, we draw on educational research that emphasises academic aspects of student-teacher relationship and focus on the academic support and affirmation that pupils receive from their teachers (Agirdag, van Houtte, et al., 2012; Reddy et al., 2003). Through in-depth interviews with 29 minoritized pupils between the age 9 and 12, attending both mainstream and supplementary schools, the study explores the perceptions of minoritized students regarding supportive aspects of student-teacher relationship and investigates the role their minority background in these relationships. The findings shed light on the commonalities and differences in student-teacher relationship experiences across both contexts. This paper provides an overview of supplementary schooling, clarifies the conceptualization of student-teacher relationship, presents the interview findings from elementary school pupils, and concludes with key insights for further research and recommendations for policymakers.

Student-teacher relationship: the affective and academic dimension

Many studies have found beneficial effects of positive student-teacher relationships on students' educational trajectories. A strong student-teacher relationship benefits pupils' self-esteem (Agirdag, van Houtte, et al., 2012), well-being (Suldo et al., 2009), mental health (Joyce & Early, 2014), goal orientation (Thijs & Fleischmann, 2015), sense of belonging (D'hondt et al., 2015; Gummadam et al., 2016) and overall engagement and achievement (Bosman et al., 2018; Davis, 2003; Klem & Connell, 2004; Roorda et al., 2011). Student-teacher relationship has long been the subject of research in educational and psychological studies, and in the current study, we draw on insights from both bodies of literature. Previous research has highlighted that for minoritized pupils the studentteacher relationship is under stress affectively, with pupils indicating that they feel treated unfairly, and academically, with minoritized pupils achieving less than their majority peers. Therefore, we understand the student-teacher relationship as two-dimensional, with an affective and an academic dimension. Within these two dimensions, we distinguish four features that describe the quality of studentteacher relationship from the students' perspective and that have been shown to be under duress for minoritized pupils: (1) closeness and emotional support; (2) conflict and negative experiences, both related to the affective dimension; and (3) academic support and (4) teacher affirmation, both related to the academic dimension of teacher support.

Affective dimension

Closely aligned with the research in the field of psychology, which examines student-

teacher relationship from the students' perspective (Ainsworth-Darnell & Downey, 1998; Charki et al., 2022; Hamre & Pianta, 2006; Koomen & Jellesma, 2015; Thijs & Verkuyten, 2012), we identified two characteristics that are crucial for the affective dimension of student-teacher relationship: closeness and emotional support, and negative experiences and conflict. First, closeness refers to how emotionally available the student perceives the teacher to be. Students with a migration background have lower trust in their teachers than their majority counterparts (McGrath & Van Bergen, 2015). Therefore, we explicitly included emotional support to reflect the student's confidence level in receiving the teacher's emotional support when needed (Ruzek et al., 2016). Negative experiences refer to how the teacher responds to pupils' negative experiences in the school context. Negative experiences also represent the student's concern that the teacher is not emotionally available or responsive. Finally, conflict signifies the ability to overcome conflict in the relationship. In other words, conflicts between pupils and teachers need not negatively impact the relationship (Zee et al., 2017).

Academic dimension

As argued, we include an academic dimension in addition to the affective component. In the academic dimension, we consider two main features: the first is the academic support students receive from their teachers. This comprises all the help they receive in their academic progression. Academic support refers to the way in which the student perceives the teacher as available to offer support in their work. For example, do they perceive the teacher as approachable when they need help completing their tasks? Teacher affirmation, or the way the pupil feels validated as a learner and whether they feel academically challenged by the teacher, also affects student-teacher relationship (Reddy et al., 2003). This component plays into teachers' implicit attitudes that shape their classroom practices (Agirdag, van Houtte, et al., 2012; Denessen et al., 2020, 2022; Thijs et al., 2012). We do not test teachers' implicit attitudes but rely on pupils' perceptions of student-teacher relationship. Examining students' perceptions of their relationship with their teachers in both mainstream and supplementary schools, including an affective and academic dimension, will provide a well-rounded portrayal of which aspects of student-teacher relationship are vital for minoritised pupils.

The specificity of supplementary schooling in relation to mainstream schools

Minoritised communities have a long tradition of organising so-called 'community education' or 'self-organised schooling'. In this way, they meet their youth's educational needs and the educational aspirations and goals of community members, such as the parents of the young people. Community education comes in various formats, from informal learning sessions to full-time substitute schooling (Steenwegen et al., 2022). However, most of these grassroots initiatives take place after regular school hours or on weekends, supplementing what students are taught in their mainstream schools or providing a curriculum unavailable there. The needs they seek to meet are diverse, ranging from academic support in the form of tutoring and learning one's own heritage language and culture to offering a safe space from social stigma and racism ((Baldridge et al., 2017; Burman & Miles, 2018; Mirza & Reay, 2000a).

Two crucial mechanisms drive the establishment of supplementary schools: the high educational expectations often prevalent in minoritised communities and the awareness of parents and key stakeholders that minoritised youth face structural inequalities that hinder their academic progress (Salikutluk, 2016). These schools mostly rely on volunteers for teaching and organising, as well as on the students' parents, who are typically actively involved. Although a large proportion of minoritised youth – 25% of research in the UK (Maylor et al., 2013e) and 45% in Flanders (Coudenys et al., under review) – attend a supplementary school at some point in their educational trajectories, the educational processes that take place in these schools remain somewhat mysterious.

Research on community-organised schools remains limited. Although students tend to have more positive attitudes towards their supplementary schools than their mainstream schools, the reasons for this remain unclear (Strand, 2007). When students in supplementary schools are interviewed, they

indicate that they attend the school because it gives them an opportunity to meet up with peers, because they like to learn about their heritage or because they believe that attendance will support them in their mainstream school's academic trajectories (Francis et al., 2009; Hall, Ozerk, et al., 2002; Martin et al., 2006; Tereshchenko & Archer, 2015).

The (un)importance of ethnic matching in student-teacher relations

What makes these spaces particularly interesting in terms of pupils' perceptions of student-teacher relationship is that, unlike teachers in mainstream schools, teachers in supplementary schools usually share a migration or language background with their students. Ethnic incongruence in mainstream schooling is widespread, and research in Flanders has shown that teachers often have negative stereotypes about and lower expectations of ethnic minority pupils (Clycq et al., 2014b). One hypothesis suggests that the gap in the quality of student-teacher relationship between minority and majority students may be due to ethnic incongruence in the relationship (Charki et al., 2022; Spilt et al., 2012). Quantitative studies in mainstream education have found positive effects when teachers' ethnicity matches that of their students (Redding, 2019). However, effects vary across minority groups, with Black students appearing to benefit most from having Black teachers. In contrast, this effect is more modest (or nonexistent) for Latinx students in the United States.

As for the ethnic matching hypothesis, recent research on full-time Islamic schools in the Netherlands found no significant differences in students' perceptions of their relationship with their Islamic background or with teachers from the majority population, when all these teachers worked in an Islamic school. An exploratory approach is appropriate to increase our understanding of which elements of student-teacher relationship are at the core of minority students' perceptions of student-teacher relationship in each context.

Current study

We conducted interviews to explore the perceptions of minoritised primary school students about their student-teacher relationship both in their mainstream school and in their supplementary school. We selected two supplementary schools in Antwerp, an urban and highly diverse city in Flanders, Belgium. The city's diversity is reflected in its student population but not its teachers. Less than 5% of teachers in Flanders have a migration background, and an even smaller percentage have a non-Western background. This situation is quite different from community schools, where all teachers have ethnically diverse backgrounds, as do their students. The two cases we selected are diverse supplementary schools, where the students do not necessarily have the same ethnicity as their teachers. However, they share a migration background and linguistic and cultural commonalities that are not prevalent in mainstream schools.

Russian language school

The Russian language school is an established school in Antwerp founded about 25 years ago. The school has approximately 150 pupils aged between 3 and 14. The students and teachers have various ethnic backgrounds but share the same Russian language heritage. The pupils identify as Ukrainian, Russian, Azerbaijani, Chechen, Belarusian and Uzbekistani. Most teachers are first-generation migrants, while the students are mostly second-generation (with some exceptions). Most of the students and teachers identify as Catholic, and a minority of the students are Muslim. Classes are held every Saturday morning between 10 a.m. and 1 p.m. Classes include the Russian language, history, geography, and classes on cultural differences. Volunteers also offer dance lessons, arts and crafts and music classes in the afternoon.

Arabic language school

Syrian refugees first organised the Arabic language in 2015 to help Syrian children keep up

their Arabic language skills to facilitate a return to Syria. However, over time, more and more students from different backgrounds came to the school, and the purpose changed to learning and maintaining the Arabic language. Currently, the school hosts around 150 children. The students are of Syrian, Moroccan, Yemeni and Somalian backgrounds. Half of the students are first-generation migrants who came to Flanders from Syria. The other students are primarily third-generation migrants. Almost all pupils are Muslims, with a few exceptions. The school offers language classes for beginners and more advanced levels, homework support from volunteers and arts and crafts for young children.

Method

We conducted 13 open-ended (group) interviews with a total of 29 pupils. The pupils were free to decide to come to the interview alone or in pairs or in groups of three. The fact that students could decide whether and in which constellation they wanted to participate was essential to ensure that they would feel comfortable. We used open-ended interviews led by a topic list. The topics included academic and affective elements of the relationship to their teachers. Rather than following a strictly structured interview questionnaire we introduced the different thematic topics organically in the conversations while making sure all themes were addressed. Such a flexible approach proved best when working with young children to engage their nuanced perceptions. An exploratory qualitative approach is the most inclusive when working with minoritised pupils with different levels of Dutch language (reading) skills. The students were between 9 and 13 years old, and all attended a regular Flemish elementary school during the week. Some pupils were relatively new to the supplementary school; others had been coming for years. In the interviews, the students were asked about their experiences with and opinion of the teachers in the supplementary and mainstream schools. In addition, the interviewer asked the students various questions about the affective and academic aspects of their relationship with their teachers. The interviews were all conducted by the principal investigator of the study, a Flemish woman with a background as primary school teacher. Confident this affinity with the interviewees age group was supportive of the process and created an interview context wherein children felt at ease to share their thoughts and feelings. The interviews took between 17 and 36 minutes. The interviews were transcribed, translated from Dutch and anonymised. Ethical approval was obtained, and teachers, parents and children were informed about the intent of the study.

Coding tree

For data analysis, we used the thematic analysis codebook (Miles & Haberman, 1994). We constructed our codebook deductively, building on our theoretical framework. We distinguished two affective and two academic features of STR. The students talked about their perceptions of student-teacher relationship in their mainstream Flemish and supplementary heritage schools. While reading and analysing the interviews, we derived different themes within these four codes, which we then added as subcodes inductively.

Affective: The student reflected on their affective relationship with the teacher. Closeness and emotional support: the student talked about their relationship with the teacher in terms of the security and support provided, including:

- Availability: Do the pupils perceive the teacher as available to them
- Openness: How open is the teacher, is the teacher interested in the pupils' background
- Intervention: Is the teacher quick to intervene when there are disagreements amongst the pupils?

Negative experiences and conflict:

The student recounted negative experiences or conflicts with their teacher.

The student reflected on the way the teacher responded in such situations, including:

- Differentiation: Does the teacher take a nuanced approach towards the students?
- Punishment: Is the teacher guick to use punishment?

Mistrust: do the pupils perceive the teacher as trustworthy?

Academic: The student reflected on their academic relationship with their teacher/relating to their teacher's role of the teacher as a monitor of their academic development.

Academic support: the student talked about the way the teacher helped them to achieve their goals and tasks (positive/negative).

Teacher affirmation: the student reflected on the academic expectations their teachers have of them and the feedback they received with the two subcodes: positive and negative

Results

In this section, we analyse pupils' perceptions of the different dimensions and characteristics of STR. First, we show the similarities and differences that students experience in these relationships in the contexts of their mainstream and supplementary schools. The general finding is that the pupils did not clearly distinguish between one context and the other. Rather, they critically reflected on the factors that affected their relationships with the respective teachers in both contexts.

The affective dimension of STR

Overall, the pupils described their relationship with their teachers in detail and could pinpoint the factors they perceived as conducive to a strong connection. In the following paragraphs, we report on students' perceptions and experiences of the affective dimension of their relationships with their teachers. Two themes stood out because they arose in the majority of the observations: closeness and emotional support and negative experiences.

Closeness and emotional support

Regarding perceived closeness and emotional support in STR, we distinguished three aspects important for pupils' experiences: the teacher's availability, the way the teacher intervened or did not intervene in conflict situations and the degree of openness towards students' experiences in the supplementary school.

Teacher availability

In the context of mainstream schools, students often perceive teachers as less available and more 'under pressure'. According to the pupils, there were two main reasons for this limited availability: lack of time and overall class size. The students referred to the teacher's availability in the classroom and others during recess. They described feeling left to their own devices when teachers said, 'Yes, well, you have to solve that on your own'.

Some pupils described how they perceived the teacher as emotionally unavailable because they seemed sad, anxious or angry. On the other hand, the students perceived their teachers' emotional state and even adjusted their behaviour, accordingly, as seen in the following comments:

Interviewer: What about the teacher in your regular (mainstream) school? Pupil: She is sometimes very sweet when we work hard and when we are calm. But when someone does something wrong, she starts yelling, and then she yells at me and when she yells at me... I really can't stand it. Then I become ... like ... hmmm... I just really don't want to do it anymore.

Interviewer: How do you then feel?

Pupil: Kind of sad. I try not to let the tears come, but part of me is just really sad, and I don't like that.

Although at no point did the students say that they preferred their teachers in one school or the other, when asked, they indicated that their teachers seemed to be more available in the supplementary school. For example, one pupil said of her teachers at the Arabic school, 'When I ask them about something, they just answer straight away. When I have a problem, they help me solve it'. Throughout the interviews, the students repeatedly remarked that the teachers in the supplementary school were more available for them and prepared to help.

Regardless of the school, the emotional availability of teachers was an essential factor in the students' perceptions of emotional support from the teachers. Beyond availability, teachers in the supplementary school seemed more approachable to the pupils. While students in the mainstream school had inhibitions about approaching their teachers for help, they found it easier in the supplementary school. Although the pupils in the examples given saw a connection between the class size and the lack of time, they also indicated that they were unsure about how their mainstream schoolteachers would react.

Openness and interest in ethnic-cultural background

In both school settings, students discussed their experiences with teacher openness or lack thereof. They never explicitly mentioned how important a shared ethnic or cultural background was to their teachers. Still, they appreciated it when teachers expressed an interest in their cultural background. Many students said that the teachers in their mainstream schools did not know much about their experiences at the weekend school. One pupil commented, 'I just never feel like talking about it'. At the same time, the pupils indicated that they appreciated it when teachers in the supplementary school were interested, as they understood this as an open and interested attitude on the part of their teachers. However, students usually preferred not to talk about it because they assumed the teacher would not welcome these comments. This could be because pupils in mainstream schools are frequently not permitted to speak in their native language. One student reported that she is prohibited from speaking Russian with her sister at school: 'Yes, but we are not allowed. We are not allowed to speak any other languages at school'.

There was a tension between the pupils' desire for openness and interest in their cultural background, while at the same time, the mainstream school forbade speaking their language of origin, which is a clear sign of this background.

In the supplementary school, openness was also restricted. The pupils said they avoided discussing certain topics in the supplementary school. In the Russian language school, students described how they would steer clear of sensitive subjects. During the interviews, the Russian military invasion of Ukraine was ubiquitous in the media. The pupils recounted negative experiences of discrimination in their mainstream schools after the war because of their Russian heritage. When asked if they talked about such incidents in the supplementary school, they vehemently denied it, as demonstrated in the following exchange:

Interviewer: Do you share your experiences here?

Pupil 3: Most people here are from Ukraine, at least some.

So yeah, I don't talk about it.

Pupil 2: Yes, because everyone has their own opinion.

Pupil 1: That is true.

Pupil 3: So, I rather just not talk about it.

In the supplementary school, the emphasis was on shared heritage; students avoided topics that would highlight potential conflicts and possibly lead to disagreements. However, the pupils did not perceive this as a lack of openness on the part of the teachers but rather as a practical necessity to ensure a pleasant day.

Intervening in conflict situations

In the interviews, students perceived the teacher as emotionally supportive when they quickly intervened in socially unpleasant situations. Several pupils noted that in their mainstream schools, they experienced uncomfortable situations because the teacher did not intervene or did not intervene promptly. This occurred less at their community school.

This notion of 'intervening' adds an extra element to the emotional dimension of student-teacher relationship and highlights the importance of a teacher being available and managing conflict situations, social interactions, and thus emotions. When students mentioned this, it was often in situations when they were bullied or witnessed bullying, and there were no teachers to stop it: 'And even when children are like, fighting, even then... I once saw this, and the principal was talking to a mother, and a lot of children were fighting, and she [the principal] just didn't do anything'. In the classroom, some students felt that their teacher ignored inappropriate behaviour and did not intervene, saying, 'That teacher just always pretends not to hear it. I think that is a bit odd'.

Although the lack of intervention in the mainstream school seemed to strain the students' assessment of their relationship with their teachers, it neither destroyed nor improved the relationship. The pupils generally understood their teachers and acknowledged that they were under considerable pressure.

In contrast, in the supplementary school, students felt that teachers intervened much more quickly, as illustrated by one pupil: ... And here [in the supplementary school], the teacher always sees, and that is why there is less conflict, I think?

The pupils did acknowledge that it seemed to be much easier for the teachers at the community school to prevent such situations because there were differences in organisation and class size, more breaks between classes and fewer students overall.

Negative experiences

After closeness and emotional support, the second main theme of the affective dimension is negative experiences. In the interviews, three main themes emerged that have a negative impact on the affective dimension of student-teacher relationship: making sense of negative experiences in the mainstream school, punishment of pupils and mistrust of teachers.

Making sense of negative experiences through differentiation

The pupils frequently reported fighting or bullying in their mainstream schools, noting that this occurred less in their supplementary schools. As mentioned above, the students reflected that the supplementary school was only once a week and that there was not as much free time for fighting, but they also tried to make sense of this apparent difference. In explaining why there were more fights in their mainstream schools, the students pointed to differences in cultural expectations. The pupils felt that their teachers in the mainstream school were slow to intervene, while teachers in the supplementary school placed more emphasis on social interaction.

They felt these teachers intervened more quickly in unpleasant situations because they had different expectations of the students' behaviour. More specifically, teachers would not allow such behaviour because of their background. For example, in the Arabic school, the students indicated that the teachers were strict about bullying and referred to their Muslim heritage. A pupil shared the following:

This is an Islamic school, and, in our faith, we are not allowed to call anyone names, so no one will. But in the mainstream school, most of them do. They are not allowed to either, but they do.

Meanwhile, in the Russian-speaking school, the pupils expressed that the children seemed to behave better: According to one pupil,

It is just like this; all the children in the Russian school are nice. In the Belgian [mainstream school], they look at you, and they say: 'You are just not pretty', and 'Your clothes are ugly'. The teachers, they don't do anything. The principal doesn't either.

In each supplementary school, students described that teachers emphasised how the children should behave. This was a crucial part of the supplementary school curriculum for these pupils. However, when asked where students who did not participate in the supplementary school learned how to behave, one pupil simply shrugged their shoulders as if they had no idea.

Punishment

The pupils reacted very strongly to measures of punishment. This is not surprising: children at this age respond strongly to punishment and even more strongly and positively to rewards. Nevertheless, it is important to note that these pupils' response to punishment directly influenced their assessment of the quality of student-teacher relationship. According to the students, the mainstream schoolteachers used punishment frequently (and quickly) to respond to their behaviour: 'In the [mainstream] school they start yelling straight away, or they give you a note', or 'When we are whispering in the [mainstream] school, and the teacher sees, then she says, "Get out!" or "Stand behind your chair!"'

Significantly, it is not the level of strictness with which the pupils take issue. On the contrary, pupils consistently stated in the interviews that they preferred their teachers to be strict and to take disciplinary action. In their opinion, it was the use of punitive measures that had a negative impact on student-teacher relationship.

The pupils also characterised the teachers in the supplementary school as strict, but they did not get angry as often and did not use as many punishments. Overall, the children were positive about the use of reward systems, which were prevalent in the supplementary schools. For example, the pupil in the following quote compared her supplementary school with the mainstream school: 'They are much nicer here [in the supplementary school], and they explain everything really well, and they do not get angry when you don't understand something. And that is what I like about it here'.

Other pupils described the reward system used in the supplementary school in detail:

They work with these points. When you do well on a test or something, you get points. And then, at the end of the year, there are these treats on the table, and you can get them with your points.

Of course, such pedagogical tools may be used differently in a more informal setting, such as a supplementary school. However, the immediate affective impact of punishments and rewards on students' assessments of the quality of the student-teacher relationship became clear in the interviews.

Mistrust

Some pupils reported negative experiences, indicating they could not trust their teachers. In both the mainstream and supplementary schools, some pupils witnessed or experienced a student asking the teachers for help. However, when the teachers called on other adults to get involved, the students felt this was a breach of trust. One pupil said that they would not ask their teacher for help in a difficult situation because they were afraid that the teacher would then alert other services:

Interviewer: And the teacher in your [mainstream] school, when you are sad, or you

feel like crying. Could you ask her for help?

Pupil: (shaking her head)

Interviewer: No?

Pupil: No, because then they would get CLB [external services] involved and my

parents too. I don't like that.

Interviewer: Has that happened before?

Pupil: It happened to one of my friends, which is why I cannot trust the teacher. Interviewer: You do not trust her? Do you know why she got the CLB involved? Pupil: Because there was something wrong with my friend. The teachers said they would not tell anyone. But then they got everyone involved. I didn't like that.

Similarly, the notion of trust in student-teacher relationship came up regarding the supplementary school. For example, one pupil explained how they would not approach their teachers in the supplementary school with a problem because they feared it might cause a fuss.

Pupil: When I tell them something here [in the supplementary school] about what is wrong, then they go and get all these people, and I don't like that.

Interviewer: Can you give an example?

Pupil: Once, I was crying, and I told the teacher, and then she got all the other

teachers, and I really didn't like it.

These incidents, where teachers took the students' problems seriously and sought help to support them, were perceived by the pupils as a breach of trust. Although they were likely well-intentioned, they ensured that the pupils would no longer approach their teachers with concerns or problems. Even the students who observed this with their friends did not perceive their teachers as trustworthy.

Concerning the affective dimension, we found that the pupils had a nuanced view of what was supportive or disruptive to a strong student-teacher relationship. In the mainstream school, the students noted that the teachers seemed to have less time and attention for them, resulting in fewer interventions, less openness and more punishment. In the supplementary school, significant emphasis was placed on managing the social interactions between the pupils, which the interviewees perceived as conducive to student-teacher relationship.

Academic dimension of the student-teacher relationship

In addition to the affective dimension, the second main dimension of student-teacher relationship is the academic dimension. Here, we distinguish between two features: the quality of academic support and the students' affirmation by teachers. The pupils indicated they felt affirmed by their teachers in both school contexts, as they received many compliments on their work. The teachers encouraged them and expected them to do well academically. Overall, the students seemed to feel less academically supported in the mainstream school, which, as we described above, was related to the lack of availability of teachers.

Academic support

Academic support refers to how teachers help their students academically. Unlike other aspects, our pupils clearly distinguished the academic support they received in the supplementary and mainstream schools. In the mainstream school, several students indicated that they felt uncomfortable asking the teacher for help, as seen below:

Interviewer: And the teacher in [mainstream] school, does she get angry when you don't understand something?

Pupil: Not really angry, but she looks like, 'okay, does anyone else know...' like, she doesn't like it. And then I feel so bad, and I say, 'Why am I so stupid?' and I don't like that.

Another pupil explained that they were afraid to ask their teachers in the mainstream school

for help because they expected them to get angry and start shouting: 'In the [mainstream] school, we are even afraid to ask the teacher because then they always yell and say, "You don't understand anything!" or "You never listen!"'

The pupils felt that the teachers in the mainstream school did not want to help because they had already explained everything. The teachers expected the students to be able to continue working on their own: 'Or they say, "I already explained this", and "Sorry, but you should have listened to my explanation", but then I just did not understand the explanation, and it is not fair'.

The pupils we interviewed did not always perceive their mainstream schoolteachers as academically supportive. In comparison, the supplementary schoolteachers were perceived as available and supportive. In general, pupils felt more supported in the supplementary school, and a key element was the additional help they could count on from their supplementary teachers. As the student in the following example clarified, they were confident that the teachers in the supplementary school would take the time to explain until they understood.

Interviewer: Is it different here in the Arabic [supplementary] school with the teacher? *Pupil:* Yes, because here they do explain everything.

Teacher affirmation

Teacher affirmation refers to how students believe their teacher evaluates them and the extent to which they feel academically validated by their teachers. The pupils were very perceptive in the interviews, including about the teachers' implicit attitudes. For example, one pupil mentioned how even though their teacher tried to give them positive feedback, they felt that the teacher was preparing them to repeat the year:

Interviewer: What did the teacher say?

Pupil: 'I want you with me in my class, and I don't want you going to the fourth,' [or]

something like that.

Interviewer: Do you like it when she says that?

Pupil: No, (...) If I don't go to the fourth, my parents will be angry. *Interviewer:* Because the teacher means you have to repeat, you mean?

Pupil: Yes!

The second finding concerning teacher affirmation is that the pupils perceived the teachers as angry in both contexts. While this made them feel sad or insecure in the mainstream school, it did not seem to affect them emotionally in the supplementary school. Nevertheless, these emotions were often strong, and some children did not hesitate to describe their mainstream schoolteacher as 'hateful' or feeling that their teacher 'hated' them because 'she never helps me and when I ask her, she says to find it out myself, and I really don't like [that]'.

It is worth mentioning that in both educational contexts, some of the students experienced their teachers as angry and felt that they did not value them. However, it was clear that when this happened in the supplementary school, it did not bother the students as much. They talked about it openly and even laughed about it:

Pupil 1: Here in the Russian [supplementary] school, there is this teacher from literature or something, and when you do something wrong that we learned long ago, she says, 'How can you not know this? Why don't you do this at home? Are you lazy?'

Pupil 2: Oh yes, she is annoying. Like, 'Do you have holes in your heads? Are you dumb?' (laughs out loud)

The disapproval of teachers in the mainstream school appeared to have a much greater impact

according to the perceptions of the pupils. This suggests that the students showed more respect for their mainstream schoolteachers. Possibly, this was because they perceived the supplementary school as less consequential.

Discussion

As highlighted earlier, the student-teacher relationship holds significant importance for the educational development of all students, with even greater implications for pupils from minority ethnic backgrounds (Burchinal et al., 2002; den Brok et al., 2010; Murray et al., 2008). Considering the ongoing debates regarding the significance of ethnic similarity between teachers and students, our study aimed to examine how ethnic minority pupils perceive their relationships with teachers in both mainstream and supplementary schools. In accordance with research that shows that young children do not organize their worlds in ethnic categories (Sedano, 2012), the pupils in our study did not mention ethnicity or cultural background when assessing their relationship with their teachers. Instead, they emphasized emotional support and closeness as crucial aspects of these relationships. However, their reflections revealed notable differences between the two school contexts. In mainstream schools, pupils felt that teachers were less available and less likely to intervene in conflict situations, leading to a less pleasant atmosphere. Additionally, pupils found teachers in mainstream schools less approachable for academic support compared to teachers in supplementary schools.

Our findings also shed light on the pressures faced by teachers in mainstream schools, which affect the affective and academic support they provide to students. Recent studies have investigated the experience of teachers in mainstream schools and the pressure they experience which leads to burnouts and a lack of teachers (Skaalvik & Skaalvik, 2010). The pupils we interviewed were keenly aware of the time pressure teachers often suffer from and they discussed its impact on the affective and academic support they receive from teachers. These findings indicate that the pressure on teachers in mainstream schools is not only felt by the teachers, but that even young children are aware of it and experience the consequences.

Even though the pupils in our study did not consciously reflect on the teachers' ethnicity, it likely does influence them and when they grow older, they will probably take a different approach toward the ethnic mismatch in their classrooms. Acknowledging the need for a more inclusive and diverse teaching profession, we recognize the importance of short-term solutions to improve the relationship between minoritized students and their teachers. Some pupils expressed appreciation when their mainstream schoolteachers inquired about their cultural heritage, highlighting the importance of recognizing and valuing students' experiences in supplementary schools. However, such instances were rare, possibly due to limited awareness among teachers about the existence and significance of supplementary schools in the educational paths of pupils.

While this study has limitations, such as the absence of detailed background information about the pupils, it underscores the capacity of young minoritized children to reflect on various dimensions and contextual variables of the student-teacher relationship. Rather, we present their perceptions as those of knowledgeable respondents who evaluate the relationship to their teachers in two different educational settings. By exploring the characteristics that minoritized students deem important in their relationships with teachers, this study can enhance teacher awareness and sensitivity to pupils' experiences and reflections, as well as the impact of their own behaviour. Future research can build upon these findings to investigate the impact of relationships developed in supplementary schools on pupils' adjustment in mainstream schools. Overall, this study highlights the voices of young minoritized children, often absent in student-teacher relationship research, and provides valuable insights for improving educational experiences and outcomes.

References | 4

- Agirdag, O., van Houtte, M., & van Avermaet, P. (2012). Ethnic School Segregation and Self-Esteem: The Role of Teacher-Pupil Relationships. *Urban Education*, 47(6), 1135–1159. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/0042085912452154
- Ainsworth-Darnell, J. W., & Downey, D. B. (1998). Assessing the oppositional culture explanation for racial/ ethnic differences in school performance. *American Sociological Review*, 63(4), 536–553. https://doi.org/ 10.2307/2657266
- Baldridge, B. J., Beck, N., Medina, J. C., & Reeves, M. A. (2017). Toward a New Understanding of Community-Based Education: The Role of Community-Based Educational Spaces in Disrupting Inequality for Minoritized Youth. *Review of Research in Education*, 41(1), 381–402. https://doi.org/ 10.3102/0091732X16688622
- Benoliel, P., & Berkovich, I. (2020). Ideal teachers according to TALIS: Societal orientations of education and the global diagnosis of teacher self-efficacy. *European Educational Research Journal*. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/1474904120964309
- Bosman, R. J., Roorda, D. L., van der Veen, I., & Koomen, H. M. Y. (2018). Teacher-student relationship
 quality from kindergarten to sixth grade and students' school adjustment: A person-centered approach. *Journal*of School Psychology, 68(March), 177–194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsp.2018.03.006
- Burchinal, M. R., Peisner-Feinberg, E., Pianta, R., & Howes, C. (2002). Development of academic skills from
 preschool through second grade: Family and classroom predictors of developmental trajectories. *Journal of*School Psychology, 40(5), 415–436. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-4405(02)00107-3
- Burman, E., & Miles, S. (2018). Deconstructing supplementary education: from the pedagogy of the supplement to the unsettling of the mainstream. *Educational Review*, 72(1), 3–22. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131911.2018.1480475
- Charki, F. Z., Hornstra, L., & Thijs, J. (2022). How Do I Get on With my Teacher? Affective Student-Teacher Relationships and the Religious Match Between Students and Teachers in Islamic Primary Schools. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 92(2), 465–483. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjep.12457
- Clycq, N., Ward Nouwen, M. A., & Vandenbroucke, A. (2014). Meritocracy, deficit thinking and the invisibility of the system: Discourses on educational success and failure. *British Educational Research Journal*, 40(5), 796–819. https://doi.org/10.1002/berj.3109
- Davis, H. A. (2003). Conceptualizing the Role and Influence of Student-Teacher Relationships on Children's Social and Cognitive Development. *Educational Psychologist*, 38(4), 207–234. https://doi.org/10.1207/ S15326985EP3804_2
- den Brok, P., van Tartwijk, J., Wubbels, T., & Veldman, L. (2010). The differential effect of the teacher-student interpersonal relationship on student outcomes for students with different ethnic backgrounds. *British Journal* of Educational Psychology, 80(2), 199–221. https://doi.org/10.1348/000709909X465632
- Denessen, E., Hornstra, L., van den Bergh, L., & Bijlstra, G. (2022). Implicit measures of teachers' attitudes and stereotypes, and their effects on teacher practice and student outcomes: A review. *Learning and Instruction*, 78(December 2020), 101437. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.learninstruc.2020.101437
- Denessen, E., Keller, A., van den Bergh, L., & van den Broek, P. (2020). Do Teachers Treat Their Students
 Differently? An Observational Study on Teacher-Student Interactions as a Function of Teacher Expectations
 and Student Achievement. Education Research International, 2020, 1–8. https://doi.org/
 10.1155/2020/2471956
- D'hondt, F., Van Houtte, M., & Stevens, P. A. J. (2015). How does ethnic and non-ethnic victimization by peers and by teachers relate to the school belongingness of ethnic minority students in Flanders, Belgium? An explorative study. *Social Psychology of Education*, 18(4), 685–701.
- Francis, B., Archer, L., & Mau, A. (2009). Language as capital, or language as identity? Chinese complementary school pupils' perspectives on the purposes and benefits of complementary schools. *British Educational Research Journal*, 35(4), 519–538. https://doi.org/10.1080/01411920802044586
- Gummadam, P., Pittman, L. D., & Ioffe, M. (2016). School Belonging, Ethnic Identity, and Psychological Adjustment Among Ethnic Minority College Students. 0973. https://doi.org/10.1080/00220973.2015.1048844
- Hall, K. A., Ozerk, K., Zulfiqar, M., & Tan, J. E. C. (2002). "This is our School": provision, purpose and pedagogy of supplementary schooling in Leeds and Oslo. *British Educational Research Journal*, 28(3), 399–418. https://doi.org/10.1080/01411920220137467
- Hamre, B. K., & Pianta, R. C. (2006). Student-Teacher Relationships. In G. G. B. & K. M. Minke (Ed.), Children's needs III: Development, prevention, and intervention (pp. 59–71). National Association of School Psychologists.

References | 4

- Joyce, H. D., & Early, T. J. (2014). The impact of school connectedness and teacher support on depressive symptoms in adolescents: A multilevel analysis. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 39, 101–107. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2014.02.005
- Klem, A. M., & Connell, J. P. (2004). Linking Teacher Support to Student Engagement and Achievement Adena M. Klem, James P. Connell A. *Journal of School Health*, 74(7), 263–273.
- Koomen, H. M. Y., & Jellesma, F. C. (2015). Can closeness, conflict, and dependency be used to characterize students' perceptions of the affective relationship with their teacher? Testing a new child measure in middle childhood. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 85(4), 479–497. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjep.12094
- Martin, P., Bhatt, A., Bhojani, N., & Creese, A. (2006). Managing bilingual interaction in a Gujarati complementary school in Leicester. *Language and Education*, 20(1), 5–22. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/09500780608668707
- Maylor, U., Rose, A., Minty, S., Ross, A., Issa, T., & Kuyok, K. A. (2013). Exploring the impact of supplementary schools on Black and Minority Ethnic pupils' mainstream attainment. *British Educational Research Journal*, 39(1), 107–125. https://doi.org/10.1080/01411926.2011.614689
- McGrath, K. F., & Van Bergen, P. (2015). Who, when, why and to what end? Students at risk of negative student-teacher relationships and their outcomes. *Educational Research Review*, 14, 1–17. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.edurev.2014.12.001
- Mirza, H. S., & Reay, D. (2000). Spaces and places of black educational desire: Rethinking black supplementary schools as a new social movement. *Sociology-the Journal of the British Sociological Association*, 34(3), 521–544. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0038038500000328
- Murray, C., Waas, G. A., & Murray, K. M. (2008). Child Race and Gender as moderators of the association between teacher-child relationchips and school adjustment. *Psychology in the Sch*, 45(6), 562–578. https://doi.org/10.1002/pits
- Nouwen, W., & Clycq, N. (2019). The Role of Teacher–Pupil Relations in Stereotype Threat Effects in Flemish Secondary Education. *Urban Education*, 54(10), 1551–1580. https://doi.org/10.1177/0042085916646627
- Overheid, V. (2021). Nulmeting herkomst leerkrachten in het Vlaamse onderwijs.
- Redding, C. (2019). A Teacher Like Me: A Review of the Effect of Student-Teacher Racial/Ethnic Matching on Teacher Perceptions of Students and Student Academic and Behavioral Outcomes. *Review of Educational Research*, 89(4), 499–535. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654319853545
- Reddy, R., Rhodes, J. E., & Mulhall, P. (2003). The influence of teacher support on student adjustment in the middle school years: A latent growth curve study. *Development and Psychopathology*, 15(1), 119–138. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579403000075
- Roorda, D. L., Koomen, H. M. Y., Spilt, J. L., & Oort, F. J. (2011). The influence of affective teacher-student relationships on students' school engagement and achievement: A meta-analytic approach. *Review of Educational Research*, 81(4), 493–529. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654311421793
- Ruzek, E. A., Hafen, C. A., Allen, J. P., Gregory, A., Mikami, A. Y., & Pianta, R. C. (2016). How teacher
 emotional support motivates students: The mediating roles of perceived peer relatedness, autonomy support,
 and competence. *Learning and Instruction*, 42, 95–103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.learninstruc.2016.01.004
- Salikutluk, Z. (2016). Why Do Immigrant Students Aim High? Explaining the Aspiration-Achievement Paradox of Immigrants in Germany. *European Sociological Review*, 32(5), 581–592. https://doi.org/10.1093/esr/jcw004
- Sedano, L. J. (2012). On the irrelevance of ethnicity in children's organization of their social world. Childhood, 19(3), 375–388. https://doi.org/10.1177/0907568212445226
- Simon, A. (2018). Supplementary Schools and Ethnic Minority Communities. In Supplementary Schools and Ethnic Minority Communities. https://doi.org/10.1057/978-1-137-50057-1
- Skaalvik, E. M., & Skaalvik, S. (2010). Teacher self-efficacy and teacher burnout: A study of relations. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 26(4), 1059–1069. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2009.11.001
- Spilt, J. L., Hughes, J. N., Wu, J. Y., & Kwok, O. M. (2012). Dynamics of Teacher-Student Relationships: Stability and Change Across Elementary School and the Influence on Children's Academic Success. *Child Development*, 83(4), 1180–1195. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2012.01761.x
- Steenwegen, J., Clycq, N., & Vanhoof, J. (2022). How and why minoritised communities self-organise education: a review study. *Compare*, 00(00), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/03057925.2021.2022458

References | 4

- Strand, S. (2007). Surveying the views of pupils attending supplementary schools in England. *Educational Research*, 49(1), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131880701200682
- Suldo, S. M., Friedrich, A. A., White, T., Farmer, J., Minch, D., & Michalowski, J. (2009). Teacher Support and Adolescents' Subjective Well-Being: A Mixed-Methods Investigation. *School Psychology Review*, 38(1), 67–85. https://doi.org/10.1080/02796015.2009.12087850
- Tereshchenko, A., & Archer, L. (2015). Identity projects in complementary and mainstream schools: the views of Albanian and Bulgarian students in England. *Research Papers in Education*, 30(3), 347–365. https://doi.org/10.1080/02671522.2014.919521
- Thijs, J., & Fleischmann, F. (2015). Student-teacher relationships and achievement goal orientations: Examining student perceptions in an ethnically diverse sample. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 42, 53–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lindif.2015.08.014
- Thijs, J., & Verkuyten, M. (2012). Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology Ethnic attitudes of minority students and their contact with majority group teachers. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 33(5), 260–268. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appdev.2012.05.004
- Thijs, J., Westhof, S., & Koomen, H. (2012). Ethnic incongruence and the student-teacher relationship: The perspective of ethnic majority teachers. *Journal of School Psychology*, 50(2), 257–273. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsp.2011.09.004
- Zee, M., de Jong, P. F., & Koomen, H. M. Y. (2017). From externalizing student behavior to student-specific teacher self-efficacy: The role of teacher-perceived conflict and closeness in the student-teacher relationship. Contemporary Educational Psychology, 51, 37–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2017.06.009

5. Minoritized children as active agents constructing school belonging while navigating supplementary and mainstream schools

Julia Steenwegen, Emma Carey Brummer, Noel Clycq, Jan Vanhoof Currently under review.

Abstract

A sense of school belonging plays a pivotal role in children's overall development and well-being. Research suggests that minoritized pupils have a lower sense of school belonging overall, yet there remains an inconclusive understanding of the association between minoritized background and school belonging. This study investigated school belonging by exploring through the perspectives of minoritized children attending supplementary schools in Belgium. These children navigate both mainstream and supplementary schools, presenting an opportunity to investigate their experiences navigating different educational spaces and how it relates to their sense of belonging. By utilizing a dynamic and contextualized conceptualization of belonging encompassing relationships, space, emotions, and cultural repertoires, this study seeks to capture the nuanced experiences of minoritized pupils. Through in-depth interviews with 29 children between 9 and 12 years old, the research examines how children construct a sense of belonging across educational contexts. We find that children are active agents in the ways that they construct a sense of belonging and that they rely on shared cultural repertoires to achieve this.

Introduction

A strong sense of belonging is known to have numerous benefits for children, including emotional security, stronger relationships with peers and teachers, and the development of a positive identity and stronger sense of agency (Halse, 2018). Research has increasingly focused on the concept of school belonging, which encompasses the extent to which students feel accepted, respected, included, and supported within their school community (Goodenow, 1993). Although the association between ethnicity and race on school belonging remains inconclusive (Allen et al., 2018), scholars argue that ethnic minority groups often experience a less stable sense of belonging that is mainly due to a less supportive environment (Celeste et al., 2019; Cook et al., 2012). Negative experiences such as stereotyping, lower teacher expectations, and social exclusion are believed to contribute to lower levels of belonging reported by ethnic minority students (Umana-Taylor, 2016).

However, several gaps exist in the current literature on school belonging. Firstly, most of the existing research is quantitative, offering limited insights into the complexities of pupils' lived experiences. Secondly, young people are seldom directly asked about their understanding and experiences of belonging. Lastly, the concept of belonging is often studied from a theoretically restricted perspective. To gain a comprehensive understanding of school belonging, it is essential to unpack the concept and consider the lived experiences of minority pupils themselves. Therefore, it is necessary to move beyond static and essentialist notions of belonging and instead define it as dynamic and highly contextualized (Lähdesmäki et al, 2016). This perspective acknowledges that school belonging can be experienced in various ways across different settings, including mainstream schools and supplementary schools, and is influenced by linguistic and cultural practices and interactions within these educational contexts.

In this study, we aim to explore the processes of belonging by examining the perspectives of

minoritized children, who are often overlooked in research on belonging, in two supplementary schools within the Flemish educational landscape in Belgium. The Flemish educational system is known for having one of the largest ethnic gaps in academic achievement and school belonging between minoritized and majority youth in Europe, making it a relevant context for our investigation (Franck & Nicaise, 2015). Many of these pupils navigate both mainstream schools and weekend schools, which focus on cultural heritage, language, and identity formation. Consequently, their experiences of school belonging are expected to be influenced by these two distinct educational spaces, as well as variations in relationships with teachers, peers, and curriculum practices between these spaces. The question we aim to answer is: "How do pupils who attend supplementary schooling in addition to their mainstream school understand and construct a sense of school belonging?". We understand children as active agents that make sense of their complex realities. The perspectives of pupils negotiating different educational contexts will certainly add to our understanding of how pupils experience school belonging (Stoecklin & Fattore, 2018).

To understand the complexities of belonging in different contexts, we build upon previous research (Antonsich, 2010; Kustatscher, 2017; Wood & Black, 2018; Yuval-Davis, 2011) and conceptualize belonging based on three dimensions: relationships, space, and emotions. Additionally, we introduce the notion of cultural repertoires, which refers to the frames of reference related to cultural heritage, histories, and language that individuals utilize to make sense of their environment (Lamont & Small, 2008). Cultural repertoires add another dimension to the notion of space, as the children rely on different repertoires in each school and the schools are each characterized by their own specific and distinct cultural repertoires. This refined theoretical framework enables us to capture the experiences of minoritized pupils across various schools and recognize the nuances in cultural references they employ to construct and define belonging.

In the subsequent sections, we will first introduce the theoretical foundations and characteristics of supplementary schooling. Then, based upon in-depth interviews with children we show how they construct a sense of belonging across educational contexts and how they relate to each other. Finally, we will conclude by embedding our findings in relation to the current state of the art and providing directions for future research and policy recommendations.

Theory

Sense of Belonging in Education

Processes, practices, and theories of belonging have become a subject of interest and examination across multiple disciplines over the past years and have been approached with various theoretical lenses (Halse, 2018). Wright (2015) argued that the concept of belonging is often considered self-explanatory, yet, as researchers from different fields have investigated belonging, divergent interpretations of belonging are found in literature. As such, belonging can be considered 'a puzzling term' (S. Wright, 2015, p. 391). Within the field of educational psychology, substantive research has investigated students' sense of school belonging and shown the positive impact on students' well-being and various (academic) outcomes (for an overview, see Allen, Kern, Vella-Brodrick, Hattie, & Waters, 2018; Korpershoek, Canrinus, Fokkens-Bruinsma, & de Boer, 2020). Nonetheless, these studies often fail to grasp the underlying mechanisms of how pupils and students experience belonging, and how this can differ across spaces and in relation to different people.

Within this line of reasoning Anthias (2006) offers a helpful definition of belonging and argues that 'to belong is to be accepted as part of a community, to feel safe within it and to have a stake in the future of such a community of membership. To belong is to share values, networks, and practices' (p. 21). Belonging thus involves emotions, relationships, and attachments to place, but also considers people's complex positionalities in terms of ethnicity, social class, age and gender (Yuval-Davis, 2011). To belong is therefore an interplay between processes of self-identification (with people and places)

and as well as an ascribed or 'being perceived' by others as belonging to the group (Healy, 2020). To account for the abovementioned complexity and nuance inherent in the concept of belonging, we build on recent literature to distinguish three relevant dimensions of belonging for young children in schools: relations, space, and emotions (Wastell & Degotardi, 2017; Wood & Black, 2018).

In the first place, belonging is highly dependent on the relations between (groups of) people (Antonsich, 2010). Belonging arises through connectedness. It is the crossroad between the self and the social that 'define[s] and configure[s] what it means to belong (and not belong)' (S. Wright, 2015, p. 393). In schools, relationships between the children and their teachers, as well as peer relations, are relevant in fostering student's sense of belonging (DeNicolo et al., 2017). Key in this respect is not solely to have relations with other people such as teachers and peers, but also to be respected and be accepted by these 'others' (Osterman, 2000). Some studies focus on the role of 'peer acceptance' as fundamental in supporting belonging (Osterman, 2000), while for others the notion of friendship as such is key in nurturing belonging as it creates a "secure base" that helps children to cope with challenges they face at school (Hamm and Faircloth, 2005). Relations with others, and with peers and teachers in schools, help young people deal with feelings of alienation, and a lack of membership in a bigger community.

The social dimension of belonging is complemented by other research that highlights individuals' attachment to specific locations or spaces, also known as 'place-belonging' (Antonsich, 2010). Particularly scholars in the field of human geography and migration studies have conceptualized belonging as a deeply personal experience of 'being at home'. The notion of home is a metaphor for spaces characterized by attachment, familiarity, comfort, and a sense of security that shapes a sense of belonging (Antonsich, 2010; Lähdesmäki et al., 2016). Moreover, one can experience a sense of belonging to multiple spaces at once (Kernan, 2010). In this paper we understand the two schools – children's mainstream and supplementary school - as different places but more importantly as different spaces with different cultural repertoires, peers, and connections. The pupils' mainstream and supplementary schools are not 'solely' a concrete location but also a more abstract space wherein children share languages, images, or food.

Lastly, belonging is deeply entrenched with emotion. In recent years, scholars have added significantly to the theoretical field of belonging by accentuating the role that emotions play in young people's experiences and everyday practices, in their relationships and how they look at the world (Haavind et al., 2015; Kustatscher, 2017; Zembylas, 2011). Empirical research into schools found that power dynamics which create hierarchies and boundaries between children and/or teachers determine whether the child is positioned as the 'other' or whether the child 'fits in' when complying with existing dominant practices. Children express feelings of insecurity, embarrassment, or conversely feel strengthened when their emotions are acknowledged and accepted by their peers. How children experience these different emotions affects 'how regimes of inclusion and exclusion' are created (Di Gregorio & Merolli, 2016, p. 934; Kustatscher, 2017; Walton, 2018). Belonging is therefore understood, also, as a feeling. One that is implicated and entangled in historical and sociocultural conditions that involve power relations and decisions about who belongs and who does not, as well as processes of recognition (S. Ahmed, 2014; Yuval-Davis, 2011). Recognition is strongly connected to shared cultural repertoires, and presumably shared repertoires might lead to a stronger sense of belonging.

Cultural repertoires

The studies on belonging discussed above show that belonging is indeed a complex notion, and that belonging emerges in relations with other people embedded in spaces wherein people learn about the so-called 'cultural stuff' and share feelings, practices, and knowledge (Eriksen & Jakoubek, 2018). Indeed, it is important to acknowledge that belonging not simply emerges out of thin air but is constructed in interaction with people through sharing aspects of cultural life such as language, etiquette, musical preferences, or food habits. This brings us to the notion of cultural repertoires which we believe is relevant to incorporate into studies on belonging. Cultural repertoires are frames of reference individuals use to make sense of everyday life but also to make connections with other

people, and to position themselves vis à vis others by creating and imagining 'group membership' (Lamont & Small, 2008). Moreover, individuals are socialized into these cultural repertoires and share meanings with each other using the same language, or through similar stories about one's migration background or broader ethno-cultural histories. A key factor in these socialization processes is given to schools, their curriculum, and its enactment in everyday classrooms (Lamont et al., 2016). Interestingly, in our research we focus on young pupils navigating two school contexts with differences in the curriculum that is taught, and in the interactions that occur between pupils and their teachers and peers. We understand these two educational contexts are two distinct spaces with their own cultural repertoires and the pupils are active agents navigating from one space to the next. Interviewing the pupils enables us to study if belonging differs for these minoritized pupils from one space with specific cultural repertoires to the next.

Supplementary schooling

A large part of children and youngsters with a migration background attend a form a supplementary schooling at a certain time (25 percent in the UK, 45 percent in Flanders (Maylor et al., 2013). These schools, which are organized by volunteers and usually take place during the weekends, are an important aspect of minoritized pupils' educational trajectories, but surprisingly little is known about their experiences in these spaces. Considering the role of context and, especially that of bilingual spaces (Lima Becker & Oliveira, 2022; Scutaru, 2021) in which minoritized children's heritage backgrounds are acknowledged and shared, a closer look at these educational spaces, organized by minoritized communities is warranted.

To investigate the experience of young minoritized pupils regarding their sense of belonging, supplementary schools offer an interesting research opportunity. Students with a migration background feel less part of the school than their majority peers (D'hondt et al., 2015) and some research seems to suggest that pupils might have a higher sense of belonging in their supplementary schools. There has been almost no research into belonging in supplementary schools, yet one study has shown that Japanese supplementary schools can foster a sense of belonging for Japanese origin students that feel no or a very limited sense of belonging to their mainstream schools (Kayama & Yamakawa, 2020). Research into belonging in mainstream school offers some clues as to why supplementary schools might offer a higher sense of belonging for minoritized pupils.

First, minority students adapt better when there are more children of migration background in the school (Demanet et al., 2016). Second, in schools where the curriculum is more multiculturally focused, as it inherently is in supplementary schooling, students with migration background feel more to belong (Celeste et al., 2019). And third, monolingual bias and assimilationist practices such as the ban on headscarves in the majority of Flemish schools, prevalent in Flemish mainstream schools (Pulinx et al., 2017), negatively affect the feelings of belonging of ethnic minority youth (Der Wildt et al., 2017).

Supplementary schools offer a counterweight from which to explore the pupils' sense of belonging as the monolingual bias and the majority-minority imbalance are displaced in these spaces (Margherio et al., 2020; Reay & Mirza, 1997). This makes them interesting spaces to dissect how minoritized children experience sense of belonging in both their mainstream and supplementary school context.

Method

Case selection

Two supplementary schools were approached after an initial explorative research phase to investigate the schools' main aims. The selected schools explicitly understood nurturing a sense of belonging as part of their pedagogical project. Furthermore, the two schools have diverse characters,

catering to pupils from various ethnic backgrounds, emphasizing the school as an inclusive setting. Both schools are situated in the superdiverse city of Antwerp and are relatively large schools hosting about 150 pupils each. The schools teach heritage language classes in Russian and Arabic respectively. The Russian school hosts pupils from Ukrainian, Belarusian, Chechen descent. In the Arabic schools there are Syrian, Moroccan, and Sudanese descent. The schools, contrary to Flemish mainstream schools, have a bilingual focus and their goal is to nurture pupils' multiple identities.

Methodology

We conducted thirteen semi-structured (group) interviews with 29 students in total in their supplementary school. Parents, teachers, and children were informed about the subject of the study and were asked for their permission for the research to take place. The children were asked at the beginning of the interview if they gave their consent to record the interview. The pupils were free to decide whether they came to the interview alone, or together. Most of the students came in pairs, some came alone and sometimes three students came together. To ensure that the students would feel most comfortable, they could decide themselves whether or not to take part and in which constellation. Open ended interviews are best suited for explorative approach which includes the students' nuanced perceptions. In working with minoritized pupils who have varying Dutch (reading) skills, an explorative qualitative approach is the most inclusive.

The students were aged between 9 and 13 and all went to a regular Flemish elementary school throughout the week. Some students were relatively new to the supplementary school and others had been coming for years. The pupils also represented a diverse group in matters of migration history. There were pupils in the schools were third generation and others who migrated themselves a few years ago. In the interviews the students were asked about their experience and their perception of belongingness in each school.

The interviewer cued the children with questions relating to a spatial, relational, and emotional sense of belonging. Instead of following a struct guideline the interviews followed a topic list which left more room for the children to answer freely. The topics that were discussed included comparison of the two schools as distinct spaces, their connection to peers in each school, their feelings with regards to each school. The distinctions between the schools that the pupils brought up guided the trajectory of the interview. The interviews were transcribed, translated from Dutch to English, and anonymized (we use fictitious names further on).

Researcher positionality

Interviewing children, and minoritized children specifically, poses some ethical challenges (Kostet, 2021; Morrison, 2013), which we sought to acknowledge and respond to giving the children as much agency as possible. They were free to decide if they would participate, if they would come alone or in a group, and their experiences were always taken seriously. The Interviewer, a Flemish woman, has a background as a primary school teacher, and we are confident this affinity with the interviewees age group was supportive of the process and created an interview context wherein children felt at ease to share their thoughts and feelings.

Coding

For the data analysis we used reflexive thematic analysis (Braun, 2012; Byrne, 2022). In the first phase of familiarization, we immersed ourselves in the data while keeping the research question in mind. Each researcher then generated codes inductively after which these codes were compared and refined. Subsequently, we created candidate themes by clustering codes of similar meaning. Focusing on the central concept of belongingness we then reevaluated the themes and defined them, adding

both subthemes and overarching themes. For the overarching themes we relied on the threefold framework of belongingness differentiating spatial, emotional, and relational sense of belonging. Within the theme of spatial sense of belonging we included the pupils' descriptions of the class climate and the class organization. For the theme of relational sense of belonging we included the relationships to their peers, both friendships as overall feelings of connection.

For the theme of emotional sense of belonging we included those instances where the pupils explicitly described how they felt at certain instances. This included both negative and positive experiences. Some of the codes and subthemes were related to more than one overarching theme. In the results section we reflect further on this nuanced interwovenness. To expand our understanding of how these themes interrelate within the different spaces we used the notion of cultural repertoires.

Findings

We present our results based on the framework distinguishing relational, spatial, and emotional sense of belonging. Together they give a well-rounded sense of the pupils' experiences navigating two school contexts, different spaces in matters of cultural repertoires. The analysis shows which aspects of their cultural repertoires play a role in fostering belonging.

Relational sense of belonging

The relational aspect of sense of belonging refers to the pupils' attitudes towards others and the relationships they build. Throughout the interviews the pupils strongly indicate that they gain a sense of belonging through their friendships and a sense of sameness.

When children were asked about their experience in the weekend school, they mention a feeling of being welcomed in the school:

Interviewer: And then when you think about the Arabic school here, about the class

that's in here, is it different?

Ezra: Yes, I always feel so welcome.

Interviewer: Here you always feel welcome? In a different way than the Dutch

school?

Ezra: Yes, when I just came the first day it was a little hard to make a friend, but the

second day it was easy, and I had friends quickly.

(Ezra, Arabic school)

As Ezra's citation above shows, in the children's experience sense of belonging and friendships are intertwined. Throughout the interviews when the children are asked what it means to them to be part of the group, they answer with their experience of making friends. One pupil even says she feels like the friends she made in the supplementary school feel "like they are my sisters".

Under the arche of the relational aspects of belonging we found that the pupils look for a sense of 'sameness' in their friendships and thus also in how they experience belonging. Such a desire for homophily amongst peers is not surprising but it is interesting to explore how the pupils construct such a sense of sameness amongst their friends in the weekend and mainstream school respectively. Even when the supplementary schools are, in fact, diverse in terms of heritage country and religion, the pupils construct a 'space' in which sameness is emerges.

Interviewer: So, is it easy here to make friends?

Abdou & Chemsa & Erin: Yes.

Interviewer: Yes, all three of you say. Why is that? Why is it easy to make friends?

Erin: Because we all speak the same language and the same religion.

Abdou: And we are almost all from the same countries. (Abdou & Chemsa & Erin, Arabic school)

In their mainstream school some children described that they felt excluded or sometimes even bullied. When they were asked about what made their experiences different in the mainstream school, they relied on differences between them and most of their peers. Here we note that they relate themselves to another minoritized group, who they perceive as the majority.

Interviewer: I do think it's important that you say that that you feel less of a sense of belonging there than you do here. (...) Can you think a little bit more about what exactly makes the difference? (...)

Artur: Yes, a different feeling, uh faith.

Interviewer: Faith? Can you say anything more about that?

Artur: Sometimes we were with a lot of Moroccans in the class, and we, the only

Christians.

Ben: Yes, so the only Christians, and then when something happens to one, for

example Moroccan, they all get mad at you like that.

(Artur and Ben, Russian school)

Throughout the citations it becomes clear that sharing elements from one's cultural repertoires such as language, religion, food and media is key to create belonging. They are imbued with emotion, even though our respondents cannot necessarily explain these emotions that clearly.

Mikal: I can't explain it ... But they (In the Mainstream school) watch other things and they talk about other things.

Pjotr&Mikal: Yes.

Toni: For example, some Russian (laughs) cartoons that we know from our childhood, for example, then they don't know what I'm talking about then and here, they do.

Pjotr: Yes.

Interviewer: And is that a nice feeling?

Toni: Yes (laughs).

(Pjotr, Mikal and Toni, Russian school)

Other children talk about the love for foods they share. They talk about how the children and teachers in the mainstream school respond with surprise when they discuss their favorite foods. In their tone the children suggest that they felt rejected by their classmates in those moments. That feeling of rejection emphasized the importance of shared registers in the supplementary school.

In their search for 'sameness' the children were also strategic. Both supplementary schools studied cater to diverse pupils, sharing the same language though not always ethnicity. At the time of the interviews the war between Ukraine and Russia was prevalent in all media, which played a role in the interviews conducted in the Russian school. The pupils clearly indicated that they found it difficult when they were seen as Russian in their mainstream schools, emphasizing that they came from either Chechen or Kazakhstan, within the weekend school however they did not want to make these distinctions. Rather, they shied away from talking about the political situation as it would mark their differences. Similarly, sameness was even constructed when it might be factually absent. For example, the children in the Arabic school talked about their shared Islamic background as constructive to friend making.

When the interviewer pointed out that many of the children attending the school were Christian, they found that unimportant. Even the children who were Christian and attended the weekend school were understood as Muslim, even when they identified as Christian. The shared repertoires as understood by the pupils lay more in the shared experience of attending the supplementary school than in the factual sharing of the same religion. This brings us to the notion of spatial sense of belonging in

which the supplementary school is a space in which cultural registers are perceived as shared.

Spatial sense of belonging

To feel a sense of belonging, the pupils in the interviews searched for a sense of sameness which they understood as the basis of their friendships. This sense of sameness is related to shared cultural repertoires which they connect to the supplementary school as a space of shared sameness. By navigating two different schools, the pupils we interviewed have a unique vantage point to reflect on belonging in different educational spaces. These spaces are both actual physical spaces, often located in different areas and having a different timetable and curriculum. At the same time their mainstream and weekend school are also symbolic spaces wherein pupils' cultural heritage, language and religious and ethnic identity occupy a different position.

The comparison from one school to the other arose naturally throughout the interviews and the pupils indicate that they experience differences in their sense of belonging in each school. Some children throughout the interviews indicated to have a stronger sense of belonging in the supplementary school. Key in this respect was the feeling of togetherness in this space, which was mainly achieved through language and shared cultural repertoires. Togetherness is experienced through the idea of being one group, instead of being more separated in different (ethnic) groups in their mainstream school.

The pupils explain that their feeling to belong and feeling 'together' was strengthened by shared language and religion. The children refer to their shared religious background, which is different from that of the majority in the mainstream school to explain why it felt easier to belong in the weekend school:

Yasmin: this is an Islamic school, then in our religion we are not allowed to scold each other, so then no one will do that here. But in the Dutch school then most of them do. Even though it is not allowed by their religion, they do.

In this example, in which Yasmin describes the supplementary school as an Islamic school whereas other children describe it as an Arabic language school, we take how the children construct belonging. They use their agency by emphasizing the character of the school in which they recognize themselves most strongly. The children make these schools a space of shared cultural registers in which they construct their sense of belonging, in relation to the other school.

On the other hand, for some children belonging came easier to them in the mainstream school. They refer to their heritage language skills as an obstacle in their sense of belonging at the weekend school.

Sahar: At the Dutch (Flemish mainstream) school I have more friends than in the Arabic school. But I do have many friends here.

Interviewer: And for you?

Marie: Kind of the same, but I do find the Dutch school better to go to, because I have more friends there and if I have to read, I'm not such a slow reader then I can just go and read fast and stuff.

Interviewer: And here it's a bit slow?

Marie: And then I'm like "Okay, come on, read faster," and stuff. I don't like that very

much.

(Marie and Sahar, Arabic school)

For Emma too, her lack of proficiency in the Russian language hinders her sense of belonging at the weekend school. Even more, she suggests a hierarchy in which the children learning Russian are categorized as lower by their peers who speak Russian (fluently) at home. This mirrors the situation in the mainstream school in which children who have a first language, different from Dutch, are confronted with both academic and social challenges. In each context, language competency is central to defining

one's place in the social hierarchy.

Emma: Because here if you can't speak Russian very well then, you're automatically lower than the rest, because some kids here can't speak Dutch as well but if you've been speaking Dutch your whole life and suddenly you go to another school at the weekend then it's like wow and you don't belong. (Emma, Russian school)

The notion of space and language were intertwined from the pupils' perspectives. They understood the mainstream school as a 'Dutch' space and the supplementary school as a 'heritage language' space. Language to them is an umbrella concept through which the other cultural repertoires are experienced. For the pupils, proficiency in a language is connected to their sense of belonging.

Overall, the children's experience of belonging in each context is associated with a sense of feeling welcomed, with their language proficiencies and cultural repertoires. For some children this came easily in the weekend school. For others, their lack of proficiency in the heritage language meant that it was easier for them to feel to belong in the mainstream school. Overall, the fact that the children had access to these two spaces gave them an opening to solidify a sense of belonging in comparison to the other space.

Emotional sense of belonging

In this section, we seek to capture the emotional side of belonging as it is experienced by the pupils. We include the reflections on their emotions in recounting different experiences. We found that the emotional experience of belonging cannot be detached from the dominant language in each school. Overall, throughout the interviews the children felt most at home, where they felt fluent in the dominant language. Language and emotion were interwoven from the children's perspective. Furthermore, not only does their fluency in either language affect their sense of belonging, the way in which they evaluate their fluency is also affected by how much they feel to belong as is illustrated in the following quote, which is taken from an interview conducted fully in Dutch:

Interviewer: And in Dutch (Flemish mainstream) school, do you feel like you really

belong? Yunes: No.

Interviewer: Why not?
Yunes: I can't speak Dutch.
(Yunes, Arabic school)

In other words, not speaking the language as fluently gives them the feeling that they do not belong. Simultaneously, when they feel they do not belong they point towards their lack of language proficiency to make sense of it, even when they, in reality, speak the language fluently. The feeling of belonging is experienced by the pupils in juxtaposition to an experience of exclusion. Feelings of exclusion and lack of language proficiency seem to be deeply intertwined. For example, one pupil recounts how she felt not to belong in the supplementary school because of her lack of language proficiency.

Interviewer: Do you find it easy, here, to make friends at the Arabic school? (...) Riad: I don't find it easy; I want to talk to them and I can speak a little Arabic but I talk to them in Dutch sometimes and then: 'Talk Arabic, talk Arabic. And just talk that language otherwise I'm not your friend.' (Riad, Arabic school)

The above example illustrates that feelings of differentness and sameness are negotiated and generate inclusion, or conversely exclusion. Being fluent in the dominant language, and the shared cultural repertoires that are connected to it, offer a sense of ease and comfort which is beneficial to making friends.

Thus, the pupils tend to connect the experience of 'sameness' to the language they speak and the religion they adhere to. To them, belonging is related to feeling as if they are the same as their peers and language is a strong indicator for that. Language is instrumental for how and when they feel to belong.

Another student from the Arabic school describes feeling normal when other peers speak the same language as him.

Interviewer: And then when you think about the Arab class here, do you feel like you

really belong well?

Yunes: Yes.

Interviewer: So, what is it like when you belong? *Yunes:* So normal, just like all the other kids.

Interviewer: Then you're just like all the other kids? And does that make you feel

nice? Because then how is it that you are just like all the other children?

Yunes: Because I also speak Arabic, and I can communicate.

(Yunes, Arabic school)

These examples indicate that feeling at 'home' or feeling out of place are associated with language proficiency. But also, that pupils will construct a sense of their own language proficiency in relation to how much they feel to belong.

The supplementary schools nourish heritage language and tend to have an outspoken bilingual policy, even though the children indicated that they felt pressed to speak the heritage language. This is in stark contrast to their experiences in the mainstream Flemish school which are often strictly monolingual. One pupil describes her experiences using heritage language in school:

Xenia: With me, that one Ukrainian girl came to school a long time ago. Like three years, but she still can't speak Dutch.

Interviewer: And do you sometimes talk Russian with her or not?

Xenia: Yes, but we're not allowed to. We are not allowed to speak any other

language at school.

Interviewer: What do you think about that?

Xenia: I think that's a little weird. I'm not allowed to talk Russian with my sister

sometimes. I talk Russian with her normally.

(Xenia, Russian school)

Throughout the interviews, the pupils' sense of school belonging is interwoven with their heritage language and ethnic identity. If mainstream schools barre students from speaking their heritage languages this affects their sense of belongingness as it emphasizes differences, contrary to the sameness that the pupils themselves look for.

Discussion

The importance of this study lies in its exploration of school belonging from the perspective of children with migration backgrounds, a viewpoint often overlooked in previous research. It recognizes that minoritized youth tend to have a lower sense of belonging in the mainstream school compared to their majority peers (Franck & Nicaise, 2015), and aims to unravel how these youth construct their sense of school belonging. To achieve this, the study takes advantage of the fact that many minoritized youth not only attend mainstream day-to-day schooling but also participate in supplementary schooling on weekends (Author, 2022). This unique circumstance provides an interesting vantage point for studying how they understand and construct their sense of belonging.

The study acknowledges the contextual and layered nature of belonging and interprets school belonging from relational, spatial, and emotional perspectives (Antonsich, 2010; Kustatscher,

2017; Wood & Black, 2018; Yuval-Davis, 2011). From a relational perspective, the study revealed that the pupils perceived a strong connection between their friendships and their sense of belonging. They constructed belonging based on a homophilic tendency, seeking similarities when making friends (lqbal et al., 2017; McPherson et al., 2001). This tendency was also evident in their construction of belonging, as they emphasized their similarities to explain why most of the pupils felt a greater sense of belonging in the supplementary school. Additionally, the study found that shared cultural repertoires played a decisive role in the pupils' sense of school belonging. From a spatial perspective, the study found that pupils naturally compared their experiences in the mainstream and supplementary schools, which differ in terms of organization, curriculum, and symbolic spaces that value their cultural backgrounds.

The pupils identified shared cultural repertoires in the supplementary school as a foundation of sameness on which they constructed their sense of belonging. In their search for sameness they talk about language, media, and food but they hardly mention ethnicity. This is in line with other research showing that you children do not understand the world in different boxes of ethnicity (Sedano, 2012). Regarding the emotional perspective, the feeling of belonging in each space was inseparable from how capable they felt in speaking the prevalent language of that space. Simultaneously, based on how strong the pupils felt that they belonged, they evaluated their language proficiency. In other words, in the space where they strongly felt to belong, they evaluate themselves a proficient. Contrary, in the space where they do not feel to belong as strongly, they describe themselves as inproficient even when they are fluent in the language.

Our findings highlight the importance of language and linguistic proficiency for the pupils. They felt a sense of belonging in environments where they spoke the dominant language fluently, and language played a significant role in facilitating friendships or causing experiences of exclusion. Interestingly, we found that the pupils not only feel a sense of belonging in one space based on an experience of sameness but, they construct this feeling of sameness on which to build their sense of belonging. The pupils acknowledged the importance of shared cultural repertoires to make them feel to belong, but even when those repertoires were not there, they would disregard differences for the benefit of a perceived sense of sameness. In the supplementary school specifically, they ignored differences in religion and ethnicity, even when these distinctions are currently very prevalent as between Ukrainians and Russians. Remarkably, this seemed to only happen in the context of the supplementary schooling. In the context of the mainstream school, the pupils were aware of how they differ from the other peers in terms of cultural repertoires. This possibly can be explained by >>>. Foregoing this diversity to construct a narrative of shared cultural repertoires enables the children to create a sense of belonging.

The findings of this study carry important implications. The study emphasizes that children, despite their young age, actively participate in constructing their sense of belonging. They navigate different educational contexts and critically compare them to assess the aspects that contribute to their sense of belonging. Therefore, when aiming to enhance pupils' sense of belonging, particularly among minoritized pupils, it is essential to involve these children as active participants in the process. In interviewing these children, we come to two important implications.

Firstly, the interweaving of language and sense of belonging, suggests that monolingual policies and the banning of heritage languages, as observed in some contexts like Flanders (Author, 2017; Pulinx et al., 2017)can have a negative impact on pupils' sense of school belonging. Recognizing the significance of school belonging for various academic and affective aspects, it is crucial to reconsider such practices. Emphasizing the sameness in speaking a shared (second) language, however, may positively affect the pupils' sense of belonging. And secondly, pupils actively work at constructing a narrative of sameness to achieve a sense of belonging. More research should investigate how such narratives can be nurtured. Whilst acknowledging and welcoming minoritized pupils' cultural repertoires in mainstream schools and added emphasis on the registers that pupils share within the diversity of their mainstream classrooms could enhance the sense of belonging of all pupils.

In conclusion, this study addresses the gap in research by examining school belonging from the perspective of children with migration backgrounds by using a framework which understands

belonging from a spatial, emotional, and relational dimension. Exploring the children's construction of belonging has expanded our understanding of the concept and the three-dimensional framework proved helpful. There are some limitations to this study. First, the pupils were interviewed in their supplementary school setting. Interviews undertaken in the mainstream school might lead to differences in their descriptions of belonging in each space. Second, young children do not yet organize their worlds in categories of ethnic groups, therefore they might lean strongly on cultural repertoires which are more concrete. Further research would benefit from following the pupils across spaces and time, as children's sense of belonging changes on their way to adulthood (Scutaru, 2021).

The findings underscore the significance of language, the impact of shared cultural repertoires, and the agency of children in shaping their sense of belonging. Supplementary schools, though they are not utopic spaces in which all goes well, do seem to offer a space of shared cultural repertoires which benefits the sense of belonging of minoritized pupils.

References 15

- Ahmed, S. (2014). The Cultural Politics of Emotion (2nd ed.). Edinburgh University Press.
- Allen, K., Kern, M. L., Vella-Brodrick, D., Hattie, J., & Waters, L. (2018). What Schools Need to Know About Fostering School Belonging: a Meta-analysis. *Educational Psychology Review*, 30(1), 1–34. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s10648-016-9389-8
- Anthias, F. (2006). Belongings in a globalising and unequal world: Rethinking translocations. The Situated Politics of Belonging, January 2006, 17–31. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781446213490.n2
- Antonsich, M. (2010). Searching for belonging An analytical framework. In Geography Compass (Vol. 4, Issue 6, pp. 644–659). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-8198.2009.00317.x
- Braun, V., & C. V. (2012). Thematic analysis. . American Psychological Association.
- Byrne, D. (2022). A worked example of Braun and Clarke's approach to reflexive thematic analysis. Quality and Quantity, 56(3), 1391–1412. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11135-021-01182-y
- Celeste, L., Baysu, G., Phalet, K., Meeussen, L., & Kende, J. (2019). Can School Diversity Policies Reduce Belonging and Achievement Gaps Between Minority and Majority Youth? Multiculturalism, Colorblindness, and Assimilationism Assessed. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 45(11), 1603–1618. https://doi.org/10.1177/0146167219838577
- Clycq, N. (2017). 'We value your food but not your language': Education systems and nation-building processes in Flanders. https://doi.org/10.1177/1474904116668885
- Cook, J. E., Purdie-Vaughns, V., Garcia, J., & Cohen, G. L. (2012). Chronic Threat and Contingent Belonging: Protective Benefits of Values Affirmation on Identity Development. In *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology* (Vol. 102, Issue 3).
- Demanet, J., Van Praag, L., & Van Houtte, M. (2016). About ethnicity, fitting in, and acting out: Applying the
 person–environment fit framework to school misconduct. *Journal of Cognitive Education and Psychology*,
 15(2), 293-319.
- DeNicolo, C. P., Yu, M., Crowley, C. B., & Gabel, S. L. (2017). Reimagining Critical Care and Problematizing Sense of School Belonging as a Response to Inequality for Immigrants and Children of Immigrants. Review of Research in Education, 41(1), 500–530. https://doi.org/10.3102/0091732X17690498
- D'hondt, F., Van Houtte, M., & Stevens, P. A. J. (2015). How does ethnic and non-ethnic victimization by peers and by teachers relate to the school belongingness of ethnic minority students in Flanders, Belgium? An explorative study. *Social Psychology of Education*, 18(4), 685–701.
- Di Gregorio, M., & Merolli, J. L. (2016). Introduction: affective citizenship and the politics of identity, control, resistance. Citizenship Studies, 20(8), 933–942. https://doi.org/10.1080/13621025.2016.1229193
- Eriksen, T. H., & Jakoubek, M. (2018). Ethnic groups and boundaries today: a legacy of fifty years. Routledge.
- Franck, E., & Nicaise, I. (2015). Ongelijkheden in het vlaamse onderwijssysteem: verbetering in zicht? Een vergelijking tussen pisa 2003 en 2015 ongelijkheden in het vlaamse onderwijssysteem: verbetering in zicht? Een vergelijking tussen pisa 2003 en 2015.
- Goodenow, C. (1993). The Relationship of School Belonging and Friends 'Values to Academic The Relationship of School Belonging and Friends 'Values to Academic Motivation Among Urban Adolescent Students. *Journal of Experimental Education*, 62, 60–71. https://doi.org/10.1080/00220973.1993.9943831

References 15

- Haavind, H., Thorne, B., Hollway, W., & Magnusson, E. (2015). "Because nobody likes Chinese girls": Intersecting identities and emotional experiences of subordination and resistance in school life. *Childhood*, 22(3), 300–315. https://doi.org/10.1177/0907568214549080
- Halse, C. (2018). Interrogating Belonging for Young People in Schools. Palgrave Macmillan. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/978-3-319-75217-4
- Halse, C. (2018). Theories and Theorising of Belonging. In C. Halse (Ed.), Interrogating Belonging for Young People in Schools (pp. 1–28). Palgrave.
- Healy, M. (2020). The Other Side of Belonging. Studies in Philosophy and Education, 39(2), 119–133. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11217-020-09701-4
- Iqbal, H., Neal, S., & Vincent, C. (2017). Children's friendships in super-diverse localities: Encounters with social and ethnic difference. *Childhood*, 24(1), 128–142.
- Kernan, M. (2010). Space and place as a source of belonging and participation in urban environments: Considering the role of early childhood education and care settings. *European Early Childhood Education Research Journal*, 18(2), 199–213. https://doi.org/10.1080/13502931003784420
- Korpershoek, H., Canrinus, E. T., Fokkens-Bruinsma, M., & de Boer, H. (2020). The relationships between school belonging and students' motivational, social-emotional, behavioural, and academic outcomes in secondary education: a meta-analytic review. Research Papers in Education, 35(6), 641–680. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/02671522.2019.1615116
- Kostet, I. (2021). Shifting power dynamics in interviews with children: a minority ethnic, working-class researcher's reflections. *Qualitative Research*. https://doi.org/10.1177/14687941211034726
- Kustatscher, M. (2017). The emotional geographies of belonging: children's intersectional identities in primary school. *Children's Geographies*, 15(1), 65–79. https://doi.org/10.1080/14733285.2016.1252829
- Lähdesmäki, T., Saresma, T., Hiltunen, K., Jäntti, S., Sääskilahti, N., Vallius, A., & Ahvenjärvi, K. (2016).
 Fluidity and flexibility of "belonging": Uses of the concept in contemporary research. *Acta Sociologica (United Kingdom)*, 59(3), 233–247. https://doi.org/10.1177/0001699316633099
- Lamont, M., Graziella, M. S., Welburn, J., Guetzkow, J., Mizrachi, N., Herzog, H., & Reis, E. (2016). Getting Respect: Responding to Stigma and Discrimination in the United States, Brazil and Israel. Princeton University Press.

References 15

- Scutaru, B. (2021). Childhood memories of belonging among young Romanian migrants in Italy: A qualitative life-course approach. *Childhood*. https://doi.org/10.1177/09075682211033018
- Sedano, L. J. (2012). On the irrelevance of ethnicity in children's organization of their social world. Childhood, 19(3), 375–388. https://doi.org/10.1177/0907568212445226
- Stoecklin, D., & Fattore, T. (2018). Children's multidimensional agency: Insights into the structuration of choice. *Childhood*, 25(1), 47–62. https://doi.org/10.1177/0907568217743557
- Umana-Taylor, A. J. (2016). A Post-Racial Society in Which Ethnic- Racial Discrimination Still Exists and Has Significant Consequences for Youths' Adjustment. Current Directions in Psychological Science, 25(2), 111–118
- Van Der Wildt, A., Van Avermaet, P., & Van Houtte, M. (2017). Multilingual school population: ensuring school belonging by tolerating multilingualism. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 20(7), 868–882. https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2015.1125846
- Wastell, S. J., & Degotardi, S. (2017). 'I belong here; I been coming a big time': An exploration of belonging that includes the voice of children. *Australasian Journal of Early Childhood*, 42(4), 38–46. https://doi.org/10.23965/AJEC.42.4.05
- Wood, B. E., & Black, R. (2018). Spatial, relational and affective understandings of citizenship and belonging for young people today: Towards a new conceptual framework. In *Interrogating Belonging for Young People in Schools* (pp. 165–185). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-75217-4
- Wright, S. (2015). More-than-human, emergent belongings: A weak theory approach. *Progress in Human Geography*, 39(4), 391–411. https://doi.org/10.1177/0309132514537132
- Yuval-Davis, N. (2011). The politics of belonging: Intersectional Contestations. Sage Publications.
- Zembylas, M. (2011). Investigating the emotional geographies of exclusion at a multicultural school. *Emotion, Space and Society*, 4(3), 151–159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.emospa.2010.03.003

6. Discussion and Conclusion

Introduction

This research project aims to provide a deeper understanding of the role of supplementary schooling in the lives of minoritized youth in Flanders. Given that this is a relatively new academic field and the current state of the art of quite fragmented (Bridglall et al., 2005; Burman & Miles, 2018) we had a more encompassing research project in mind and set up a series of studies that go from a more general and/or broader perspective grasping the institutional level to a more individual level approach. To achieve this, we first did a review study of the research on community schooling which enabled us in a next step to set up a qualitative multimethod approach, allowing us to explore the purposes of these schools and delve into the motives of the schools' initiators for organization.

We have then shifted our focus on the experiences and perspectives of students attending supplementary schools in addition to their mainstream Flemish schools. In this chapter, we will begin by emphasizing the importance of conducting exploratory research on supplementary schools that we understand as educational spaces organized by minoritized communities after the hours of mainstream education. We will highlight the valuable role that these schools play within their respective communities. Subsequently, we will present a summary of the research findings for each of our research questions. This will be followed by a general discussion, where we will analyze and interpret the results in a broader context.

Subsequently, we will discuss the implications of these findings for researchers, policymakers, and practitioners, providing valuable insights for their respective fields. Lastly, we will acknowledge the limitations of our study and outline potential avenues for future research. By doing so, we aim to encourage further exploration and investigation in this area, ensuring a continued advancement in our understanding of the role of supplementary schooling for minoritized youth.

Research aims and main findings

Supplementary school are sites of significant importance in the educational pathway of minoritized youth. This research project aimed to explore how supplementary schools affect pupils' educational experiences. In the following section we return to the research questions as we formulated them in the introduction and summarize our main findings from each chapter.

RQ1. Bringing together the research on community education, what can we derive?

By conducting an extensive review of the existing literature, which included peer reviewed papers empirically describing cases of community organized education⁶, we have synthesized a comprehensive framework that encompasses the diverse types of community education. Our analysis of the objectives pursued by these initiatives has revealed commonalities that transcend organizational differences. We found that from an organizational perspective we can distinguish three forms of educational spaces. First, spaces that are organized informally. These spaces happen more haphazardly and are dependent on contacts in the children's own social circle. The second, and most frequently organized type of community education are the after-hours educational spaces. These schools are usually organized in the weekend and rely on volunteers. They have a curriculum and a preset timetable (Bocale, 2023; Hancock, 2012; Lan Curdt-Christiansen & Hancock, 2014; Lytra & Martin, 2010a; Wei, 2006). Many of the after-hours school, though not all, teach heritage language and culture classes. And last, full-time instances of community organized education, do not supplement but rather replace the mainstream schools. In terms of purpose orientation, we found that spaces can be differentiated based on their main emphasis which can be qualification, socialization, or individual development. These

⁶ For the search words and searched Databases as well as a step-to-step guide of the systematic review we refer to table 1 in the first empirical chapter.

are not mutually exclusive, and we found that many of the schools take up a socialization function. This variety in both organization and purpose orientation signifies that minoritized communities exhibit innovation and flexibility in addressing educational needs, whether through informal, after-hours, or full-time approaches of organization. This finding provides a compelling rationale for adopting a shared framework, such as the one presented in this study, to examine educational initiatives within minoritized communities (Bridglall et al., 2005; Burman & Miles, 2018). By utilizing this framework, we can eliminate blind spots and refine our understanding of community education.

RQ2. How do initiators of supplementary schools in Flanders describe the purposes and motivations of their schools?

After having distinguished three forms of community education in terms of organization, we focused our attention on after-hours schooling, or supplementary schooling. These schools usually take place in the weekend and are specifically interesting to study as the pupils follow these classes in addition to their mainstream schools. Research into supplementary schools remains limited and focuses to a large extent on Anglo-Saxon countries such as the UK and the US. In Flanders, there has been some research into Polish schools and Chinese schools (Piqueray et al., 2016; Sun & Braeye, 2013), yet, acknowledging that the achievement gap among majority and minority youth in Flanders continues to be one of the largest in Europe (Franck & Nicaise, 2015) and that almost half of the pupils with a migration background attend supplementary schooling at a certain time (Coudenys et al, under review), more research is needed to understand what roles these schools play in the lives of minoritized youth. In this dissertation we did this by mainly studying the goals of these schools and the resources they make available to youth. These schools do not only generate resources through the development of a school curriculum, but also, they make a range of resources accessible to a broader group of individuals beyond just enrolled students (Zhou & Kim, 2006). Supplementary schools serve as spaces where abundant resources are present, various actors establish relationships, and participants strive for "success" within mainstream society, defined in diverse ways. These schools act as intermediaries, translating community resources into functional resources, and enabling community members to access different forms of capital (Steenwegen & Clycq, 2023).

School initiators not only support parents and children in achieving community-level objectives, such as language proficiency, cultural heritage understanding, and the cultivation of pride and self-confidence, but also prioritize the bridging of differences and connection with outgroup individuals and institutions as fundamental aspects of their work (Andrews, 2014; Francis et al., 2010a; Gaiser & Hughes, 2015; Gerrard, 2013; Rose, 2013; Strand, 2007; Walters, 2011). However, this does not imply that tensions do not exist within these schools or that they should be idealized as harmonious spaces where all members coexist blissfully due to shared language and cultural understanding. Supplementary schools strive to create spaces where these tensions can be addressed, and inequalities challenged—sometimes even explicitly resisted—by empowering community members and providing opportunities for self-development and skill expansion (Khachikian, 2019; Lee & Zhou, 2017; Lu, 2013). Simultaneously, initiators demonstrate an awareness of ingroup tensions and endeavor to bridge them within the context of their schools by openly acknowledging and directly confronting the individuals and social groups involved.

As we argued above that an empirical exploration of a variety of supplementary schools remained lacking, we have sought to close that gap by interviewing the initiators of twelve different supplementary schools in Flanders. Our analysis has provided a more nuanced understanding of the purposes and motives described by initiators of supplementary schools in Flanders. In terms of purpose-orientation, we found that when it comes to qualification the initiators hoped to support them academically in their mainstream schooling, to help them maintain a diploma from the heritage country and, to – in the end – provide better economic opportunities for their youth. In the socialization-orientation the initiators hoped to teach their pupils about their heritage language and various cultural elements such as cultural traditions and dances as well as geography and history. Last, in terms of individual development they aimed to support the children's development of multiple identities and to nurture a sense of pride.

The motives underlying these purposes shed some light on the versatility and creativity of the initiators to meet various educational needs. We distinguished three thematic groups of motives, the first related to experiences in mainstream education and more specifically to experience of exclusion or inequality. The second related to connection to the heritage country in enabling communication with family members but also in facilitating a possible return. The last main motive the initiators sought to bridge the gaps they perceived between parents and children on the one hand and between their community and Flemish society on the other.

The underlying motives behind these purposes are crucial for comprehending the educational reality of minoritized communities. Variances in motives for learning the heritage language, for instance, not only shed light on the mechanisms driving supplementary schooling but also likely impact the attitudes of students and parents towards mainstream education. Communities oriented towards a potential return to their heritage country may interact with mainstream education differently from those who envision their future in Belgium and seek to learn the heritage language for improved communication with family members. Communities with a history of suppression and resistance to assimilation, such as the Armenian and the Albanian in our fieldwork, are also likely to emphasize the importance of preserving their language in distinct ways. The reasons behind their emigration, such as war or economic factors, influence their relationship with the host country and shape the motivations behind the purposes of supplementary schools.

Contrary to previous literature (Andrews, 2014; Hall, Özerk, et al., 2002), which primarily assumed that supplementary schools addressed gaps in mainstream education, our findings reveal that these schools not only fill these gaps but also exist within and respond to the complex social context in which they are embedded. They are often situated within mainstream classrooms, borrowed "after hours," and continuously negotiate the expectations of mainstream education in terms of supporting the mainstream curriculum. The schools aim to address negative experiences in mainstream society, maintain connections with the heritage country, and achieve successful integration into Flemish society. They exhibit resourcefulness in meeting the educational needs of minoritized youth. These findings should be understood in the Flemish context which is rather assimilationist and structurally unequal in terms of educational outcomes (Pulinx et al., 2017).

The needs they meet are specific to the community and very with each community's experience as well as how long they have been in Flanders. Recent immigrants have different needs in matters of navigating society than third or fourth generations do. First generation migrants for example have more needs in terms of translation, which many of the schools offer through volunteers recruited in the community. The focus of the communities that had a longer history in Flanders were more specific with the Italian and Greek community emphasizing the advantages of speaking another language, the Turkish community focus on homework support and the Chinese community on bridging differences between parents and children through language acquisition. More research comparing community schools in the same context as well as research comparing schools across contexts would highlight how each context affects the different communities' needs (Burman & Miles, 2018).

RQ3. How do minoritized pupils, who attend supplementary schools in addition to their mainstream Flemish schools, perceive the relationship to their teachers in each school?

Building upon the previous studies, we aimed to advance our shared understanding of supplementary schooling by focusing on the experiences of the youth attending these schools. Considering that many of the supplementary schools have a socialization orientation, we set out to explore the pupils' views on these socialization processes. The perspectives of primary school pupils, who are most likely to attend weekend schooling, are often represented in the literature. Within this chapter we have sought to bring their experiences to the foreground. Socialization occurs to a large extent through social contacts and in an educational context the teacher tends to be the catalysator of these processes (Cheng & Kuo, 2000; Moore, 2013; Regnerus, 2000; Sigel, 1970; Zhang et al., 2018). Therefore, the student-teacher relationship, which is often under pressure for minoritized youth in mainstream Flemish schools (D'Hondt et al., 2016; Nouwen & Clycq, 2019), was the subject of this empirical research chapter.

By examining student-teacher relationships in two distinct settings – one characterized by ethnic congruence (Charki et al., 2022; Thijs et al., 2012) between students and teachers, the supplementary schools, catering to pupils with a shared ethnocultural background with a curriculum focused on ethno-cultural identity taught by teachers with a similar heritage background, and the other where this is not prevalent (mainstream schools with predominantly Flemish-White teachers) – we conducted in depth interviews with children to investigate which elements of the relationship were prevalent in the pupils' own experience. Surprisingly, contrary to expectations based on prior research(Carr & Klassen, 1997; Koomen & Jellesma, 2015; Magaldi et al., 2018; Murray et al., 2008), we discovered that the pupils in our study did not mention ethnicity or cultural background when evaluating their relationships with teachers.

Furthermore, we found that even young children could identify various aspects of the student-teacher relationship that held importance for them, rather than perceiving clear contextual differences between their two schools. The children emphasized the significance of emotional support and closeness as key qualities in their relationships with (Koomen & Jellesma, 2015) Notably, the pupils we interviewed indicated that teachers seemed less accessible in the mainstream school, which had an impact on both pupils' emotional and academic assessment of the relationship. The pupils felt that teachers in mainstream schools were less likely to intervene in conflict situations, leading to an overall less pleasant atmosphere. In terms of academic support, pupils also differentiated between the two contexts, with teachers in mainstream schools being less approachable when seeking help. In contrast, teachers in supplementary schools were more readily available to provide assistance (Reddy et al., 2003; Ruzek et al., 2016).

The children also astutely acknowledged that organizational differences could contribute to the lack of availability of teachers in the mainstream school. They recognized that factors such as class size and overall workload influenced teachers' behavior more than their willingness to help. Despite these differences, the students expressed appreciation for their teachers in both contexts. They particularly valued instances when their mainstream schoolteachers showed an interest in what they had learned at the supplementary school. However, research (Coudenys et al, 2023) indicates that most teachers are unaware of the existence of supplementary schools, despite a significant percentage of students from minority backgrounds attending them at some point. Several of the students we interviewed shared this experience. Nonetheless, the students felt supported when they discussed instances of mainstream teachers showing curiosity about their cultural backgrounds and experiences in the supplementary schools, this occurred both in the Russian and Arabic language school. Pupils in both schools indicate however that they preferred not to mention their supplementary schools in the mainstream school because they felt it was very separate and the teachers would not be interested. Interestingly, even though supplementary schools are community specific and they respond to the needs in their communities, which experience various challenges in Flemish society, we found that both when talking to the initiators and to the children attending the schools that their experiences were very similar. The pupils we talked to in each school gave similar accounts on how they perceived the relationship to their teachers in each school. Further research into these mechanics could lay bare more detail. For example, the children interdependently describe moments in which they felt the mainstream schoolteacher to be unavailable. In the paper we chose not to delve too deep into the differences between the two schools in our sample. We were reluctant to do so because it might make the schools into an exemplary Russian and an exemplary Arabic heritage language school, whereas we believe it is very likely that other schools teaching Russian or Arabic are very different and do not necessarily share the same traits. For that reason, we focused on the pupils' experience of attending a supplementary school in addition to their mainstream school without unraveling all the specificities of that community school. Further research could certainly take an in-depth approach into different schools from the same ethno-cultural background to untangle the different processes at play.

RQ4. How do the pupils attending supplementary schools construct a sense of school belonging?

The third study brought to light some interesting venues for further research. Specifically, the notion of belonging seemed to implicitly play a significant role in the children's narratives. In the fourth

study and with the final research question we aim to explore how students attending supplementary schools construct their sense of belonging within these educational spaces.

Studies indicate that minoritized youth have a lower sense of belonging compared to their majority peers (Allen et al., 2018; Franck & Nicaise, 2015; Yuval-Davis, 2011). However existing research on school belonging often overlooks the perspectives of children with a migration background (Halse, 2018; Kustatscher, 2017). To better understand how minoritized youth construct a sense of school belonging, we can leverage the fact that these youth not only attend mainstream day-to-day schooling but also participate in supplementary community schooling on weekends. This unique circumstance provides an interesting vantage point from which to explore their experiences of belonging. These pupils navigate both a mainstream school which are often more assimilationist with a monolingual bias, and a supplementary school where their heritage background and language are recognized, nurtured, and shared (Creese et al., 2011; Hall et al., 2002; Simon, 2018). Considering the contextual and multifaceted nature of belonging, we interpret school belonging from spatial, relational, and emotional perspectives (Wood & Black, 2018) This approach acknowledges that the children's sense of belonging is attached to each space, and it leaves room for the different dimensions of their interpretation.

From a spatial perspective, the pupils naturally compare the two educational contexts. The mainstream and supplementary schools differ in terms of organization, curriculum, time, and also as a symbolic 'ethno-cultural' spaces that determine how the children's backgrounds are valued. The space is connected to specific cultural repertoires associated with each space. The pupils highlight their shared cultural repertoires (Lamont & Small, 2008) in the supplementary school, which serve as a foundation of sameness upon which they construct a sense of belonging. Similarly, from a relational perspective, the pupils perceive a sense of belonging as intertwined with their friendships (Goodenow, 1993; McDonnell, 2016). The notion of having friends and feeling a sense of belonging are closely intertwined. Reflecting the homophilic tendency in forming friendships (McPherson et al., 2001; Stark et al., 2015; Stark & Flache, 2012), the pupils exhibit a similar tendency in constructing a sense of belonging. They emphasize their similarities to explain why they feel a stronger sense of belonging in the supplementary school. At times, they overlook the diverse character of the supplementary school and instead focus on an imagined shared religion which they "feel" to be true even if it may not be entirely accurate as such de facto constructing a sense of belonging. While in the previous chapter on student-teacher relationships in supplementary and mainstream schools did not find shared ethnic background to be decisive for the pupils' evaluation of relationships, we found that shared cultural repertoires play a crucial role in their sense of school belonging. Furthermore, the role of teachers is negligible in the children's perception of belonging.

Regarding the emotional perspective on belonging, language and linguistic proficiency emerged as crucial factors for the interviewed pupils (Van Der Wildt et al., 2017). They felt a sense of belonging in environments where they spoke the dominant language fluently. Language was also perceived as instrumental, either facilitating the formation of friendships or contributing to experiences of exclusion. Overall, the children's sense of belonging was intertwined with having friends, aligning with previous research. Conversely, in spaces where they felt excluded, they expressed a lack of belonging. This is particularly significant in a context where heritage languages are often discouraged in mainstream schools (Agirdag, 2010a; Pulinx et al., 2017).

On a more critical note, sense of school belonging is uniformly understood as supportive for children's wellbeing and social adaptation. For the children in our interviews however, belonging was equated with making friends. For these young pupils, the difference between 'having friends' and 'feeling to belong' seems to be only theoretical in nature. This corresponds with other research into students' experiences on belonging (McDonnell, 2016)This raises questions about the place of 'belongingness' when researching young children's experiences. Further research could look deeper into the complexities of the notion of 'belonging' and its interrelationship with friendships. Furthermore, acknowledging the importance of 'space' in constructing belonging in, both as a concrete place and as a more abstract space (Conteh & Brock, 2011; Wood & Black, 2018) it would be worthwhile to add more in-depth interviews with the children on their sense of school belonging in the mainstream schools as well.

Theoretical implications

This collection of studies on community education yields important theoretical implications for our understanding of educational practices and experiences. These studies challenge prevailing narratives on minoritized children's educational pathways and shed light on the resourcefulness and agency of minoritized communities in shaping their educational contexts (Fine et al., 2000; Rose, 2013; Ryan et al., 2008).

The systematic literature review on community education highlights the diversity of educational initiatives within minoritized communities and provides a conceptual framework for understanding their organizational forms and objectives. This framework enriches our understanding of community education and emphasizes the need to recognize and value the knowledge and practices of minoritized communities. It challenges the notion of mainstream educational systems as the only educational path in pupils' lives and underscores the importance of acknowledging the agency of minoritized communities in self-organizing education (Esteban-Guitart, 2021; Gonzales et al., 1995; Ngo, 2017; Valenzuela, 2005; Wei, 2014).

The research on supplementary schooling in Flanders reveals the varied motives and purposes underlying these schools. By going beyond fragmented views that focus solely on resistance or heritage language transmission, this study illuminates the comprehensive range of purposes pursued by supplementary schools. It emphasizes the complex needs and desires of minoritized communities and highlights opportunities to address enduring inequalities experienced by minoritized youth in mainstream schools. The findings call for a more comprehensive approach that recognizes and supports the agency of minoritized communities in shaping educational spaces (Farruggio, 2009; Lytra, 2011; Mary & Young, 2018)

The investigation into the student-pupil relationship in mainstream and supplementary schools challenges the assumption that ethnic incongruence is a crucial determinant of this relationship for minoritized pupils (Charki et al., 2022; Thijs et al., 2012). The findings suggest that factors such as class size and teacher availability play a more significant role in shaping the relationship (Blatchford et al., 2003; Rouse, 2005). This highlights the importance of considering contextual factors and individual experiences when examining student-teacher relationships. The study emphasizes the need to move beyond ethnic congruence and underscores the significance of diverse factors in fostering positive relationships between teachers and minoritized pupils, such as openness and curiosity.

The study on the construction of a sense of belonging among minoritized pupils emphasizes the dynamic and contextual nature of belonging (Gummadam et al., 2016; Halse, 2018; Vaccaro & Newman, 2016). By adopting a framework that considers spatial, emotional, and relational perspectives(Halse, 2018; Wood & Black, 2018), the study expands our understanding beyond static notions. It incorporates the perspectives of the pupils themselves, filling the gap in engagement with young people's viewpoints. The findings underscore the significance of belonging for minoritized youth and its impact on their emotional security, relationships, and identity formation.(Halse, 2018)(Halse, 2018)

Summarizing we can highlight the following implications:

- The studies emphasize the resourcefulness and agency of minoritized communities in self-organizing education to meet their diverse educational needs.
- Community education encompasses various organizational forms and objectives, highlighting the need for a conceptual framework to map this diversity.
- Supplementary schools seek to play a crucial role in the educational trajectory of minoritized youth, with varied motives and purposes underlying their establishment.
- The student-teacher relationship is crucial for minoritized pupils' social adjustment, wellbeing, and academic achievement, and factors beyond ethnic

- incongruence impact this relationship from the perspective of minoritized pupils.
- Belonging is essential for minoritized pupils, but they often experience lower levels
 of school belonging. An investigation into their perceptions and experiences is
 crucial to address this issue as it provides some helpful cues
 practitioners.
- The studies challenge prevailing narratives, provide nuanced perspectives, and call for a more comprehensive and inclusive understanding of educating minoritized students and value the resources of their communities.
- Collectively, these studies challenge existing narratives, deepen our understanding of educational practices within minoritized communities, and highlight the importance of recognizing and valuing the agency of these communities in shaping educational spaces.

Reflections

As we mentioned earlier, a significant number of minoritized children and youth attend supplementary schools at some point in their educational journey (Coudenys et al, 2023). This attendance is likely to impact their educational pathways, as these schools often resemble regular schools in terms of their organizational structure and terminology. However, it's worth noting that research into the complexities of these supplementary schools remains limited (Burman & Miles, 2018; Gholami, 2017). Much of the existing research in this area has predominantly focused on language learning (Creese et al., 2011; Lytra & Martin, 2010a; Martin et al., 2006; Rosowsky, 2013; Szczepek Reed et al., 2020a) with limited attention given to the processes of socialization (Ahmed, F., 2012; Moore, 2013)

Within our project, we aimed to contribute to this body of work by adopting an explorative approach. We began by conducting a comprehensive review of the existing literature and subsequently proceeded to empirical research through in-depth qualitative investigations within the Flemish context. This endeavor posed several challenges. Our goal was not solely to examine supplementary schools; rather, we aimed to bring them together under a theoretical framework that recognizes them as various manifestations of the same phenomenon. This approach required us to draw from diverse disciplines and consider community-based educational spaces, heritage language schools, and religious full-time schools. The advantage of this comprehensive approach is that it highlights the diversity of educational spaces organized by minoritized communities in superdiverse societies. Consequently, it may encourage researchers to adopt a more holistic perspective when describing these spaces, thereby acknowledging their inherent richness (Mirza & Reay, 2000b).

However, it is important to acknowledge that this approach may overlook the nuanced differences among these schools and fail to account for the specificities of each community and their local contexts. There is a risk of oversimplifying each community school's characteristics. Nonetheless, we believe that theoretically bringing together these diverse bodies of work can enhance our understanding of the educational needs of minoritized communities and the many resources they possess.

From this broad theoretical perspective, we transitioned to an empirical approach within the Flemish context, which had limited prior research on community-organized schooling (Piqueray et al., 2016; Sun & Braeye, 2013). This region is characterized by significant educational inequality (Franck & Nicaise, 2015). In this phase, we began with an overview of different supplementary schools organized by various communities. We conducted interviews with 12 supplementary school initiators to gain insights into the needs they aimed to address and their objectives. While this overview provided valuable insights, it also risked oversimplifying the specific characteristics of each school and the diverse experiences of communities in Flanders. It may not fully consider the unique challenges faced by newly arrived Syrian communities compared to established third or fourth-generation Greek communities.

Moreover, grouping different communities together offers a wealth of information about the goals initiators hope to achieve but may inadvertently present each community school as a prototype. In reality, Thai supplementary schools in Flanders, for example, may have significantly different needs, motivations, and responses. However, the structure of an empirical paper may not always accommodate these nuanced differences.

Our explorative research generated a vast amount of information, some of which was expected, while some findings were surprising. It felt as though we were only scratching the surface, leaving us eager for more. In our second and third empirical studies, we delved deeper into the experiences of the children attending these schools, providing valuable perspectives that are often overlooked in research (Kostet, 2021). When discussing the relationships between the children and their teachers, we found that the children offered detailed and nuanced insights. While our findings may offer some guidance for teachers in improving their relationships with minoritized students, we also encountered challenges. Similar to our approach when interviewing initiators of different schools, we aimed to avoid portraying the schools in our sample as prototypes of Arabic and Russian language schools, respectively. There were discernible differences between these schools but attributing them solely to cultural backgrounds or other factors proved difficult. Additionally, we chose not to delve into individual pupils' characteristics for several reasons. Firstly, we relied on the pupils' own descriptions, which sometimes proved challenging, as young children were not always accustomed to discussing their backgrounds. Secondly, the diversity of the schools meant that students likely had varied experiences. For instance, a young Muslim girl from Kazakhstan wearing a headscarf in the Russian heritage language school may have had a different experience from a boy with roots in Ukraine. Acknowledging these individual differences within the confines of an empirical paper presented a challenge.

In a research project, making choices is inevitable. Our explorative, qualitative research provided us with a wealth of information, and we had to select certain aspects to focus on while leaving others aside. This structured approach, where we pose and respond to research questions, necessitates simplification of the complex reality.

Similarly, in our final empirical paper, we examined how students constructed their sense of belonging in different contexts. "Sense of belonging" is a rather abstract concept, so we approached it from three perspectives: spatial, emotional, and relational (Wood & Black, 2018). Translating these abstract concepts into the concrete experiences of the pupils, and vice versa, presented a challenge. During interviews, students often expressed that their ability to make friends was crucial to feeling a sense of belonging. Balancing their perspective while maintaining a multidimensional understanding of "belonging" proved challenging.

In essence, our explorative approach is akin to an appetizer in a three-course meal; it ignites curiosity and leaves one yearning for more. As other researchers have argued, supplementary schools are rich in unexplored research avenues (Burman & Miles, 2018; Gordon et al., 2005; Maylor et al., 2013e; Shirazi, 2014). We have illuminated a corner of the tapestry, shedding light on the experiences of pupils attending supplementary schools in Flanders and the socialization processes occurring within them. However, many aspects remain unexplained. Future in-depth qualitative research should investigate the experiences of students in various schools, their interactions with mainstream schools, and the perspectives of parents, teachers, and mainstream school educators. In our view, this project underscores the importance of approaching these schools with an open and inquisitive attitude, with the hope that it will spark your curiosity for further exploration.

Limitations

In addition to the specific limitations which we discussed in each empirical chapter, there are some general limitations to this research project that should be taken into consideration.

First, during the phase in which fieldwork was planned for the second study the covid-19 pandemic

and ensuing lockdowns provided important challenges in conducting qualitative research (Pocock et al., 2021; Torrentira, 2020). As most of the supplementary schools were closed for long stretches of time, participant observations and ethnographic field work were not practically feasible. To ensure the progression of the research project, we therefore narrowed our focus to interviews with the initiators during this period. Due to travel restrictions and social distancing measures most of the interviews took place online. Though this did provide both the participants and the researcher with more flexibility, it also limited the opportunity to provide 'thick' descriptions of the workings of the schools (Denham & Onwuegbuzie, 2013). It is possible that the pandemic might have changed the participants perspectives as it altered their experiences. However, it also proved the flexibility of the initiators in responding to their communities' needs as they described how they actively coped with worries and questions concerning the pandemic.

Another limitation is that regarding our positionality as a White researcher in minoritized, contested spaces, or spaces that have been the subject of disagreement as supplementary schools repeatedly have been (Britton, 2020; Chadderton, 2012; Swartz, 2011; Vanner, 2015). These limitations arise from the inherent power dynamics vice versa interviewer and interviewee, and potential implicit biases that can influence the research process and outcomes. To confront our own implicit prejudices, we have tried to critically self-reflect, and have continuously examined our own biases in conversations with supervisors and colleagues. Notwithstanding these strategies to address this bias, difficulties remain. we are aware that there were some challenges in building trust and rapport with participants, especially when discussing experiences of racism of inequality in Flemish society. Throughout the interviews, we have tried to actively listen to participants, including the children as participants, a group of participants that is incredibly value but also challenging to interview, valuing their perspectives, and acknowledging their expertise. There is a risk of unintentionally misrepresenting the experiences and perspectives of the participants. We have sought to be conscious of our positionality and in how it limits us from fully understanding the experience of minoritized groups. The communities we visited have always welcomed us warmly and were very open in discussing their supplementary schools. We have tried to do their trust justice by telling the alternative narrative of community education in every way that we can.

Another limitation lies in the methodological approach. Though an explorative approach is best suited to investigate these relatively unknown educational spaces, more in-depth research to better understand the complexities at play is certainly wanted for. We found that the schools are flexible and adaptive in the ways they function and therefore other sites in different contexts are likely to have different purposes, motives, and mechanisms (Steenwegen & Clycq, 2023). Furthermore, the principal researcher of the project was the interviewer as well the data analyst, not providing much opportunity for triangulation. From a constructivist perspective, we understand that all stakeholders in the supplementary schools give their own meaning to the processes that take place there and we have sought to reflect that. Research methods which ethnographically study the workings of the schools over a longer period of time, would add more nuance to our rendering of supplementary schools in Flanders and the interplay with Flemish society. Future research could probe further into how the experiences of the pupils affect them in their mainstream schools as well as in which ways parents feel supported by the schools and the school's networks (McPake & Powney, 1998)

Lastly, it is important to note that in these studies we have focused on specific communities, and these findings are not necessarily true for other contexts or populations. It is necessary to consider the economic, cultural, social, and educational variations across different regions and communities, as well as the variations in attitudes from the majority towards different minority groups, to gain a more comprehensive understanding of education within minoritized communities.

These limitations serve as important points to consider when interpreting the findings and drawing implications. They also highlight the need for further research to address these limitations and broaden our understanding of education within minoritized communities.

Recommendations

Avenues for future research

The findings and recommendations from these four empirical chapters provide valuable insights and suggest several compelling avenues for future research in the field of education and sociology. First, to advance the field, future research should rely on a shared theoretical background to comprehensively describe and analyze cases of community education and accumulate insights in this topic (Baldridge et al., 2017; Bridglall et al., 2005). We believe that the framework we offered in the first study is well suited for this purpose. This will facilitate a deeper understanding of the diverse forms, objectives, and impacts of community education initiatives. It is important to consider the different organizational forms and purposes of community education when assessing their impact, recognizing that different types of initiatives may have varying goals and outcomes.

Second, further research is needed to explore the dynamics and experiences within supplementary schools. Understanding how the purposes of these schools are translated into classroom interactions and the impact on student learning outcomes can provide valuable insights into the effectiveness of these alternative educational settings. Additionally, investigating how students perceive and navigate multiple educational settings, such as mainstream and supplementary schools, can shed light on the challenges and opportunities they encounter in their educational trajectories.

Another, and third, important area for future research is the examination of community education's impact on individual students. Exploring the effects of community education initiatives on students' experiences in mainstream schools and their academic, social, and individual outcomes can provide insights into the role these initiatives play in addressing educational inequalities. More research is needed to understand how pupils navigate attending two culturally different educational contexts. Using qualitative methods that include fieldwork in both the mainstream school and the supplementary school would add to our understanding of how pupils negotiate the different schools and how they can benefit from it. There is a need for more extensive research to comprehensively grasp how students and pupils navigate the complex terrain of attending two culturally distinct educational contexts. Employing qualitative research methods, which involve immersive fieldwork in both the mainstream school and the supplementary school, can significantly enhance our understanding of how students negotiate the challenges and opportunities presented by these diverse educational environments. Such research can shed light on the ways in which students benefit from this dual educational experience and how it shapes their educational trajectories.

Fourth, research focusing on the student-teacher relationship is also essential given the often-problematic experience of minoritized pupils in this relationship and the positive effects that a good relationship can have (Nouwen & Clycq, 2019) . Future studies can build upon the findings of existing research to investigate the impact of relationships formed in supplementary schools on students' adjustment and performance in mainstream schools. By exploring the complexities of the student-teacher relationship in diverse educational contexts, researchers can inform the development of inclusive and supportive teaching practices.

Fifth, further exploration of how children construct a sense of belonging is warranted. Investigating the intersection between language, belonging, and academic and affective aspects of schooling can provide insights into the impact of language policies on students' sense of belonging. Additionally, recognizing children as active agents in their constructions of belonging and involving them in the process of enhancing their sense of belonging can contribute to more inclusive and empowering educational environments.

And last, to advance our understanding of how supplementary schooling can disrupt ongoing social inequalities, it is essential to employ innovative research methods. One promising approach is to embrace participant action research designs that investigate the potential positive impacts of collaborations between supplementary and mainstream schools on student-teacher relationships and the sense of belonging among all pupils (Ataöv & Haider, 2006; Shamrova & Cummings, 2017; van Bijleveld et al., 2021) By actively involving mainstream schoolteachers, supplementary schoolteachers,

initiators, and the students themselves in such collaborations, we can unlock intriguing avenues of exploration.

In this context, a project might involve an exchange between a mainstream and a supplementary classroom. Within the mainstream school, all students could collectively formulate research questions related to what they would like to learn, particularly from their classmates attending supplementary schools. These collaborative initiatives hold the potential to authentically capture the complexities of students' experiences while also exploring practical ways to tap into their expertise.

Such an approach not only contributes to our knowledge of the educational journeys of minoritized children but also paves the way for the formulation of policy recommendations. It fosters a dynamic partnership that engages key stakeholders, thereby offering a holistic perspective on how supplementary schooling can make a difference.

Recommendations for policymakers and practitioners

These in-depth qualitative studies into supplementary schooling in Flanders bring some valuable insights for practitioners and policymakers in Flanders and beyond. We highlight five recommendations that can be applied to educational practices.

Recognize the Versatility of Community Education

Not many teachers are familiar with community education or supplementary schooling in Flanders. By getting better acquainted with such educational spaces, teachers' attitude towards minoritized communities can be positively impacted, they can use their knowledge of these spaces to connect to their minoritized students and more knowledge of community schools can counter (implicit) deficit views of ethnic minorities. Practitioners can then acknowledge the value of community education initiatives in meeting the diverse educational needs of minoritized youth. They may find inspiration from the innovative approaches employed by these initiatives and explore opportunities for collaboration and resource-sharing between mainstream schools and community schools.

Foster Collaboration with Supplementary Schools

Practitioners need to be aware that a significant number of minoritized youth attend supplementary schools alongside mainstream schools. It is crucial to bridge the gap between these two educational spaces by having teachers gain insight into the purposes and support systems provided by supplementary schools. This knowledge can facilitate collaboration, allowing practitioners to tap into the resources and experiences offered by supplementary schools to better support the educational trajectories of minoritized youth. Throughout the interviews initiators of supplementary schooling indicated that they wished for more communication and collaboration with the pupils' mainstream schools but found it difficult to establish a lasting contact. If teachers are more aware of the resources available in the supplementary school and their frequent occurrence, they are more likely to maintain durable contacts with the supplementary schoolteachers, for the benefit of the pupils. The practitioners in the supplementary schools can recognize their students as active agents in their educational experience and it that way encourage greater collaboration between these two educational settings. These students, who navigate both contexts, are best equipped to determine how to establish meaningful connections between the two.

Embrace Multilingualism and Sense of Belonging

Language and a sense of belonging are deeply interconnected for minoritized youth. Practitioners should recognize the importance of multilingualism in fostering a positive sense of school belonging. Policies that restrict or penalize the use of heritage languages can negatively impact students' sense of belonging. It is crucial to create inclusive language policies that value and support the

linguistic diversity of students, promoting a positive and inclusive school environment. Simultaneously, the schools can celebrate the pupils' multilingualism by offering a space in which they can freely translanguage and use their multiple language in a positive way.

Empower Pupils as Active Participants

Pupils, even at a young age, play an active role in constructing their sense of belonging. Practitioners, in each school setting, should actively involve students, in the process of enhancing their sense of belonging. By valuing their perspectives and experiences, practitioners can create a collaborative and inclusive learning environment that respects students' agency and empowers them to shape their educational journey.

Enhance the Student-Teacher Relationship

The student-teacher relationship is significant for all students and students with an ethnic minority background benefit from a strong relationship to a great extent. Policy makers in the mainstream context should strive to increase the ethno-cultural diversity among teachers to better represent the student population. In the short term, teachers can enhance their understanding of students' experiences and perspectives by being attentive and aware of the pupils' ethno-cultural background and their experiences. Children indicate that when teachers take an interest in their experience at the supplementary school that this positively impacts their relationship to them. An open attitude and curiosity can help to foster positive relationships and support the educational development of minoritized students. The teachers in the supplementary schools can likewise inquire about the pupils' experiences in the mainstream schools to open the figurative doors between the two educational spaces.

By implementing these recommendations, and first and foremost by ensuring that teachers are more aware of the existence of supplementary schooling and what takes place in these pivotal spaces, practitioners can promote inclusive and supportive educational environments, ensuring the well-being and academic success of minoritized youth in diverse educational settings.

An epilogue

We started this dissertation with a personal background story on our experiences during a research stay in Montreal, and we would like to end in the same way.

Coming to Montreal as a family for a few months has been quite the adventure. We traveled, we tried new foods, we shared our day-to-day experiences, we explored the city, we lay in the sun, we went on hikes, we went to the beach, we drank cocktails and regional wine, we learned magic tricks, we went ice fishing, we ate moose. This research stay has been an amazing opportunity with new friends, new interests, new insights and, also, quite some new challenges. Not only in the preparations beforehand, the Kafkaesque task of finding schools, housing, and hospital insurance. Not only finding a way to safely bring the dog, even in freezing winter temperatures. Not only in getting acquainted with the inhospitable climate of Quebec in a never-ending winter. Not only in dusting off our French language skills. The true challenge lied in experiencing the life of a migrant. Albeit temporarily, albeit with all privilege, albeit without financial concerns, albeit with a safety net of some friends, albeit knowing we would go home soon, being a migrant temporarily has been the best possible exercise in empathy.

These experiences taught me that being a migrant means that support networks are important. These are our experiences, with all our privileges, without being confronted with racism, without having experienced the trauma of fleeing or being uprooted. To conclude this dissertation, I will share some of these experiences which taught me empathy.

Our five-year-old peeing his pants in school because he does not have the French words to ask how to go to the toilet.

The realization that our almost two-year-old, even after such a brief period, does not have a recollection of who her grandparents are.

Our children with socks in their walking shoes while it is 35 degrees out because we could not figure out where to go for children's sandals (the mall apparently...).

Sitting behind our computer, working, while our father and brother attend our grandmother's funeral.

Being the only parents who didn't put sunscreen in our son's backpack because we didn't know it was expected as teachers apply sunscreen in Dutch schools.

Not knowing who to contact, the hospital or a doctor, after our son made a nasty fall and we were afraid he broke his eye socket (we video-called a friend in the Netherlands, who is a doctor).

Our thirteen-year-old who is bored in school and who is taught the courses he had when he was nine, because he does not speak French. For him it is three months in a 'classe d'acceuil' after which he will go back. His classmates in Montreal will stay in the same class for two years, some of them 16 already.

Always kissing people on the wrong cheek first which makes me feel awkward and makes for some very clumsy encounters.

Our five-year-old screaming in the playground because he does not understand what others tell or ask him. His behavior erratic at times because he finds that is the only way for him to express himself.

Our thirteen-year-old waiting at the beach for two hours in vain for his new friends. They did not manage to meet up successfully because they did not have a shared language to understand each other.

Me, video calling my best friend and her baby every morning after missing the birth of her daughter.

Me, crying in the supermarket, because I can't find the soy yoghurt and I don't know how to cook with ingredients that are all different.

Me, meeting up with other PhD students from Belgium, sharing our experiences. Talking Dutch. Comparing Flanders to Quebec.

Us, watching animation films in Dutch together.

Us, a home away from home.

References 16

- Agirdag, O. (2010). Exploring bilingualism in a monolingual school system: Insights from Turkish and native students from Belgian schools. *British Journal of Sociology of Education*, 31(3), 307–321. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/01425691003700540
- Ahmed, F. (2012). Tarbiyah for shakhsiyah (educating for identity): seeking out culturally coherent pedagogy for Muslim children in Britain. Compare-a Journal of Comparative and International Education, 42(5), 725– 749. https://doi.org/10.1080/03057925.2012.706452
- Allen, K., Kern, M. L., Vella-Brodrick, D., Hattie, J., & Waters, L. (2018). What Schools Need to Know About Fostering School Belonging: a Meta-analysis. *Educational Psychology Review*, 30(1), 1–34. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s10648-016-9389-8
- Andrews, K. (2014). Resisting racism: The Black supplementary school movement. In O. Clennon (Ed.), Alternative education and community engagement: Making education a priority (pp. 56–73). Palgrave Macmillan.
- Andrews, K. (2014b). Toward a Black Radical independent education: Black radicalism, independence and the supplementary school movement. *Journal of Negro Education*, 83(1), 5–14. https://doi.org/10.7709/jnegroeducation.83.1.0005
- Archer, L., Francis, B., & Mau, A. (2009). 'Boring and stressful' or 'ideal' learning spaces? Pupils' constructions of teaching and learning in chinese supplementary schools. Research Papers in Education, 24(4), 477–497. https://doi.org/10.1080/02671520802584111
- Archer, L., Francis, B., & Mau, A. (2010). The Culture Project: Diasporic negotiations of ethnicity, identity and culture among teachers, pupils and parents in Chinese language schools. *Oxford Review of Education*, 36(4), 407–426. https://doi.org/10.1080/03054981003775293
- Ataöv, A., & Haider, J. (2006). From Participation to Empowerment: Critical Reflections on a Participatory Action Research Project with Street Children in Turkey. *Children, Youth and Environments*, 16(2), 127–152. https://doi.org/10.1353/cye.2006.0006
- Baldridge, B. J., Beck, N., Medina, J. C., & Reeves, M. A. (2017). Toward a New Understanding of Community-Based Education: The Role of Community-Based Educational Spaces in Disrupting Inequality for Minoritized Youth. *Review of Research in Education*, 41(1), 381–402. https://doi.org/ 10.3102/0091732X16688622
- Blatchford, P., Bassett, P., & Goldstein, H. (2003). Are class size differences related to pupils 'educational progress and classroom processes? Findings from the Institute of Education Class Size Study of children aged 5-7 Years. 709–730.
- Bocale, P. (2023). Reasons for Community Language Learning in Ukrainian Complementary Schools in Italy. EL.LE, 2. https://doi.org/10.30687/ELLE/2280-6792/2023/02/006
- Bridglall, B. A., Green, B., & Mejia, A. (2005). A Taxonomy of Supplementary Education Programs. In E. Gordon, B. Bridglall, & A. Meroe (Eds.), Supplementary Education: The Hidden Curriculum of High Academic Achievement (pp. 151–189). Maryland: Rowman and Littlewood.
- Britton, J. (2020). Being an insider and outsider: whiteness as a key dimension of difference. Qualitative Research, 20(3), 340–354. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794119874599
- Burman, E., & Miles, S. (2018). Deconstructing supplementary education: from the pedagogy of the supplement to the unsettling of the mainstream. *Educational Review*, 72(1), 3–22. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/00131911.2018.1480475
- Carr, P. R., & Klassen, T. R. (1997). Different perceptions of race in education: Racial minority and white teachers. *Canadian Journal of Education*, 22(1), 67–81.
- https://doi.org/10.2307/1585812
- Chadderton, C. (2012). Problematising the role of the white researcher in social justice research. Ethnography and Education, 7(3), 363–380.
- Charki, F. Z., Hornstra, L., & Thijs, J. (2022). How Do I Get on With my Teacher? Affective Student-Teacher Relationships and the Religious Match Between Students and Teachers in Islamic Primary Schools. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 92(2), 465–483. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjep.12457
- Cheng, S. H., & Kuo, W. H. (2000). Family socialization of ethnic identity among Chinese American preadolescents. *Journal of Comparative Family Studies*, 31(4), 463-+. https://doi.org/10.3138/jcfs.31.4.463
- Conteh, J., & Brock, A. (2011). "Safe spaces"? Sites of bilingualism for young learners in home, school and community. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 14(3), 347–360. https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2010.486850. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pragma.2010.10.006

- D'hondt, F., Van Houtte, M., & Stevens, P. A. J. (2015). How does ethnic and non-ethnic victimization by peers and by teachers relate to the school belongingness of ethnic minority students in Flanders, Belgium? An explorative study. *Social Psychology of Education*, 18(4), 685–701.
- D'Hondt, F., Van Praag, L., Van Houtte, M., & Stevens, P. A. J. (2016). The attitude-achievement paradox in Belgium: An examination of school attitudes of ethnic minority students. *Acta Sociologica*, 59(3), 215–231. https://doi.org/10.1177/0001699316636944
- Esteban-Guitart, M. (2021). Invisible Funds of Identity in Urban Contexts. Urban Education, 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1177/00420859211016536
- Farruggio, P. (2009). Heritage agency in a transnational California community: Latino parents and bilingual education. Language Culture and Curriculum, 22(3), 215–229. https://doi.org/10.1080/07908310903342146
- Fine, M., Weis, L., Centrie, C., & Roberts, R. (2000). Educating beyond the Borders of Schooling. Anthropology https://doi.org/10.1525/aeq.2000.31.2.131
- Francis, B., Archer, L., & Mau, A. (2010). Parents' and teachers' constructions of the purposes of Chinese complementary schooling: "Culture", identity and power. *Race Ethnicity and Education*, 13(1), 101–117. https://doi.org/10.1080/13613320903550089
- Franck, E., & Nicaise, I. (2015). Ongelijkheden in het Vlaamse Onderwijssysteem: Verbetering in zicht? Een vergelijking tussen PISA 2003 en 2015.
- Gaiser, L., & Hughes, P. (2015). Language Provisions in Manchester's Supplementary Schools. 4–59. http://mlm.humanities.manchester.ac.uk
- Gerrard, J. (2013). Self help and protest: the emergence of black supplementary schooling in England. *Race Ethnicity and Education*, 16(1), 32–58. https://doi.org/10.1080/13613324.2012.733685
- Gholami, R. (2017). Beyond myths of Muslim education: a case study of two Iranian "supplementary" schools in London. Oxford Review of Education, 43(5), 566–579. https://doi.org/10.1080/03054985.2017.1352352
- Gonzales, N., Moll, L. C., Tenery, M. F., Rivera, A., Rendon, P., Gonzales, R., & Amanti, C. (1995). Funds of knowledge for teaching in Latino households. *Urban Education*, 29(4), 443–470.
- Goodenow, C. (1993). The Relationship of School Belonging and Friends 'Values to Academic The Relationship of School Belonging and Friends 'Values to Academic Motivation Among Urban Adolescent Students. *Journal of Experimental Education*, 62, 60–71. https://doi.org/10.1080/00220973.1993.9943831
- Gordon, Bridglall, B. L., & Meroe, A. S. (2005). Supplementary education: The hidden curriculum of high academic achievement. Rowman & Littlefield.
- Gummadam, P., Pittman, L. D., & Ioffe, M. (2016). School Belonging, Ethnic Identity, and Psychological Adjustment Among Ethnic Minority College Students. *Journal of Experimental Education*, 84(2), 289–306. https://doi.org/10.1080/00220973.2015.1048844
- Hall, K. A., Özerk, K., Zulfiqar, M., & Tan, J. E. C. (2002). "This is our school": Provision, purpose and pedagogy of supplementary schooling in Leeds and Oslo. *British Educational Research Journal*, 28(3), 399–418. https://doi.org/10.1080/01411920220137467
- Halse, C. (2018). Interrogating Belonging for Young People in Schools. Palgrave Macmillan. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/978-3-319-75217-4
- Halse, C. (2018). Theories and Theorising of Belonging. In C. Halse (Ed.), *Interrogating Belonging for Young People in Schools* (pp. 1–28). Palgrave.
- Hancock, A. (2012). Unpacking mundane practices: Children's experiences of learning literacy at a Chinese complementary school in Scotland. *Language and Education*, 26(1), 1–17. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/09500782.2011.609280
- Khachikian, O. (2019). Protective ethnicity: how Armenian immigrants' extracurricular youth organisations redistribute cultural capital to the second-generation in Los Angeles. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 45(13), 2366–2386. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2018.1497954
- Koomen, H. M. Y., & Jellesma, F. C. (2015). Can closeness, conflict, and dependency be used to characterize students' perceptions of the affective relationship with their teacher? Testing a new child measure in middle childhood. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 85(4), 479–497. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjep.12094
- Kostet, I. (2021). Shifting power dynamics in interviews with children: a minority ethnic, working-class researcher's reflections. *Qualitative Research*. https://doi.org/10.1177/14687941211034726
- Kostet, I. (2022). On the shifting (ir)relevance of national and ethnic identifications in urban children's everyday lives. *Identities*, 00(00), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1080/1070289X.2022.2042952

References 16

- Kustatscher, M. (2017). The emotional geographies of belonging: children's intersectional identities in primary school. *Children's Geographies*, 15(1), 65–79. https://doi.org/10.1080/14733285.2016.1252829
- Lamont, M., & Small, M. (2008). How culture matters: Enriching our understanding of poverty. Russell Sage Foundation, pp. 76–102. In L. A. Chin & D. Harris (Eds.), *The Colors of Poverty: Why Racial and Ethnic Disparities Persist.* (pp. 76–102). Russel Sage Foundation.
- Lan Curdt-Christiansen, X., & Hancock, A. (2014). Learning Chinese in diasporic communities: Many pathways to being Chinese. In *John Benjamins Publishing Company, Amsterdam*.
- Lee, J., & Zhou, M. (2017). Why class matters less for Asian-American academic achievement. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 43(14), 2316–2330. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2017.1315851
- Lu, W. T. (2013). Confucius or Mozart? Community Cultural Wealth and Upward Mobility Among Children
 of Chinese Immigrants. Qualitative Sociology, 36(3), 303–321. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11133-013-9251-y
- Lytra, V. (2011). Negotiating language, culture and pupil agency in complementary school classrooms. Linguistics and Education, 22(1), 23–36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.linged.2010.11.007
- Lytra, V., & Martin, P. (Eds.). (2010). Sites of Multilingualism. Complementary schools in Britain today. Stoke-on-Trent.
- Magaldi, D., Conway, T., & Trub, L. (2018). "I am here for a reason": minority teachers bridging many divides in urban education. *Race Ethnicity and Education*, 21(3), 306–318. https://doi.org/10.1080/13613324.2016.1248822
- Martin, P., Bhatt, A., Bhojani, N., & Creese, A. (2006). Managing bilingual interaction in a Gujarati complementary school in Leicester. *Language and Education*, 20(1), 5–22. https://doi.org/10.1080/09500780608668707
- Mary, L., & Young, A. (2018). Parents in the playground, headscarves in the school and an inspector taken hostage: exercising agency and challenging dominant deficit discourses in a multilingual pre-school in France. *Language Culture and Curriculum*, 31(3), 318–332. https://doi.org/10.1080/07908318.2018.1504403
- Maylor, U., Rose, A., Minty, S., Ross, A., Issa, T., & Kuyok, K. A. (2013). Exploring the impact of supplementary schools on Black and Minority Ethnic pupils' mainstream attainment. *British Educational Research Journal*, 39(1), 107–125. https://doi.org/10.1080/01411926.2011.614689
- McDonnell, S. (2016). Speaking distance: Language, friendship and spaces of belonging in Irish primary schools. Sociological Studies of Children and Youth, 21, 33–53. https://doi.org/10.1108/ S1537-466120160000021004
- McPake, J., & Powney, J. (1998). A mirror to ourselves? The educational experiences of Japanese children at school in the UK. *Educational Research*, 40(2), 169–179. https://doi.org/10.1080/0013188980400205
- McPherson, M., Smith-Lovin, L., & Cook, J. M. (2001). Birds of a Feather: Homophily in Social Networks.
 Annual Review of Sociology, 27(1), 415–444. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.soc.27.1.415
- Mirza, H. S., & Reay, D. (2000). Spaces and places of black educational desire: Rethinking black supplementary schools as a new social movement. Sociology-the Journal of the British Sociological Association, 34(3), 521–544. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0038038500000328
- Moore, L. C. (2013). Qur'anic school sermons as a site for sacred and second language socialisation.
 Journal of Multilingual and Multicultural Development, 34(5), 445–458. https://doi.org/10.1080/01434632.2013.783036
- Murray, C., Waas, G. A., & Murray, K. M. (2008). Child race and Gender as moderators of the association between Teacher-Child relationships and school adjustment. *Psychology in the Sch*, 45(6), 562–578. https://doi.org/10.1002/pits
- Ngo, B. (2017). The Costs of "Living the Dream" for Hmong Immigrants: The Impact of Subtractive Schooling on Family and Community. *Educational Studies-Aesa*, *53*(5), 450–467. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131946.2016.1258361
- Nouwen, W., & Clycq, N. (2019). The Role of Teacher-Pupil Relations in Stereotype Threat Effects in Flemish Secondary Education. *Urban Education*, 54(10), 1551–1580. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/0042085916646627
- Nouwen, W., & Clycq, N. (2019). The Role of Teacher-Pupil Relations in Stereotype Threat Effects in Flemish Secondary Education. *Urban Education*, 54(10), 1551–1580. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/0042085916646627

- Pocock, T., Smith, M., & Wiles, J. (2021). Recommendations for Virtual Qualitative Health Research During a Pandemic. In *Qualitative Health Research* (Vol. 31, Issue 13, pp. 2403–2413). SAGE Publications Inc. https://doi.org/10.1177/10497323211036891
- Pulinx, R., Van Avermaet, P., & Agirdag, O. (2017). Silencing linguistic diversity: the extent, the determinants and consequences of the monolingual beliefs of Flemish teachers. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 20(5), 542–556. https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2015.1102860
- Reddy, R., Rhodes, J. E., & Mulhall, P. (2003). The influence of teacher support on student adjustment in the middle school years: A latent growth curve study. *Development and Psychopathology*, 15(1), 119–138. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579403000075
- Regnerus, M. D. (2000). Shaping schooling success: Religious socialization and educational outcomes in metropolitan public schools. *Journal for the Scientific Study of Religion*, 39(3), 363–370. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/0021-8294.00030
- Rose, A. (2013). Exploring the relationship between supplementary schools and "cohesive communities."
 International Journal of Inclusive Education, 17(11), 1135–1151. https://doi.org/
 10.1080/13603116.2012.742144
- Rose, A. (2013). Exploring the relationship between supplementary schools and "cohesive communities."
 International Journal of Inclusive Education, 17(11), 1135–1151. https://doi.org/
 10.1080/13603116.2012.742144
- Rosowsky, A. (2013). Faith, phonics and identity: reading in faith complementary schools. *Literacy*, 47(2), 67–78. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-4369.2012.00669.x
- Rouse, C. E. (2005). School Reform in the 21st Century: The Effect of Class Size and School Vouchers on African-American and Hispanic Students. In SSRN Electronic Journal. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.234788
- Ruzek, E. A., Hafen, C. A., Allen, J. P., Gregory, A., Mikami, A. Y., & Pianta, R. C. (2016). How teacher
 emotional support motivates students: The mediating roles of perceived peer relatedness, autonomy support,
 and competence. *Learning and Instruction*, 42, 95–103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.learninstruc.2016.01.004
- Ryan, L., Sales, R., Tilki, M., & Siara, B. (2008). Social networks, social support and social capital: The experiences of recent Polish migrants in London. Sociology, 42(4), 672–690. https://doi.org/10.1177/0038038508091622
- Shamrova, D. P., & Cummings, C. E. (2017). Participatory action research (PAR) with children and youth: An integrative review of methodology and PAR outcomes for participants, organizations, and communities. In *Children and Youth Services Review* (Vol. 81, pp. 400–412). Elsevier Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2017.08.022
- Shirazi, R. (2014). The Pedagogy of Visibility: Constructs and Contests of Iranianness in a Community-Organized School in a Large Southern U.S. City. *Diaspora, Indigenous, and Minority Education*, 8(2), 108–124. https://doi.org/10.1080/15595692.2013.857302
- Sigel, R. S. (1970). Learning about Politics: A Reader in Political Socialization.
- Stark, T. H., & Flache, A. (2012). The Double Edge of Common Interest: Ethnic Segregation as an Unintended Byproduct of Opinion Homophily. https://doi.org/10.1177/0038040711427314
- Stark, T. H., Mäs, M., & Flache, A. (2015). Liking and disliking minority-group classmates: Explaining the mixed findings for the influence of ethnic classroom composition on interethnic attitudes. SOCIAL SCIENCE RESEARCH, 50, 164–176. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssresearch.2014.11.008
- Strand, S. (2007). Surveying the views of pupils attending supplementary schools in England. *Educational Research*, 49(1), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/00131880701200682
- Sun, M., & Braeye, S. (2013). Comparing Supplementary Ethnic Schools and the Academic Achievement of Chinese Immigrant Students in Quebec and Flanders. *Diversité Urbaine*, 12(1), 105–124. https://doi.org/10.7202/1019214r
- Swartz, S. (2011). "Going deep" and "giving back": Strategies for exceeding ethical expectations when researching amongst vulnerable youth. *Qualitative Research*, 11(1), 47–68. https://doi.org/ 10.1177/1468794110385885
- Szczepek Reed, B., Said, F., Davies, I., & Bengsch, G. (2020). Arabic complementary schools in England: language and Fundamental British Values. *Language, Culture and Curriculum*, 33(1), 50–65. https://doi.org/10.1080/07908318.2019.1569674Tereshchenko, A., & Archer, L. (2013). Eastern European complementary schools in London: Bulgarian and Albanian migrant pupils' identities and educational experiences. *London: King's College, Department of Education & Professional Studies*, 1–33.

References 16

- Thijs, J., Westhof, S., & Koomen, H. (2012). Ethnic incongruence and the student-teacher relationship: The
 perspective of ethnic majority teachers. *Journal of School Psychology*, 50(2), 257–273. https://doi.org/
 10.1016/j.jsp.2011.09.004
- Torrentira, M. C., Jr. (2020). ONLINE DATA COLLECTION AS ADAPTATION IN CONDUCTING QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE RESEARCH DURING THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC. *European Journal of Education Studies*, 7(11). https://doi.org/10.46827/ejes.v7i11.3336
- Vaccaro, A., & Newman, B. M. (2016). Development of a sense of belonging for privileged and minoritized students: An emergent model. *Journal of College Student Development*, 57(8), 925–942. https://doi.org/ 10.1353/csd.2016.0091
- Valenzuela, A. (2005). Subtractive schooling, caring relations, and social capital in the schooling of US-Mexican youth. In Beyond silenced voices: Class, race, and gender in United States schools (pp. 83–94).
- van Bijleveld, G. G., de Vetten, M., & Dedding, C. W. M. (2021). Co-creating participation tools with children within child protection services: What lessons we can learn from the children. *Action Research*, 19(4), 693–709. https://doi.org/10.1177/1476750319899715
- Van Der Wildt, A., Van Avermaet, P., & Van Houtte, M. (2017). Multilingual school population: ensuring school belonging by tolerating multilingualism. *International Journal of Bilingual Education and Bilingualism*, 20(7), 868–882. https://doi.org/10.1080/13670050.2015.1125846
- Vanner, C. (2015). Positionality at the Center: Constructing an Epistemological and Methodological Approach for a Western Feminist Doctoral Candidate Conducting Research in the Postcolonial. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 14(4). https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406915618094
- Walters, S. (2011). Provision, purpose and pedagogy in a Bengali supplementary school. Language Learning Journal, 39(2), 163–175. https://doi.org/10.1080/09571730903545228
- Wei, L. (2006). Complementary Schools , Past , Present and Future Complementary Schools , Past , Present. Language and Education, 20(1), 76–83. https://doi.org/10.1080/09500780608668711
- Wei, L. (2014). Negotiating funds of knowledge and symbolic competence in the complementary school classrooms. Language and Education, 28(2), 161–180. https://doi.org/10.1080/09500782.2013.800549
- Wood, B. E., & Black, R. (2018). Spatial, relational and affective understandings of citizenship and belonging for young people today: Towards a new conceptual framework. In *Interrogating Belonging for Young People* in Schools (pp. 165–185). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-75217-4
- Yuval-Davis, N. (2011). The politics of belonging: Intersectional Contestations. Sage Publications.
- Zhang, J. Y., Dennis, J. M., & Houseman, C. (2018). The role of family and community bicultural socialization in the bilingual proficiency of immigrant young adults. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 67, 44–57. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijintrel.2018.09.003
- Zhou, M., & Kim, S. S. (2006). Community forces, social capital, and educational achievement: The case of supplementary education in the Chinese and Korean immigrant communities. *Harvard Educational Review*, 76(1), 1–29.

7. Appendix

Interview guidelines initiators study 2

Interviewleidraad Community School Initiators

Introductie interview

Goeiedag. In de eerste plaats wil ik u bedanken om met mij in gesprek te gaan in het kader van mijn onderzoek. Het doel van dit gesprek is om uw **mening** te horen over bepaalde zaken op de school. Ik heb hiervoor enkele vragen voorbereid. Ik schat dat het gesprek ongeveer een uur zal duren.

Ik wil nog een keer zeggen dat u **geen verkeerde antwoorden** kan geven, het is vooral belangrijk dat u gewoon zegt wat u zelf denkt. U mag daarbij alles zeggen wat in u opkomt. Centraal in dit interview staan dus uw beleving en perceptie. Wanneer iets niet volledig duidelijk is voor mij zal ik om nog wat verduidelijking vragen.

Wat hier gezegd wordt ga ik **strikt vertrouwelijk en anoniem** behandelen. Dit wil zeggen dat ik niets ga doorvertellen en dat ik bij de bespreking van mijn resultaten schuilnamen zal gebruiken.

Concreet ga ik eerst met u een korte *vragenlijst* overlopen en daarna gaan we over naar de open vragen.

Ik zou wel graag het gesprek **opnemen**, zodat ik er achteraf nog eens naar kan luisteren en zo beter uw mening kan bestuderen. Is dit in orde voor jou?

Hebt u nog andere vragen of bedenkingen voordat we van start gaan?

	Richttijd
Achtergrondvragen – building rapport	7'
Achtergrondvragen	
Opzet Weekenschool	5'
- Kunt u een doorsnee lesdag beschrijven?	
- Hebben jullie binnen het team veel contact over de leerlingen?	
- Op welke manier plannen jullie binnen het team?	
Doelen/curriculum Weekenschool	10'
Algemeen	
- Wat is volgens u de bedoeling van de weekendschool?	
- Waarom is dat belangrijk?	
- Wat onderneemt u om dit te bereiken? En met wie?	
Curriculum	
- Hoe bepalen jullie wat er geleerd wordt?	
- Praten jullie binnen het team over deze doelen?	
- Hoe zetten jullie dat concreet om?	

	Richttijd
Localización de localiza volotio	
Leerkracht-leerling relatie	10'
- Hoe zou u de leerkrachten beschrijven die hier werken?	
- Hoe ziet de samenstelling van jullie team eruit?	
- Hoe werven jullie leerkrachten?	
 Welke expertise zoeken jullie bij het werven van leerkrachten? Wat vinden jullie daarin belangrijk? 	
- Hoe ziet u de rol van de leerkrachten op uw school?	
- Hoe ziet u de verhouding tussen de leerkrachten onderling?	
- Hoe is de verhouding tussen de leerkrachten en leerlingen?	
 Ervaart u de relatie tussen leerlingen en leerkrachten positief? Hoezo? Hoe ziet u dat? 	
 Kunt u de omgang tussen leerlingen en leerkracht beschrijven? Denkt u dan aan een concreet voorbeeld? 	
Leerling	10'
 Wat hoopt u dat de leerlingen leren op de weekendschool? Waarom vindt u dat belangrijk? Hoe werkt u eraan om dat te bereiken? Denkt u dat kinderen graag naar de weekendschool komen? Waarom wel/niet? Wat hoopt u dat de kinderen van de weekendschool meenemen naar hun reguliere school? 	
Verhouding MS-school	5'
 Wat vertellen leerlingen over hun reguliere school? Hebben julllie ook contact met de leerkrachten op de reguliere school? Welk beeld heeft u van de reguliere scholen? Hoe verhoudt de weekendschool zich tot de reguliere school? Zou u graag iets veranderd zien aan die verhouding? 	
Toekomst en Uitdagingen	5'
 Wat zijn mogelijke uitdagingen voor de weekendschool? Op welke manier wordt u daarmee geconfronteerd? Hoe ziet u de weekendschool verder evolueren in de toekomst? 	

	Richttijd
Slotvragen	3'

Met dit interview heb ik geprobeerd te achterhalen hoe de school is opgericht, wat de school probeert te bereiken, hoe de verhouding met de reguliere school en wat mogelijke uitdagingen zijn.

Wilt u daar nog iets aan toevoegen? Of wilt u nog iets anders kwijt?

Afronding

Interviewleidraad Community School Initiators

Introductie interview

Goeiedag. In de eerste plaats wil ik u bedanken om met mij in gesprek te gaan in het kader van mijn onderzoek. Het doel van dit gesprek is om uw **mening** te horen over bepaalde zaken op de school. Ik heb hiervoor enkele vragen voorbereid. Ik schat dat het gesprek ongeveer een uur zal duren.

Ik wil nog een keer zeggen dat u **geen verkeerde antwoorden** kan geven, het is vooral belangrijk dat u gewoon zegt wat u zelf denkt. U mag daarbij alles zeggen wat in u opkomt. Centraal in dit interview staan dus uw beleving en perceptie. Wanneer iets niet volledig duidelijk is voor mij zal ik om nog wat verduidelijking vragen.

Wat hier gezegd wordt ga ik **strikt vertrouwelijk en anoniem** behandelen. Dit wil zeggen dat ik niets ga doorvertellen en dat ik bij de bespreking van mijn resultaten schuilnamen zal gebruiken.

Concreet ga ik eerst met u een korte *vragenlijst* overlopen en daarna gaan we over naar de open vragen.

Ik zou wel graag het gesprek **opnemen**, zodat ik er achteraf nog eens naar kan luisteren en zo beter uw mening kan bestuderen. Is dit in orde voor jou?

Hebt u nog andere vragen of bedenkingen voordat we van start gaan?

	Richttij
chtergrondvragen – building rapport	7'
Om wat zicht te krijgen over uw rol hier in deze school, zou u kunnen vertellen hoe u hier ben terecht gekomen, wat uw functie is binnen deze school en wat u hiernaast nog doet?	
Hoe bent u op de school terecht gekomen ?	
Wat is uw functie binnen de school?	
Hoelang bent u al betrokken bij de school ?	
Zitten uw kinderen op de school?	
Hebt u eerder ook al gewerkt als leerkracht/directie?	
Waarom wilde u graag betrokken zijn bij de school ?	
Ppzet Weekenschool	5'
- Kunt u een doorsnee lesdag beschrijven?	
- Hebben jullie binnen het team veel contact over de leerlingen?	
- Op welke manier plannen jullie binnen het team?	
oelen/curriculum Weekenschool	10'
lgemeen	
- Wat is volgens u de bedoeling van de weekendschool?	
- Waarom is dat belangrijk?	
- Wat onderneemt u om dit te bereiken? En met wie?	
Curriculum	
 Hoe bepalen jullie wat er geleerd wordt? 	
- Hoe bepalen jullie wat er geleerd wordt?- Praten jullie binnen het team over deze doelen?	

	Richttijd
Leerkracht-leerling relatie	10'
- Hoe zou u de leerkrachten beschrijven die hier werken?	
- Hoe ziet de samenstelling van jullie team eruit?	
- Hoe werven jullie leerkrachten?	
 Welke expertise zoeken jullie bij het werven van leerkrachten? Wat vinden jullie daarin belangrijk? 	
- Hoe ziet u de rol van de leerkrachten op uw school?	
- Hoe ziet u de verhouding tussen de leerkrachten onderling?	
- Hoe is de verhouding tussen de leerkrachten en leerlingen?	
 Ervaart u de relatie tussen leerlingen en leerkrachten positief? Hoezo? Hoe ziet u dat? 	
 Kunt u de omgang tussen leerlingen en leerkracht beschrijven? Denkt u dan aan een concreet voorbeeld? 	
Leerling	10'
 Wat hoopt u dat de leerlingen leren op de weekendschool? Waarom vindt u dat belangrijk? Hoe werkt u eraan om dat te bereiken? Denkt u dat kinderen graag naar de weekendschool komen? Waarom wel/niet? Wat hoopt u dat de kinderen van de weekendschool meenemen naar hun reguliere school? 	
Verhouding MS-school	5'
 Wat vertellen leerlingen over hun reguliere school? Hebben julllie ook contact met de leerkrachten op de reguliere school? Welk beeld heeft u van de reguliere scholen? Hoe verhoudt de weekendschool zich tot de reguliere school? Zou u graag iets veranderd zien aan die verhouding? 	
Toekomst en Uitdagingen	5'
 Wat zijn mogelijke uitdagingen voor de weekendschool? Op welke manier wordt u daarmee geconfronteerd? Hoe ziet u de weekendschool verder evolueren in de toekomst? 	

	Richttijd
Slotvragen	3'

Met dit interview heb ik geprobeerd te achterhalen hoe de school is opgericht, wat de school probeert te bereiken, hoe de verhouding met de reguliere school en wat mogelijke uitdagingen zijn.

Wilt u daar nog iets aan toevoegen? Of wilt u nog iets anders kwijt?

Afronding

Background information pupils

Achtergrondinformatie deelnemende leerlingen aan het onderzoek naar de effecten van de weekendschool welzijn en academisch zelfvertrouwen van leerlingen.

Naam:
Zelfgekozen naam:
Respondentennummer (door onderzoeker in te vullen):
School en leerjaar:
Geslacht: meisje/jongen/ander
Geboortedatum: /
Hoelang kom je al naar de weekendschool?
Waarom kom je naar de weekendschool?
In welke klas zit je in de weekendschool?
Kom je graag naar de weekendschool? Waarom wel/niet?

Vul de nationaliteit (de nationaliteit vind je terug op een identiteitskaart) in van de volgende personen:

Personen	Nationaliteit
Jijzelf	
Jouw moeder	
Jouw vader	
Vul het geboorteland (het land waar men geboren is) i de volgende personen:	in van
Personen	Geboorteland
Jijzelf	
Jouw moeder	
Jouw vader	
Jouw grootmoeder (de moeder van jouw moeder)	
Jouw grootvader (de vader van jouw moeder)	
Jouw grootmoeder (de moeder van jouw vader)	
Jouw grootvader (de vader van jouw vader)	
Welke taal of talen spreken julllie thuis?	
Wat is jouw religie?	
Katholiek	
Protestant	
Moslim	
Joods	
Niet-religieus	
Andere:	

Letter to the parents

Julia Steenwegen PhD onderzoeker

Onderwijswetenschappen

Stadscampus

Sint Jacobstraat 2 20000 Antwerpen

Julia.steenwegen@uantwerpen.be

Kies een item +32 0 000 00 00 Kies een item +32 0 000 00 00 Kies een item +32 0 000 00 00

DATUM ONDERWERP

Juni 2022 Onderzoek Weekendschool

Beste Ouders,

Mijn naam is *Julia Steenwegen*, de hoofdonderzoeker binnen een doctoraatsproject dat tracht meer inzicht te krijgen in hoe leerlingen die in het weekend onderwijs volgen en taallessen krijgen. Om informatie te verzamelen voor het onderzoek zou ik graag uw kind **interviewen** over hun ervaringen aan de weekendschool. Het gaat om een kort gesprek waarin we het hebben over wat ze leren, hoe ze de relatie met hun leerkrachten zien en hoe deelname aan de weekendschool hen persoonlijk ondersteunt.

xw - gebouw + lokaal - Kies retouradres

Aan de ouders

Zoals u kan lezen in het bijgevoegde formulier wordt alle informatie die ik in het kader van dit onderzoek verzamel, **anoniem** en **vertrouwelijk** verwerkt. Er **worden dus geen namen gebruikt, ook niet van de school**, en de informatie wordt enkel gebruikt voor **wetenschappelijke doeleinden**. Enkel de hoofdonderzoeker van het project zal dus de namen en de daarbij horende gegevens/resultaten met elkaar kunnen linken.

Deelname aan het onderzoek is ook volledig **vrijwillig**, daarom willen we naast de leerlingen, leerkrachten en de directie ook u op de hoogte brengen van dit onderzoek. Ik hoop dan ook dat u het toelaat dat uw zoon/dochter mag deelnemen aan het onderzoek. Als u **NIET** wenst dat uw kind deelneemt aan het onderzoek, vul dan alsjeblieft de informatiestrook onderaan in. *Als ermee akkoord gaat dat uw kind deelneemt* is de toestemming van de school en van uw kind voldoende.

Als u nog vragen of opmerkingen heeft kan u mij altijd contacteren via volgende gegevens: *Julia.Steenwegen@uantwerpen.be* of telefonisch op +31 640 590 586

Ik, ondertekende,
ouder van, geef GEEN toestemming voo
participatie aan het doctoraatsproject van <i>Julia Steenwegen</i> van de Universiteit Antwerpen.

Information for participants

Formulier met informatie

Informatieformulier doctoraatsproject "Ervaring van leerlingen die deelnemen aan de weekendschool"

We zouden graag de leerlingen (en de ouders van de leerlingen) van de weekendschool uitnodigen voor deelname aan een onderzoek. Via dit informatieformulier zouden we u graag wat meer uitleg aanbieden.

Wie zijn we? Onderzoekers van de Universiteit van Antwerpen.

Dit onderzoeksproject wordt uitgevoerd door Julia Steenwegen van de Universiteit Antwerpen (vakgroep EduBROn). De begeleiders van de uitvoerende onderzoeker zijn prof. dr. Noel Clycq en prof. dr. Jan Vanhoof. Voor meer informatie over de uitvoerende onderzoeker: https://www.uantwerpen.be/nl/personeel/julia-steenwegen/

Wat doen we? Een onderzoek naar de betekenis van de weekendschool de ontwikkeling van de leerlingen.

Het doctoraatsproject probeert inzicht te verwerven de functies van de weekendschool en de ervaringen van de leerlingen die deelnemen. Hierbij gaan we dieper in op de relatie tot de leerkrachten en hoe de leerlingen hun identiteit vormen.

Wat wordt gevraagd? De onderzoeker zou graag korte interviews uitvoeren met de leerlingen.

De onderzoeker zou graag enkele dagen samen met de leerlingen en de leerkrachten op school **aanwezig zijn** (in het weekend, tijdens de lesdagen). De aanwezigheid van de onderzoeker mag in principe **geen invloed hebben op het klasgebeuren en het lessenpakket**. De onderzoeker kan gezien worden als een neutraal persoon. De betrokken leerlingen zullen ook worden gevraagd om een **gesprek** te hebben met de onderzoeker.

Belangrijk! Al de gegevens worden anoniem verwerkt. Niemand zal uit de resultaten kunnen afleiden vanwaar ze komen. De identiteit van de school, de directie, de leerkrachten en de leerlingen worden beschermd en de gegevens worden vertrouwelijk behandeld. De informatie die verzameld wordt, zal worden opgeslagen in een databank waar enkel de onderzoekers toegang tot hebben. De informatie zal enkel worden gebruikt voor wetenschappelijke doeleinden.

Deelname aan het onderzoek is ook volledig **vrijwillig**, en elke deelnemer behoudt het recht om zijn/haar persoonsgegevens in te kijken alsook aan te passen. Elke deelnemer mag ook de resultaten opvragen van het onderzoek en kan zijn of haar deelname op elk moment beeindigen.

Indien je graag meer **informatie** wil of je hebt **vragen** over het doctoraatsproject, kan je de hoofdonderzoeker bereiken aan de hand van volgende **contactgegevens**:

Julia Steenwegen:

julia.steenwegen@uantwerpen.be 03 2659677 of 0031640590586 (whatsapp)

Approval children participants

doctoraatsonderzoek Julia Steenwegen

Onderzoek:

Document 3b: Toestemmingsformulier leerlingen

Verantwoordelijke onderzoeker: Julia Steenwegen (Universiteit Antwerpen, onderzoeksgroep EduBROn)
Begeleiders: prof. dr. Noel Clycq (UA, onderzoeksgroep EduBROn) en prof. dr. Jan Vanhoof (UA, onderzoeksgroep EduBROn),
In te vullen:
Ik weet waarover dit onderzoek gaat. Ze hebben me verteld hoe het onderzoek zal verlopen. Ik wee dat de mijn naam geheim blijft en wat ik zeg niet kan worden doorverteld. Ik kan altijd navragen wa er gebeurt met mijn antwoorden. Ik heb al mijn vragen kunnen stellen aan de onderzoeker.
Ik kies er voor om mee te doen aan het onderzoek. Ik mag er altijd voor kiezen om niet meer mee te werken.
Naam deelnemer:
Datum:
Handtekening deelnemer:
In te vullen door de uitvoerende onderzoeker:
Ik zal al de vragen die gesteld worden zo goed mogelijk beantwoorden. De leerling mag op elk moment ervoor kiezen om niet meer mee te werken.
Naam onderzoeker: Julia Steenwegen
Datum:
Handtekening onderzoeker:

Approval parents

Document 3a: Toestemming ouders/voogden

Beste ouder(s) en/of voogd,

Mijn naam is *Julia Steenwegen*, de hoofdonderzoeker binnen een doctoraatsproject dat tracht meer informatie te verzamelen over de weekendschool het welzijn en academisch zelfvertrouwen van kinderen met migratieachtergrond beinvloed (zie bijgevoegd formulier voor meer gedetailleerde informatie). Om informatie te vergaren zou ik graag gedurende een periode van enkele weken meekijken in de klas van uw kind. Tijdens de observaties zal ik mij neutraal en geheel op de achtergrond opstellen. Mijn taak zal er in bestaan om vanachter in de klas plaats te nemen en nota's te nemen. **Het klasgebeuren wordt niet verstoord**. Voor het onderzoek is het immers essentieel dat de activiteiten binnen de school zo gewoon als mogelijk kunnen plaatsvinden. Daarnaast zal uw kind zal ook kunnen worden uitgenodigd voor een **gesprek** met de onderzoeker.

Zoals u kan lezen in het bijgevoegde formulier wordt alle informatie **anoniem** en **vertrouwelijk** verwerkt. Er **worden dus geen enkele namen gebruikt, ook niet van de school zelf**, en de informatie wordt enkel gebruikt voor **wetenschappelijke doeleinden**.

Deelname aan het onderzoek is ook volledig **vrijwillig**, daarom willen we naast de leerlingen, leerkrachten en de directie zelf ook jullie op de hoogte brengen van de activiteiten. Ik hoop dan ook dat u het toelaat dat uw zoon/dochter mag deelnemen aan het onderzoek. Indien u NIET wenst dat uw kind deelneemt aan het onderzoek, vul dan alsjeblieft de informatiestrook onderaan in. Indien u geen problemen heeft dat uw kind deelneemt is de toestemming van de school en van uw kind voldoende.

Indien u nog vragen of opmerkingen heeft kan u de hoofdonderzoeker altijd contacteren via volgende gegevens: [E-mail adres en telefoonnummer(s) uitvoerende onderzoeker].

lk, ondertekende,	
ouder van	, geef GEEN toestemming voor
participatie binnen het doctoraatsproject var	n [naam uitvoerende onderzoeker] van de Universiteit
Antwerpen.	

Approval Participants (adults)

Document 3c: Deelnameformulier leerkachten en directie

Onderzoek:

doctoraatsonderzoek Julia Steenwegen

Verantwoordelijke onderzoeker:

Julia Steenwegen (Universiteit Antwerpen, onderzoeksgroep EduBROn)

Begeleiders:

prof. dr. Noel Clycq (UA, onderzoeksgroep EduBROn) en prof. dr. Jan Vanhoof (UA, onderzoeksgroep EduBROn),

In te vullen door de deelnemer:

Ik verklaar op een voor mij duidelijke wijze te zijn ingelicht over de aard, methode en het doel van het onderzoek (zie bijgevoegd informatieformulier). Ik weet dat de gegevens en resultaten van het onderzoek alleen anoniem en vertrouwelijk aan derden bekend gemaakt zullen worden. De gegevens zullen enkel gebruikt worden voor wetenschappelijke doeleinden. Ik weet dat ik telkens inzage kan vragen aan de onderzoeker betreffende mijn persoonsgegevens. Ik bezit het recht om de resultaten van het onderzoek op te vragen bij de onderzoeker. Al mijn vragen zijn naar tevredenheid beantwoord.

Ik stem geheel vrijwillig in met deelname aan dit onderzoek. Ik behoud me daarbij het recht om op elk moment mijn deelname aan het onderzoek te beëindigen.

Naam deelnemer:
Datum:
Handtekening deelnemer:
In te vullen door de uitvoerende onderzoeker:
Ik heb een mondelinge en/of schriftelijke toelichting gegeven over het onderzoek. Ik zal resterende vragen over het onderzoek naar vermogen beantwoorden. De deelnemer zal van een eventuele voortijdige beëindiging van deelname aan dit onderzoek geen nadelige gevolgen ondervinden.
Naam onderzoeker:
Datum:
Handtekening onderzoeker: